# JPAT 7 Installation and Activity Reports Army

As of April 20, 2005

On November 15, 2004, the Deputy Assistant Secretary of the Air Force for Basing and Infrastructure Analysis published an interim report on BRAC Criterion 7. It contained individual reports for Military Department installations and DoD Activities/Agencies. The Military Departments, Agencies, and Activities continued to refine the data and the attached files provide individual installation and activity reports that incorporate changes received after the November 15 interim report was published.

The files are in Word format. There are four files—one for each Military Department and one for the DoD agencies and activities. Each contains this cover sheet, a table of contents, a reference sheet explaining the data elements included in the reports, and an alphabetized set of individual installation/activity reports.

**Printing Reports.** The files containing the individual reports are quite lengthy. Accordingly, caution should be exercised before printing an entire file. If printed copies of specific installation or activity reports are needed, locate the desired report(s) and print only the page range for that report. Page numbers are in the lower right hand corner of each page and are also shown at the bottom left corner of the Word document window. Note also that, in the electronic documents, the table of contents contains hyperlinks—when you click on an installation or activity name in the table of contents, Word will jump to the selected report.

In the event a decision to close or realign an installation or activity used an element of Criterion 7 as the discriminating factor, the responsible Service or Joint Cross Service Group was required to notify the Joint Process Action Team 7 Executive Agent Functional Representative (AF/DPXB) in writing. The Functional Representative for Joint Process Action Team 7 is Col Yvonne Schilz, 703-695-6113.

# **Table of Contents**

Reference Sheet	4
ABERDEEN PROVING GROUND, MD	9
ADELPHI LABORATORY CENTER, MD	12
ANNISTON ARMY DEPOT, AL	15
BLUE GRASS ARMY DEPOT, KY	18
CARLISLE BARRACKS, PA	
CHARLES E KELLY SPT FAC, PA	24
CORPUS CHRISTI ARMY DEPOT, TX	27
CRANE ARMY AMMUNITION ACTIVITY, IN	30
DESERET CHEMICAL DEPOT, UT	33
DETROIT ARSENAL, MI	36
DUGWAY PROVING GROUND, UT	39
FORT A P HILL, VA	42
FORT BELVOIR INCLUDING THE ENGINEER PROVING GROUND, VA	45
FORT BENNING, GA	48
FORT BLISS, TX	51
FORT BRAGG, NC	54
FORT BUCHANAN, PR	57
FORT CAMPBELL, KY	60
FORT CARSON, CO	63
FORT DETRICK, MD	66
FORT DIX, NJ	69
FORT DRUM, NY	72
FORT EUSTIS, VA	75
FORT GILLEM, GA	78
FORT GORDON, GA	
FORT HAMILTON, NY	
FORT HOOD, TX	
FORT HUACHUCA, AZ	
FORT JACKSON, SC	
FORT KNOX, KY	
FORT LEAVENWORTH, KS	
FORT LEE, VA	
FORT LEONARD WOOD, MO	
FORT LEWIS, WA	
FORT MCCOY, WI	
FORT MCNAIR, DC	
FORT MCPHERSON, GA	
FORT MEADE, MD	
FORT MONMOUTH, NJ	
FORT MONROE, VA	
FORT MYER, VA	
FORT POLK, LA	
FORT RICHARDSON, AK	
FORT RILEY, KS	
FORT RUCKER, AL	
FORT SAM HOUSTON, TX	144

FORT SHAFTER, HI	147
FORT SILL, OK	
FORT STEWART, GA	
FORT WAINWRIGHT, AK	
HAWTHORNE ARMY DEPOT, NV	
HOLSTON AAP, TN	
IOWA AAP, IA	
KANSAS ARMY AMMUNITION PLANT, KS	
LAKE CITY AAP, MO	
LETTERKENNY ARMY DEPOT, PA	
LIMA ARMY TANK PLT, OH	
LONE STAR AAP, TX	
LOUISIANA AAP, LA	
MCALESTER AAP, OK	
MILAN AAP, TN	
MILITARY OCEAN TML SUNNY POINT, NC	192
MISSISSIPPI AAP, MS	
NEWPORT CHEM DEPOT, IN	
NTC AND FORT IRWIN CA, CA	
PICATINNY ARSENAL, NJ	
PINE BLUFF ARSENAL, AR	
PRESIDIO OF MONTEREY, CA	
PUEBLO CHEM DEPOT, CO	
RADFORD AAP, VA	
RED RIVER ARMY DEPOT, TX	
REDSTONE ARSENAL, AL	
Rivanna, VA	
RIVERBANK AAP, CA	
ROCK ISLAND ARSENAL, IL	
SCHOFIELD BARRACKS, HI	
SCRANTON AAP, PA	
SIERRA ARMY DEPOT, CA	
SOLDIER SYSTEMS CENTER, MA	
TOBYHANNA ARMY DEPOT, PA	
TOOELE ARMY DEPOT, UT	
TRIPLER ARMY MEDICAL CENTER, HI	
UMATILLA CHEM DEPOT, OR	
US ARMY GARRISON SELFRIDGE, MI	
WALTER REED ARMY MEDICAL CENTER, DC	261
WATERVLIET ARSENAL, NY	
WEST POINT MIL RESERVATION, NY	
WHITE SANDS MISSILE RANGE, NM	
YUMA PROVING GROUND. AZ	

# Reference Sheet

## **Demographics**

**Metropolitan Statistical Area (MSA)** - An area defined by the Office of Management and Budget as a Federal statistical standard. An area qualifies for recognition as an MSA if it includes a city of at least 50,000 in population or an urbanized area of at least 50,000 with a total metropolitan area population of at least 100,000.

**Military Housing Area (MHA) -** MHA consists of a collection of zip codes within approximately 20 miles of the base or 1 hour commuting time that contain 80% of a base population that resides off base.

**Rationale -** Provides data for possible encroachment issues, level of medical care, partnering opportunities for emergency response, housing, airports and quality of life items associated with a major city.

**Source -** www.census.gov/population/estimates/metro-city/0312msa.txt

MHA Counties from OSD BAH disk

**Calculations -** No calculations were used in this paragraph.

#### **Child Care**

**Local Community -** Local Community is defined as all counties contained in the installation's Military Housing Area (MHA). If not in an MHA, the county where the installation/activity is located was used.

**Accredited Child Care Center** - Installations/activities were instructed to use www.NAEYC.org (National Association for the Education of Young Children).

Rationale - Gives a number of accredited child care centers available in the local community.

**Source -** www.NAEYC.org (National Association for the Education of Young Children)

**Calculations -** No calculations were used in this paragraph unless the installations provided data from multiple counties. If this occurred, the number of accredited centers was summed.

#### Example:

COUNTY	ACCREDITED CENTERS
A	4
В	2
С	6
TOTAL REPORTED	12

# **Cost of Living**

**Local Community -** Local Community is defined as the Metropolitan Statistical Area (MSA) in which the installation is located. If not located in an MSA, a list of all counties contained in the installation's Military Housing Area (MHA) was compiled. If not in an MHA, the county where installation/activity is located was used.

**Rationale -** Determines relative cost of living in a local community. General Schedule Locality Pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and BAH is an indicator of the local rental market.

#### **Sources -**

Median Value of Owner-Occupied House - \$119,600

Median Household Income - \$41,994

http://www.census.gov/Press-Release/www/2002/sumfile3.html

Rest of US (RUS) GS Locality Pay - 10.9% - www.opm.gov/oca/2004/ATT2-04.asp Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) rate - https://secureapp2.hqda.pentagon.mil/perdiem/bah.html

COLA tables were used for installations outside of the 48 contiguous states In-state tuition - www.armyeducation.army.mil/InState/StateSummary.htm

**Calculations -** If the installation resides in an MSA, then one answer is all the installation should have provided. If the installation is not in an MSA, then a weighted average was used to compute the Median Household Income and the Median House Price.

#### **Education**

**Local Community -** Local community is defined as a 20-mile radius from the perimeter of the installation/activity for all questions except institutions for higher education. A 30-mile radius was used for these questions.

Rationale - In-state tuition shows a relative cost for higher education for dependents. Pupil/teacher ratio provides an indicator of individualized attention for students. Student enrollment provides an indicator of capacity of local school systems. SAT I and ACT scores provide a national basis for comparison. High school graduation rate provides a way to measure the success of students in secondary schools. The number of vocational/technical, community, undergraduate, and graduate schools in an area is an indicator of the potential intellectual capital in the local community. In some cases, data may not have been reported due to school district policy or the school system may not use or track data such as the composite SAT I or the ACT scores. Installations/activities were required to document any problems in obtaining information from local school districts.

#### Sources -

National Mean for High School Graduation Rate - 67.3% -

http://www.postsecondary.org/archives/reports/spreadsheets/HSGradRate\_files/sheet004.htm

Composite SAT I - page 11 of the following document

 $\frac{http://www.collegeboard.com/prod\_downloads/about/news\_info/cbsenior/yr2003/pdf/2003\_TOTALGR\_P\_PRD.pdf$ 

ACT - http://www.act.org/news/data/03/charts/text.html

Accredited Institutions at Post Secondary Education Guide for post-high school institutions question Local school districts for other education questions.

**Calculations** - In this section, entries for various school districts were summed to derive the reported values for each item below.

- Classroom capacity
- > Students enrolled
- > Students enrolled in the local school districts
- > Students enrolled in the high schools

Weighted averages were used to derive the reported values for each item below.

- ➤ Composite SAT scores
- ➤ Composite ACT scores
- ➤ High school graduation rates

For Pupil-Teacher Ratios, a weighted average based on population is computed.

One example of how to calculate the High School graduation rate is given. Note that similar methodologies apply to any of the other items where weighted averaging occurred.

School District A: 1000 students (40% of all students for this installation) School District B: 800 students (32% of all students for this installation) School District C: 700 students (28% of all students for this installation)

SCHOOL	WEIGHTING	GRADUATION	RATE
DISTRICT		RATE	CONTRIBUTION
A	.4 (40%)	60%	24%
В	.32 (32%)	60%	19.2%
С	.28 (28%)	90%	25.2%
TOTAL	1.0 (100%)		68.4%
REPORTED			

# **Employment**

**Local Community -** Local Community is defined as the Metropolitan Statistical Area (MSA) in which the installation/activity is located. If not located in an MSA, then a list of all counties contained in the installation's Military Housing Area (MHA) was used. If not in an MHA, the county where installation/activity is located was used.

**Rationale -** Unemployment and job growth rates provide relative indicators of job availability in the local community.

**Source -** www.bls.gov/lau/lausad.htm or http://www.bls.gov/cps/cpsatabs.htm

**Calculations -** If unemployment rates were reported for multiple counties, a weighted average was calculated. For job growth rates, job counts were summed across multiple counties, if necessary, and rates were then derived as follows:

Assume the installation provided the following numbers for the number of jobs (JOBS).

	1998	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
JOBS	10	12	14	16	18	10
CHANGE	NA	+2	+2	+2	+2	-8
PERCENT	NA	2/10=20%	2/12=16.7%	2/14=14.3%	2/16=12.5%	-8/18 = -44.4%
CHANGE						
REPORTED	NA	20%	16.7%	14.3%	12.5%	-44.4%

# Housing

**Local Community -** Local Community is defined as the Metropolitan Statistical Area (MSA) in which the installation/activity is located. If not located in an MSA, then a list of all counties contained in the installation's Military Housing Area (MHA) was used. If not in an MHA, the county where installation/activity is located was used.

**Rationale -** Provides relative measure of availability for off-base housing for sale or rent.

**Source -** www.census.gov/

**Calculations -** For installations reporting only MSA data, no calculation was done. Otherwise, individual entries were summed for each installation for the following reported items:

- Vacant housing units available
- Number available for rent
- Number for sale

#### **Medical Providers**

**Local Community -** Local Community is defined as the Metropolitan Statistical Area (MSA) in which the installation/activity is located. If not located in an MSA, then a list of all counties contained in the

installation's Military Housing Area (MHA) was used. If not in an MHA, the county where installation/activity is located was used.

Rationale - Provides an indicator of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community.

**Sources** - US Census Bureau. Per the direction of USAF/SG letter, June 30, 2004, Quality Resource Systems, Inc., a contractor, was directed to use the American Medical Association, Physician's Professional Record, December 31, 2003 and Health Forum, LLC, an affiliate of the American Hospital Association, AHA Annual Survey Database, Fiscal Year 2002 to determine numbers of physicians and beds

**Calculations -** Raw numbers were reported by the installations/activities for both physicians and beds into a ratio of physicians (or beds) per person for the MSA. The computer summed the number of physicians (or beds) for all counties. Then the computer pulled the MSA population (or the sum of the MHA populations if the base is not in an MSA) from the existing database. Finally, the ratio is computed by dividing the population by the total physicians (or beds).

## Safety/Crime

**Local Community -** Local Community is defined as the Metropolitan Statistical Area (MSA) in which the installation/activity is located. If not located in an MSA, then the state average was used. Either number is per 100,000 population.

**Rationale -** The crime index is an overarching statistic that covers eight crimes that include both violent crimes against persons and crimes against property and provides a measure of relative safety in the local community.

**Source** - <a href="http://www.fbi.gov/ucr/cius02/html/web/offreported/02-table02.html">http://www.fbi.gov/ucr/cius02/html/web/offreported/02-table02.html</a> for state FBI information, Table 5, State, 2002, <a href="http://www.fbi.gov/ucr/cius\_02/xl/02tbl05.xls">http://www.fbi.gov/ucr/cius\_02/xl/02tbl05.xls</a>

**Calculations** - If the installation reported MSA data, then the FBI rate was already calculated on the website, and no further work is needed. If the installation is not in an MSA, then state data is reported. State data is already given as an appropriately formatted rate on the FBI website.

# **Transportation**

**Rationale -** Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

**Source -** Defense Table of Distances, <a href="http://dtod1.mtmc.army.mil/default.asp?help=authorized">http://dtod1.mtmc.army.mil/default.asp?help=authorized</a> Local travel claims office

**Calculations** - No calculations were used in this section.

#### **Utilities**

**Local Community -** Local community is defined as a 20-mile radius from the perimeter of the installation/activity.

**Rationale** - Identifies infrastructure limitations in a local community's ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

**Source** - Local utility companies

**Calculations -** No calculations were used in this section.

# ABERDEEN PROVING GROUND, MD

## **Demographics**

The following tables provide a short description of the area near the installation/activity. ABERDEEN PROVING GROUND is 32.2 miles from Baltimore, MD, the nearest city with a population of 100,000 or more. The nearest metropolitan statistical area (MSA) is

MSA	Population
Baltimore MSA	2,552,994

The following entities comprise the military housing area (MHA):

County/City	Population
Cecil	85951
Harford	218590
Total	304,541

#### **Child Care**

This attribute captures the number of nationally accredited child-care centers within the local community: 2

## **Cost of Living**

Cost of Living provides a relative measure of cost of living in the local community. General Schedule (GS) Locality pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) is an indicator of the local rental market. In-state tuition is an indicator of the support provided by the state for active duty family members to participate in higher-level education opportunities. For median household income and house value, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Median Household Income	(US Avg \$41,994)	\$49,938	Basis:
Median House Value	(US Avg \$119,600)	\$134,900	MSA
GS Locality Pay	("Rest of US" 10.9%)	14.6%	
O-3 with Dependents BAH Rate		\$1,264	
In-state Tuition for Family Member		Yes	
In-state Tuition Continues if Member PCSs Out of State		No	

#### **Education**

This attribute defines the population in local school districts and identifies capacity. The pupil/teacher ratio, graduation rate, and composite SAT I/ACT scores provide a relative quality indicator of education. This attribute also attempts to give communities credit for the potential intellectual capital they provide.

NOTE: "MFR"--means a Memorandum For Record is on file at the installation/activity/agency to document problems in obtaining the required information. Reasons for not being able to obtain information may be that the school district refused to provide the information or the school district does not use or track the information. For

This document may contain information protected from disclosure by public law, regulations or orders. each entry, the number of school districts for which data are available of the total number of school districts reported, and the number of MFRs is indicated.

		Basis
School District(s) Capacity	464,223	7 of 7
, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,		districts
Students Enrolled	402,716	7 of 7
		districts
Average Pupil/Teacher Ratio	15.7:1	7 of 7
<i>C</i> 1		districts
High School Students Enrolled	118,739	7 of 7
C	,	districts
Average High School Graduation Rate (US Avg 67.3%)	80.5%	7 of 7
\ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \		districts
Average Composite SAT I Score (US Avg 1026)	992	7 of 7
		districts
Average ACT Score (US Avg 20.8)	20	7 of 7
		districts
Available Graduate/PhD Programs	6	
Available Colleges and/or Universities	7	
Available Vocational and/or Technical Schools	12	

## **Employment**

Unemployment and job growth rates provide an indicator of job availability in the local community. National rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics are also provided. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

The unemployment rates for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	4.0%	4.4%	4.5%	4.8%	5.1%
National	4.2%	4.0%	4.7%	5.8%	6.0%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

The annual job growth rate for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	1.7%	.2%	1.5%	1.1%	4%
National	1.5%	2.4%	.03%	31%	.86%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

# Housing

Total Vacant Housing Units	73,975	ъ.
Vacant Sale Units	12,413	Basis: MSA
Vacant Rental Units	21,775	171571

#### **Medical Providers**

This attribute provides an indicator of availability of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community. The table reflects the raw number of physicians/beds and ratio of physicians/beds to population. The basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

	# Physicians	# Beds	Population	
Local Community	9,363	6,696	2,552,994	Basis:
Ratio	1:273	1:381		MSA
National Ratio (2003)	1:421.2	1:373.7		

## Safety/Crime

The local community's Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) Index for 2002 per 100,000 people and the national UCR based on information from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) for 2002 is provided. The basis of the data (either MSA or state) is indicated.

Local UCR	5,124.0	Basis: MSA
National UCR	4,118.8	

## **Transportation**

Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

Distance from ABERDEEN PROVING GROUND to nearest commercial airport: 46.4 miles Is ABERDEEN PROVING GROUND served by regularly scheduled public transportation? No

#### **Utilities**

This attribute identifies a local community's water and sewer systems' ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

Does the local community's water system have the ability to meet an expanded need of an additional 1,000 people moving in the local community? Yes

# ADELPHI LABORATORY CENTER, MD

## **Demographics**

The following tables provide a short description of the area near the installation/activity. ADELPHI LABORATORY CENTER is 12.14 miles from Washington, DC, the nearest city with a population of 100,000 or more. The nearest metropolitan statistical area (MSA) is

MSA	Population
Washington DC MSA	4,923,153

The following entities comprise the military housing area (MHA):

County/City	Population
	1
Alexandria	128283
Arlington	189453
District Of Columbia	572059
Fairfax	969749
Falls Church	10377
Montgomery	873341
Prince George's	801515
Total	3,544,777

#### **Child Care**

This attribute captures the number of nationally accredited child-care centers within the local community: 205

# **Cost of Living**

Cost of Living provides a relative measure of cost of living in the local community. General Schedule (GS) Locality pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) is an indicator of the local rental market. In-state tuition is an indicator of the support provided by the state for active duty family members to participate in higher-level education opportunities. For median household income and house value, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Median Household Income	(US Avg \$41,994)	\$62,216	Basis:
Median House Value	(US Avg \$119,600)	\$178,900	MSA
GS Locality Pay	("Rest of US" 10.9%)	14.6%	
O-3 with Dependents BAH R	\$2,006		
In-state Tuition for Family M	Yes		
In-state Tuition Continues if I	No		

#### **Education**

This attribute defines the population in local school districts and identifies capacity. The pupil/teacher ratio, graduation rate, and composite SAT I/ACT scores provide a relative quality indicator of education. This attribute also attempts to give communities credit for the potential intellectual capital they provide.

NOTE: "MFR"--means a Memorandum For Record is on file at the installation/activity/agency to document problems in obtaining the required information. Reasons for not being able to obtain information may be that the school district refused to provide the information or the school district does not use or track the information. For each entry, the number of school districts for which data are available of the total number of school districts reported, and the number of MFRs is indicated.

		Basis
School District(s) Capacity	277,885	2 of 2
\	,	districts
Students Enrolled	277,098	2 of 2
		districts
Average Pupil/Teacher Ratio	14.4:1	2 of 2
		districts
High School Students Enrolled	82,834	2 of 2
C	,	districts
Average High School Graduation Rate (US Avg 67.3%)	91.4%	2 of 2
		districts
Average Composite SAT I Score (US Avg 1026)	997	2 of 2
		districts
Average ACT Score (US Avg 20.8)	20	2 of 2
(11 18 111)		districts
Available Graduate/PhD Programs	34	
Available Colleges and/or Universities	37	
Available Vocational and/or Technical Schools	7	

# **Employment**

Unemployment and job growth rates provide an indicator of job availability in the local community. National rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics are also provided. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

The unemployment rates for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	2.6%	2.4%	3.1%	3.7%	3.5%
National	4.2%	4.0%	4.7%	5.8%	6.0%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

The annual job growth rate for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	3.6%	4.3%	1.2%	.6%	.6%
National	1.5%	2.4%	.03%	31%	.86%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

# Housing

Total Vacant Housing Units	94,577	
Vacant Sale Units	19,464	Basis: MSA
Vacant Rental Units	29,918	1,1011

#### **Medical Providers**

This attribute provides an indicator of availability of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community. The table reflects the raw number of physicians/beds and ratio of physicians/beds to population. The basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

	# Physicians	# Beds	Population	
Local Community	15,810	9,163	4,923,153	Basis:
Ratio	1:311	1:537		MSA
National Ratio (2003)	1:421.2	1:373.7		

## Safety/Crime

The local community's Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) Index for 2002 per 100,000 people and the national UCR based on information from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) for 2002 is provided. The basis of the data (either MSA or state) is indicated.

Local UCR	4,047.0	Basis: MSA
National UCR	4,118.8	

## **Transportation**

Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

Distance from ADELPHI LABORATORY CENTER to nearest commercial airport: 15.5 miles Is ADELPHI LABORATORY CENTER served by regularly scheduled public transportation? Yes

#### **Utilities**

This attribute identifies a local community's water and sewer systems' ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

Does the local community's water system have the ability to meet an expanded need of an additional 1,000 people moving in the local community? Yes

# ANNISTON ARMY DEPOT, AL

# **Demographics**

The following tables provide a short description of the area near the installation/activity. ANNISTON ARMY DEPOT is 53.6 miles from Birmingham, AL, the nearest city with a population of 100,000 or more. The nearest metropolitan statistical area (MSA) is

MSA	Population
ANNISTON, AL MSA	112,249

The following entities comprise the military housing area (MHA):

The following entities comprise the mintary housing area (1911):		
County/City	Population	
Calhoun	112249	
Clay	14254	
Cleburne	14123	
Etowah	103459	
Talledega	80321	
Total	324,406	

#### **Child Care**

This attribute captures the number of nationally accredited child-care centers within the local community: 11

# **Cost of Living**

Cost of Living provides a relative measure of cost of living in the local community. General Schedule (GS) Locality pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) is an indicator of the local rental market. In-state tuition is an indicator of the support provided by the state for active duty family members to participate in higher-level education opportunities. For median household income and house value, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Median Household Income	(US Avg \$41,994)	\$31,768	Basis:
Median House Value	(US Avg \$119,600)	\$71,600	MSA
GS Locality Pay	("Rest of US" 10.9%)	10.9%	
O-3 with Dependents BAH Rate		\$ 789	
In-state Tuition for Family Member		Yes	
In-state Tuition Continues if Member PCSs Out of State		No	

#### **Education**

This attribute defines the population in local school districts and identifies capacity. The pupil/teacher ratio, graduation rate, and composite SAT I/ACT scores provide a relative quality indicator of education. This attribute also attempts to give communities credit for the potential intellectual capital they provide.

NOTE: "MFR"--means a Memorandum For Record is on file at the installation/activity/agency to document problems in obtaining the required information. Reasons for not being able to obtain information may be that the school district refused to provide the information or the school district does not use or track the information. For each entry, the number of school districts for which data are available of the total number of school districts reported, and the number of MFRs is indicated.

		Basis
School District(s) Capacity	48,784	9 of 9
\ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \	,	districts
Students Enrolled	41,278	9 of 9
	·	districts
Average Pupil/Teacher Ratio	16.1:1	9 of 9
<u> </u>		districts
High School Students Enrolled	16,041	9 of 9
	ŕ	districts
Average High School Graduation Rate (US Avg 67.3%)	73.0%	9 of 9
\ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \		districts
Average Composite SAT I Score (US Avg 1026)	1047	9 of 9
		districts
Average ACT Score (US Avg 20.8)	19	9 of 9
` ' '		districts
Available Graduate/PhD Programs	1	
Available Colleges and/or Universities	2	
Available Vocational and/or Technical Schools	1	

# **Employment**

Unemployment and job growth rates provide an indicator of job availability in the local community. National rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics are also provided. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

The unemployment rates for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	5.1%	5.1%	5.5%	5.7%	5.4%
National	4.2%	4.0%	4.7%	5.8%	6.0%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

The annual job growth rate for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	-1.6%	-1.3%	-2.6%	-1.1%	3.8%
National	1.5%	2.4%	.03%	31%	.86%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

# Housing

	Total Vacant Housing Units	6,015	Basis:
--	----------------------------	-------	--------

Vacant Sale Units	1,060	MSA
Vacant Rental Units	2,062	

#### **Medical Providers**

This attribute provides an indicator of availability of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community. The table reflects the raw number of physicians/beds and ratio of physicians/beds to population. The basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

	# Physicians	# Beds	Population	
Local Community	192	447	112,249	Basis:
Ratio	1:585	1:251		MSA
National Ratio (2003)	1:421.2	1:373.7		

## Safety/Crime

The local community's Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) Index for 2002 per 100,000 people and the national UCR based on information from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) for 2002 is provided. The basis of the data (either MSA or state) is indicated.

Local UCR	5,840.0	Basis: MSA
National UCR	4,118.8	

# **Transportation**

Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

Distance from ANNISTON ARMY DEPOT to nearest commercial airport: 53.1 miles Is ANNISTON ARMY DEPOT served by regularly scheduled public transportation? No

#### **Utilities**

This attribute identifies a local community's water and sewer systems' ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

Does the local community's water system have the ability to meet an expanded need of an additional 1,000 people moving in the local community? Yes

# BLUE GRASS ARMY DEPOT, KY

# **Demographics**

The following tables provide a short description of the area near the installation/activity. BLUE GRASS ARMY DEPOT is 23.9 miles from Lexington, KY, the nearest city with a population of 100,000 or more. The nearest metropolitan statistical area (MSA) is

MSA	Population
Lexington MSA	479,198

The following entities comprise the military housing area (MHA):

$\boldsymbol{\mathcal{C}}$	
County/City	Population
Bourbon	19360
Clark	33144
Fayette	260512
Total	313,016

#### **Child Care**

This attribute captures the number of nationally accredited child-care centers within the local community: 3

#### **Cost of Living**

Cost of Living provides a relative measure of cost of living in the local community. General Schedule (GS) Locality pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) is an indicator of the local rental market. In-state tuition is an indicator of the support provided by the state for active duty family members to participate in higher-level education opportunities. For median household income and house value, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Median Household Income	(US Avg \$41,994)	\$39,357	Basis:
Median House Value	(US Avg \$119,600)	\$105,000	MSA
GS Locality Pay	("Rest of US" 10.9%)	10.9%	
O-3 with Dependents BAH Rate		\$1,119	
In-state Tuition for Family Member		Yes	
In-state Tuition Continues if Member PCSs Out of State		Yes	

#### **Education**

This attribute defines the population in local school districts and identifies capacity. The pupil/teacher ratio, graduation rate, and composite SAT I/ACT scores provide a relative quality indicator of education. This attribute also attempts to give communities credit for the potential intellectual capital they provide.

NOTE: "MFR"--means a Memorandum For Record is on file at the installation/activity/agency to document problems in obtaining the required information. Reasons for not being able to obtain information may be that the school district refused to provide the information or the school district does not use or track the information. For

This document may contain information protected from disclosure by public law, regulations or orders. each entry, the number of school districts for which data are available of the total number of school districts reported, and the number of MFRs is indicated.

		Basis
School District(s) Capacity	10,500	1 of 1
		district
Students Enrolled	9,080	1 of 1
	,	district
Average Pupil/Teacher Ratio	17.0:1	1 of 1
<i>U</i> 1		district
High School Students Enrolled	2,200	1 of 1
8	,	district
Average High School Graduation Rate (US Avg 67.3%)	88.0%	1 of 1
		district
Average Composite SAT I Score (US Avg 1026)		0 of 1
		district, 1
		MFR
Average ACT Score (US Avg 20.8)	20	1 of 1
		district
Available Graduate/PhD Programs	3	
Available Colleges and/or Universities	8	
Available Vocational and/or Technical Schools	7	

# **Employment**

Unemployment and job growth rates provide an indicator of job availability in the local community. National rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics are also provided. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

The unemployment rates for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	2.1%	2.0%	3.4%	3.9%	4.2%
National	4.2%	4.0%	4.7%	5.8%	6.0%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

The annual job growth rate for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	3.0%	.5%	-4.7%	-2.2%	1.0%
National	1.5%	2.4%	.03%	31%	.86%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

# Housing

Total Vacant Housing Units	13,851	ъ.
Vacant Sale Units	2,262	Basis: MSA
Vacant Rental Units	6,800	1/10/11

#### **Medical Providers**

This attribute provides an indicator of availability of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community. The table reflects the raw number of physicians/beds and ratio of physicians/beds to population. The basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

	# Physicians	# Beds	Population	
Local Community	1,786	1,829	479,198	Basis:
Ratio	1:268	1:262		MSA
National Ratio (2003)	1:421.2	1:373.7		

# Safety/Crime

The local community's Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) Index for 2002 per 100,000 people and the national UCR based on information from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) for 2002 is provided. The basis of the data (either MSA or state) is indicated.

Local UCR	2,903.0	Basis: MSA
National UCR	4,118.8	

# **Transportation**

Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

Distance from BLUE GRASS ARMY DEPOT to nearest commercial airport: 39.9 miles Is BLUE GRASS ARMY DEPOT served by regularly scheduled public transportation? No

#### **Utilities**

This attribute identifies a local community's water and sewer systems' ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

Does the local community's water system have the ability to meet an expanded need of an additional 1,000 people moving in the local community? Yes

# CARLISLE BARRACKS, PA

## **Demographics**

The following tables provide a short description of the area near the installation/activity. CARLISLE BARRACKS is 93.7 miles from Baltimore, MD, the nearest city with a population of 100,000 or more. The nearest metropolitan statistical area (MSA) is

MSA	Population
Harrisburg-Lebanon-Carlisle MSA	629,410

The following entities comprise the military housing area (MHA):

County/City	Population	
Cumberland	213674	
Dauphin	251798	
Lancaster	470658	
Lebanon	120327	
Perry	43602	
York	381751	
Total	1,481,810	

#### **Child Care**

This attribute captures the number of nationally accredited child-care centers within the local community: 8

# **Cost of Living**

Cost of Living provides a relative measure of cost of living in the local community. General Schedule (GS) Locality pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) is an indicator of the local rental market. In-state tuition is an indicator of the support provided by the state for active duty family members to participate in higher-level education opportunities. For median household income and house value, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Median Household Income	(US Avg \$41,994)	\$43,022	Basis:
Median House Value	(US Avg \$119,600)	\$107,500	MSA
GS Locality Pay	("Rest of US" 10.9%)	10.9%	
O-3 with Dependents BAH R	\$1,169		
In-state Tuition for Family M	Yes		
In-state Tuition Continues if I	No		

#### Education

This attribute defines the population in local school districts and identifies capacity. The pupil/teacher ratio, graduation rate, and composite SAT I/ACT scores provide a relative quality indicator of education. This attribute also attempts to give communities credit for the potential intellectual capital they provide.

NOTE: "MFR"--means a Memorandum For Record is on file at the installation/activity/agency to document problems in obtaining the required information. Reasons for not being able to obtain information may be that the school district refused to provide the information or the school district does not use or track the information. For each entry, the number of school districts for which data are available of the total number of school districts reported, and the number of MFRs is indicated.

		Basis
School District(s) Capacity	24,723	5 of 5
Students Enrolled	21.467	districts 5 of 5
Students Enroned	21,467	districts
Average Pupil/Teacher Ratio	20.5:1	5 of 5
		districts
High School Students Enrolled	6,991	5 of 5
	,	districts
Average High School Graduation Rate (US Avg 67.3%)	90.1%	5 of 5
		districts
Average Composite SAT I Score (US Avg 1026)	1059	5 of 5
		districts
Average ACT Score (US Avg 20.8)	24	4 of 5
		districts, 1
		MFR
Available Graduate/PhD Programs	11	
Available Colleges and/or Universities	17	
Available Vocational and/or Technical Schools	33	

## **Employment**

Unemployment and job growth rates provide an indicator of job availability in the local community. National rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics are also provided. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

The unemployment rates for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	3.3%	2.7%	3.4%	4.0%	3.8%
National	4.2%	4.0%	4.7%	5.8%	6.0%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

The annual job growth rate for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	2%	7%	1.4%	1.7%	-1.3%
National	1.5%	2.4%	.03%	31%	.86%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

# Housing

Total Vacant Housing Units	17,414	
Vacant Sale Units	3,596	Basis: MSA
Vacant Rental Units	6,427	1,1911

#### **Medical Providers**

This attribute provides an indicator of availability of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community. The table reflects the raw number of physicians/beds and ratio of physicians/beds to population. The basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

	# Physicians	# Beds	Population	
Local Community	1,977	1,530	629,410	Basis:
Ratio	1:318	1:411		MSA
National Ratio (2003)	1:421.2	1:373.7		

# Safety/Crime

The local community's Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) Index for 2002 per 100,000 people and the national UCR based on information from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) for 2002 is provided. The basis of the data (either MSA or state) is indicated.

Local UCR	2,563.0	Basis: MSA
National UCR	4,118.8	

# **Transportation**

Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

Distance from CARLISLE BARRACKS to nearest commercial airport: 32.0 miles Is CARLISLE BARRACKS served by regularly scheduled public transportation?

#### **Utilities**

This attribute identifies a local community's water and sewer systems' ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

Does the local community's water system have the ability to meet an expanded need of an additional 1,000 people moving in the local community? Yes

# CHARLES E KELLY SPT FAC, PA

# **Demographics**

The following tables provide a short description of the area near the installation/activity. CHARLES E KELLY SPT FAC is 16 miles from Pittsburgh, PA, the nearest city with a population of 100,000 or more. The nearest metropolitan statistical area (MSA) is

MSA	Population
Pittsburgh MSA	2,358,695

The following entities comprise the military housing area (MHA):

County/City	Population
Allegheny	1281666
Beaver	181412
Butler	174083
Indiana	89605
Washington	202897
Westmoreland	369993
Total	2,299,656

#### **Child Care**

This attribute captures the number of nationally accredited child-care centers within the local community: 16

# **Cost of Living**

Cost of Living provides a relative measure of cost of living in the local community. General Schedule (GS) Locality pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) is an indicator of the local rental market. In-state tuition is an indicator of the support provided by the state for active duty family members to participate in higher-level education opportunities. For median household income and house value, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Median Household Income	(US Avg \$41,994)	\$37,467	Basis:
Median House Value	(US Avg \$119,600)	\$86,100	MSA
GS Locality Pay	("Rest of US" 10.9%)	11.9%	
O-3 with Dependents BAH Rate		\$1,169	
In-state Tuition for Family Member		Yes	
In-state Tuition Continues if I	No		

#### **Education**

This attribute defines the population in local school districts and identifies capacity. The pupil/teacher ratio, graduation rate, and composite SAT I/ACT scores provide a relative quality indicator of education. This attribute also attempts to give communities credit for the potential intellectual capital they provide.

NOTE: "MFR"--means a Memorandum For Record is on file at the installation/activity/agency to document problems in obtaining the required information. Reasons for not being able to obtain information may be that the school district refused to provide the information or the school district does not use or track the information. For each entry, the number of school districts for which data are available of the total number of school districts reported, and the number of MFRs is indicated.

		Basis
School District(s) Capacity	19,203	6 of 6
C. 1 . F. 11 1	1 ( 0 ( 1	districts 6 of 6
Students Enrolled	16,861	districts
Average Pupil/Teacher Ratio	15.3:1	6 of 6
Tiverage raph/reacher Rano	13.3.1	districts
High School Students Enrolled	6,118	6 of 6
	,	districts
Average High School Graduation Rate (US Avg 67.3%)	96.2%	6 of 6
		districts
Average Composite SAT I Score (US Avg 1026)	1035	6 of 6
		districts
Average ACT Score (US Avg 20.8)	23	3 of 6
		districts, 3
		MFRs
Available Graduate/PhD Programs	7	
Available Colleges and/or Universities	11	
Available Vocational and/or Technical Schools	27	

# **Employment**

Unemployment and job growth rates provide an indicator of job availability in the local community. National rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics are also provided. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

The unemployment rates for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	4.3%	4.1%	4.3%	5.4%	5.6%
National	4.2%	4.0%	4.7%	5.8%	6.0%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

The annual job growth rate for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	1.1%	2%	1.9%	1%	-2.4%
National	1.5%	2.4%	.03%	31%	.86%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

# Housing

Total Vacant Housing Units	79,594	
Vacant Sale Units	13,807	Basis: MSA
Vacant Rental Units	27,025	1,1011

#### **Medical Providers**

This attribute provides an indicator of availability of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community. The table reflects the raw number of physicians/beds and ratio of physicians/beds to population. The basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

	# Physicians	# Beds	Population	
Local Community	7,704	7,675	2,358,695	Basis:
Ratio	1:306	1:307		MSA
National Ratio (2003)	1:421.2	1:373.7		

## Safety/Crime

The local community's Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) Index for 2002 per 100,000 people and the national UCR based on information from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) for 2002 is provided. The basis of the data (either MSA or state) is indicated.

Local UCR	2,772.0	Basis: MSA
National UCR	4,118.8	

## **Transportation**

Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

Distance from CHARLES E KELLY SPT FAC to nearest commercial airport: 12.0 miles Is CHARLES E KELLY SPT FAC served by regularly scheduled public transportation? Yes

#### **Utilities**

This attribute identifies a local community's water and sewer systems' ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

Does the local community's water system have the ability to meet an expanded need of an additional 1,000 people moving in the local community? Yes

# CORPUS CHRISTI ARMY DEPOT, TX

## **Demographics**

The following tables provide a short description of the area near the installation/activity. CORPUS CHRISTI ARMY DEPOT is within Corpus Christi, TX, the nearest city with a population of 100,000 or more. The nearest metropolitan statistical area (MSA) is

MSA	Population
Corpus Christi MSA	380,783

The following entities comprise the military housing area (MHA):

County/City	Population
Jim Wells	39326
Nueces	313645
San Patricio	67138
Webb	193117
Total	613,226

#### **Child Care**

This attribute captures the number of nationally accredited child-care centers within the local community: 4

## **Cost of Living**

Cost of Living provides a relative measure of cost of living in the local community. General Schedule (GS) Locality pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) is an indicator of the local rental market. In-state tuition is an indicator of the support provided by the state for active duty family members to participate in higher-level education opportunities. For median household income and house value, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Median Household Income	(US Avg \$41,994)	\$35,773	Basis:
Median House Value	(US Avg \$119,600)	\$69,500	MSA
GS Locality Pay	("Rest of US" 10.9%)	10.9%	
O-3 with Dependents BAH Rate		\$1,137	
In-state Tuition for Family Member		Yes	
In-state Tuition Continues if Member PCSs Out of State		Yes	

#### **Education**

This attribute defines the population in local school districts and identifies capacity. The pupil/teacher ratio, graduation rate, and composite SAT I/ACT scores provide a relative quality indicator of education. This attribute also attempts to give communities credit for the potential intellectual capital they provide.

NOTE: "MFR"--means a Memorandum For Record is on file at the installation/activity/agency to document problems in obtaining the required information. Reasons for not being able to obtain information may be that the

school district refused to provide the information or the school district does not use or track the information. For each entry, the number of school districts for which data are available of the total number of school districts reported, and the number of MFRs is indicated.

		Basis
School District(s) Capacity	72,773	10 of 10
Sensor 2 is unov(s) supurity	, =,, , , e	districts
Students Enrolled	62,727	10 of 10
	,	districts
Average Pupil/Teacher Ratio	15.5:1	10 of 10
		districts
High School Students Enrolled	17,767	9 of 10
	,	districts
Average High School Graduation Rate (US Avg 67.3%)	6) 82.1%	9 of 10
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	<i>′</i>	districts
Average Composite SAT I Score (US Avg 102)	6) 974	9 of 10
		districts, 1
		MFR
Average ACT Score (US Avg 20.	8) 20	9 of 10
		districts, 1
		MFR
Available Graduate/PhD Programs	1	
Available Colleges and/or Universities	2	
Available Vocational and/or Technical Schools	0	

# **Employment**

Unemployment and job growth rates provide an indicator of job availability in the local community. National rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics are also provided. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

The unemployment rates for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	6.5%	6.3%	5.7%	6.2%	6.7%
National	4.2%	4.0%	4.7%	5.8%	6.0%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

The annual job growth rate for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	.4%	3%	.6%	.5%	2.5%
National	1.5%	2.4%	.03%	31%	.86%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

# Housing

Total Vacant Housing Units	15,447	Basis:

Vacant Sale Units	2,141	MSA
Vacant Rental Units	5,472	

#### **Medical Providers**

This attribute provides an indicator of availability of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community. The table reflects the raw number of physicians/beds and ratio of physicians/beds to population. The basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

	# Physicians	# Beds	Population	
Local Community	855	978	380,783	Basis:
Ratio	1:445	1:389		MSA
National Ratio (2003)	1:421.2	1:373.7		

## Safety/Crime

The local community's Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) Index for 2002 per 100,000 people and the national UCR based on information from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) for 2002 is provided. The basis of the data (either MSA or state) is indicated.

Local UCR	6,385.0	Basis: MSA
National UCR	4,118.8	

## **Transportation**

Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

Distance from CORPUS CHRISTI ARMY DEPOT to nearest commercial airport: 17.9 miles Is CORPUS CHRISTI ARMY DEPOT served by regularly scheduled public transportation? Yes

#### **Utilities**

This attribute identifies a local community's water and sewer systems' ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

Does the local community's water system have the ability to meet an expanded need of an additional 1,000 people moving in the local community? Yes

# CRANE ARMY AMMUNITION ACTIVITY, IN

## **Demographics**

The following tables provide a short description of the area near the installation/activity. CRANE ARMY AMMUNITION ACTIVITY is 91.2 miles from Indiananpolis, IN, the nearest city with a population of 100,000 or more. The nearest metropolitan statistical area (MSA) is

MSA	Population
Bloomington, IN MSA	120,563

The following entities comprise the military housing area (MHA):

County/City	Population
Monroe	120563
Owen	21786
Greene	33157
Martin	10369
Total	185,875

#### **Child Care**

This attribute captures the number of nationally accredited child-care centers within the local community: 6

## **Cost of Living**

Cost of Living provides a relative measure of cost of living in the local community. General Schedule (GS) Locality pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) is an indicator of the local rental market. In-state tuition is an indicator of the support provided by the state for active duty family members to participate in higher-level education opportunities. For median household income and house value, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Median Household Income (US Avg \$41,994)		\$33,984	Basis:
Median House Value (US Avg \$119,600)		\$98,773	4 of 4 counties
GS Locality Pay ("Rest of US" 10.9%)		10.9%	
O-3 with Dependents BAH Rate		\$1,002	
In-state Tuition for Family Member		No	
In-state Tuition Continues if Member PCSs Out of State		No	

#### **Education**

This attribute defines the population in local school districts and identifies capacity. The pupil/teacher ratio, graduation rate, and composite SAT I/ACT scores provide a relative quality indicator of education. This attribute also attempts to give communities credit for the potential intellectual capital they provide.

NOTE: "MFR"--means a Memorandum For Record is on file at the installation/activity/agency to document problems in obtaining the required information. Reasons for not being able to obtain information may be that the

school district refused to provide the information or the school district does not use or track the information. For each entry, the number of school districts for which data are available of the total number of school districts reported, and the number of MFRs is indicated.

		Basis
School District(s) Capacity	29,498	10 of 10
	- ,	districts
Students Enrolled	24,008	10 of 10
	, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	districts
Average Pupil/Teacher Ratio	18.5:1	10 of 10
		districts
High School Students Enrolled	8,386	10 of 10
	,	districts
Average High School Graduation Rate (US Avg 67.3%)	90.7%	10 of 10
		districts
Average Composite SAT I Score (US Avg 1026)	1002	10 of 10
		districts
Average ACT Score (US Avg 20.8)	23	6 of 10
		districts, 4
		MFRs
Available Graduate/PhD Programs	1	
Available Colleges and/or Universities	2	
Available Vocational and/or Technical Schools	1	

# **Employment**

Unemployment and job growth rates provide an indicator of job availability in the local community. National rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics are also provided. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

The unemployment rates for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	4.0%	3.1%	4.3%	4.5%	4.4%
National	4.2%	4.0%	4.7%	5.8%	6.0%
Basis:	4 of 4 counties				

The annual job growth rate for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	2%	-1.1%	1.4%	.1%	2.9%
National	1.5%	2.4%	.03%	31%	.86%
Basis:	4 of 4 counties				

# Housing

Total Vacant Housing Units	7,746	Basis:
Vacant Sale Units	1,220	4 of 4 counties

Vacant Rental Units 1,940
---------------------------

#### **Medical Providers**

This attribute provides an indicator of availability of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community. The table reflects the raw number of physicians/beds and ratio of physicians/beds to population. The basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

	# Physicians	# Beds	Population	
Local Community	314	875	185,875	Basis:
Ratio	1:592	1:212		4 of 4 counties
National Ratio (2003)	1:421.2	1:373.7		

# Safety/Crime

The local community's Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) Index for 2002 per 100,000 people and the national UCR based on information from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) for 2002 is provided. The basis of the data (either MSA or state) is indicated.

Local UCR	3,750.0	Basis: state
National UCR	4,118.8	

## **Transportation**

Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

Distance from CRANE ARMY AMMUNITION ACTIVITY to nearest commercial airport: 91.2 miles Is CRANE ARMY AMMUNITION ACTIVITY served by regularly scheduled public transportation? No

#### **Utilities**

This attribute identifies a local community's water and sewer systems' ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

Does the local community's water system have the ability to meet an expanded need of an additional 1,000 people moving in the local community? Yes

# DESERET CHEMICAL DEPOT, UT

# **Demographics**

The following tables provide a short description of the area near the installation/activity. DESERET CHEMICAL DEPOT is 53.6 miles from Salt Lake City, UT, the nearest city with a population of 100,000 or more. The nearest metropolitan statistical area (MSA) is

MSA	Population
Salt Lake City MSA	1,333,914

The following entities comprise the military housing area (MHA):

County/City	Population
Tooele	40735
Utah	368536
Total	409,271

#### **Child Care**

This attribute captures the number of nationally accredited child-care centers within the local community: 0

## **Cost of Living**

Cost of Living provides a relative measure of cost of living in the local community. General Schedule (GS) Locality pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) is an indicator of the local rental market. In-state tuition is an indicator of the support provided by the state for active duty family members to participate in higher-level education opportunities. For median household income and house value, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Median Household Income (US Avg \$41,994)		\$45,827	Basis: 2 of 2
Median House Value (US Avg \$119,600)		\$153,553	counties
GS Locality Pay ("Rest of US" 10.9%)		10.9%	
O-3 with Dependents BAH Rate		\$ 981	
In-state Tuition for Family Member		Yes	
In-state Tuition Continues if Member PCSs Out of State		Yes	

#### **Education**

This attribute defines the population in local school districts and identifies capacity. The pupil/teacher ratio, graduation rate, and composite SAT I/ACT scores provide a relative quality indicator of education. This attribute also attempts to give communities credit for the potential intellectual capital they provide.

NOTE: "MFR"--means a Memorandum For Record is on file at the installation/activity/agency to document problems in obtaining the required information. Reasons for not being able to obtain information may be that the school district refused to provide the information or the school district does not use or track the information. For

This document may contain information protected from disclosure by public law, regulations or orders. each entry, the number of school districts for which data are available of the total number of school districts reported, and the number of MFRs is indicated.

		Basis
School District(s) Capacity	12,000	1 of 1
	,	district
Students Enrolled	9,916	1 of 1
	,	district
Average Pupil/Teacher Ratio	26.1:1	1 of 1
		district
High School Students Enrolled	2,417	1 of 1
	,	district
Average High School Graduation Rate (US Avg 67.3%)	9.0%	1 of 1
		district
Average Composite SAT I Score (US Avg 1026)		0 of 1
		district, 1
		MFR
Average ACT Score (US Avg 20.8)	20	1 of 1
		district
Available Graduate/PhD Programs	1	
Available Colleges and/or Universities	1	
Available Vocational and/or Technical Schools	0	

# **Employment**

Unemployment and job growth rates provide an indicator of job availability in the local community. National rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics are also provided. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

The unemployment rates for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	5.5%	2.9%	4.1%	6.3%	5.0%
National	4.2%	4.0%	4.7%	5.8%	6.0%
Basis:	2 of 2 counties				

The annual job growth rate for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	3.5%	3.4%	.3%	-1.3%	3.0%
National	1.5%	2.4%	.03%	31%	.86%
Basis:	2 of 2 counties				

# Housing

Total Vacant Housing Units	5,513	ъ.
Vacant Sale Units	1,731	Basis: 2 of 2 counties
Vacant Rental Units	1,644	2 01 2 00 00000

#### **Medical Providers**

This attribute provides an indicator of availability of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community. The table reflects the raw number of physicians/beds and ratio of physicians/beds to population. The basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

	# Physicians	# Beds	Population	
Local Community	529	691	409,271	Basis:
Ratio	1:774	1:592		2 of 2 counties
National Ratio (2003)	1:421.2	1:373.7		

# Safety/Crime

The local community's Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) Index for 2002 per 100,000 people and the national UCR based on information from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) for 2002 is provided. The basis of the data (either MSA or state) is indicated.

Local UCR	4,452.0	Basis: state
National UCR	4,118.8	

## **Transportation**

Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

Distance from DESERET CHEMICAL DEPOT to nearest commercial airport: 52.1 miles Is DESERET CHEMICAL DEPOT served by regularly scheduled public transportation? Yes

#### **Utilities**

This attribute identifies a local community's water and sewer systems' ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

Does the local community's water system have the ability to meet an expanded need of an additional 1,000 people moving in the local community? Yes

# DETROIT ARSENAL, MI

## **Demographics**

The following tables provide a short description of the area near the installation/activity. DETROIT ARSENAL is within Warren, MI, the nearest city with a population of 100,000 or more. The nearest metropolitan statistical area (MSA) is

MSA	Population
Detroit MSA	4,441,551

The following entities comprise the military housing area (MHA):

	$\mathcal{L}$
County/City	Population
Macomb	788149
Oakland	1194156
Wayne	2061162
Total	4,043,467

#### **Child Care**

This attribute captures the number of nationally accredited child-care centers within the local community: 3

#### **Cost of Living**

Cost of Living provides a relative measure of cost of living in the local community. General Schedule (GS) Locality pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) is an indicator of the local rental market. In-state tuition is an indicator of the support provided by the state for active duty family members to participate in higher-level education opportunities. For median household income and house value, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Median Household Income	(US Avg \$41,994)	\$49,175	Basis:
Median House Value	(US Avg \$119,600)	\$132,700	MSA
GS Locality Pay	("Rest of US" 10.9%)	18.3%	
O-3 with Dependents BAH R	\$1,441		
In-state Tuition for Family Member		No	
In-state Tuition Continues if Member PCSs Out of State		No	

#### **Education**

This attribute defines the population in local school districts and identifies capacity. The pupil/teacher ratio, graduation rate, and composite SAT I/ACT scores provide a relative quality indicator of education. This attribute also attempts to give communities credit for the potential intellectual capital they provide.

NOTE: "MFR"--means a Memorandum For Record is on file at the installation/activity/agency to document problems in obtaining the required information. Reasons for not being able to obtain information may be that the school district refused to provide the information or the school district does not use or track the information. For

This document may contain information protected from disclosure by public law, regulations or orders. each entry, the number of school districts for which data are available of the total number of school districts reported, and the number of MFRs is indicated.

		Basis
School District(s) Capacity	135,916	1 of 1
, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,		district
Students Enrolled	135,916	1 of 1
	,	district
Average Pupil/Teacher Ratio	20.6:1	1 of 1
		district
High School Students Enrolled	38,006	1 of 1
	,	district
Average High School Graduation Rate (US Avg 67.3%)	88.1%	1 of 1
		district
Average Composite SAT I Score (US Avg 1026)	1103	1 of 1
		district
Average ACT Score (US Avg 20.8)	21	1 of 1
` ' '		district
Available Graduate/PhD Programs	12	
Available Colleges and/or Universities	23	
Available Vocational and/or Technical Schools	36	

## **Employment**

Unemployment and job growth rates provide an indicator of job availability in the local community. National rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics are also provided. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

The unemployment rates for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	3.5%	3.2%	5.1%	6.2%	7.3%
National	4.2%	4.0%	4.7%	5.8%	6.0%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

The annual job growth rate for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	2.7%	1.5%	-3.0%	-4.7%	7%
National	1.5%	2.4%	.03%	31%	.86%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

# Housing

Total Vacant Housing Units	99,406	ъ.
Vacant Sale Units	19,990	Basis: MSA
Vacant Rental Units	33,942	141571

#### **Medical Providers**

This attribute provides an indicator of availability of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community. The table reflects the raw number of physicians/beds and ratio of physicians/beds to population. The basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

	# Physicians	# Beds	Population	
Local Community	12,435	10,669	4,441,551	Basis:
Ratio	1:357	1:416		MSA
National Ratio (2003)	1:421.2	1:373.7		

## Safety/Crime

The local community's Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) Index for 2002 per 100,000 people and the national UCR based on information from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) for 2002 is provided. The basis of the data (either MSA or state) is indicated.

Local UCR	4,298.0	Basis: MSA
National UCR	4,118.8	

## **Transportation**

Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

Distance from DETROIT ARSENAL to nearest commercial airport: 35.0 miles Is DETROIT ARSENAL served by regularly scheduled public transportation? Yes

#### **Utilities**

This attribute identifies a local community's water and sewer systems' ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

Does the local community's water system have the ability to meet an expanded need of an additional 1,000 people moving in the local community? Yes

# DUGWAY PROVING GROUND, UT

## **Demographics**

The following tables provide a short description of the area near the installation/activity. DUGWAY PROVING GROUND is 90 miles from Salt Lake City, UT, the nearest city with a population of 100,000 or more. The nearest metropolitan statistical area (MSA) is

MSA	Population
Salt Lake City, UT MSA	1,333,914

The following entities comprise the military housing area (MHA):

County/City	Population
Tooele	40735
Utah	368536
Total	409,271

#### **Child Care**

This attribute captures the number of nationally accredited child-care centers within the local community: 1

## **Cost of Living**

Cost of Living provides a relative measure of cost of living in the local community. General Schedule (GS) Locality pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) is an indicator of the local rental market. In-state tuition is an indicator of the support provided by the state for active duty family members to participate in higher-level education opportunities. For median household income and house value, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Median Household Income Median House Value	(US Avg \$41,994) (US Avg \$119,600)	\$45,827 \$153,553	Basis: 2 of 2 counties
GS Locality Pay	("Rest of US" 10.9%)	10.9%	
O-3 with Dependents BAH R	\$ 981		
In-state Tuition for Family M	Yes		
In-state Tuition Continues if I	Yes		

#### **Education**

This attribute defines the population in local school districts and identifies capacity. The pupil/teacher ratio, graduation rate, and composite SAT I/ACT scores provide a relative quality indicator of education. This attribute also attempts to give communities credit for the potential intellectual capital they provide.

NOTE: "MFR"--means a Memorandum For Record is on file at the installation/activity/agency to document problems in obtaining the required information. Reasons for not being able to obtain information may be that the school district refused to provide the information or the school district does not use or track the information. For

This document may contain information protected from disclosure by public law, regulations or orders. each entry, the number of school districts for which data are available of the total number of school districts reported, and the number of MFRs is indicated.

		Basis
School District(s) Capacity	450	1 of 1
\ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \		district
Students Enrolled	281	1 of 1
		district
Average Pupil/Teacher Ratio	14.1:1	1 of 1
		district
High School Students Enrolled	87	1 of 1
8		district
Average High School Graduation Rate (US Avg 67.3%)	90.0%	1 of 1
		district
Average Composite SAT I Score (US Avg 1026)	1100	1 of 1
		district
Average ACT Score (US Avg 20.8)	22	1 of 1
8 \ \ 8 /		district
Available Graduate/PhD Programs	0	
Available Colleges and/or Universities	0	
Available Vocational and/or Technical Schools	0	

## **Employment**

Unemployment and job growth rates provide an indicator of job availability in the local community. National rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics are also provided. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

The unemployment rates for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	5.5%	2.9%	4.1%	6.3%	5.0%
National	4.2%	4.0%	4.7%	5.8%	6.0%
Basis:	2 of 2 counties				

The annual job growth rate for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	3.5%	3.4%	.3%	-1.3%	3.0%
National	1.5%	2.4%	.03%	31%	.86%
Basis:	2 of 2 counties				

# Housing

Total Vacant Housing Units	5,513	ъ.
Vacant Sale Units	1,731	Basis: 2 of 2 counties
Vacant Rental Units	1,644	2 of 2 countries

#### **Medical Providers**

This attribute provides an indicator of availability of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community. The table reflects the raw number of physicians/beds and ratio of physicians/beds to population. The basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

	# Physicians	# Beds	Population	
Local Community	529	691	409,271	Basis:
Ratio	1:774	1:592		2 of 2 counties
National Ratio (2003)	1:421.2	1:373.7		

## Safety/Crime

The local community's Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) Index for 2002 per 100,000 people and the national UCR based on information from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) for 2002 is provided. The basis of the data (either MSA or state) is indicated.

Local UCR	4,452.0	Basis: state
National UCR	4,118.8	

## **Transportation**

Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

Distance from DUGWAY PROVING GROUND to nearest commercial airport: 80.0 miles Is DUGWAY PROVING GROUND served by regularly scheduled public transportation? No

#### **Utilities**

This attribute identifies a local community's water and sewer systems' ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

Does the local community's water system have the ability to meet an expanded need of an additional 1,000 people moving in the local community? No

# FORT A P HILL, VA

## **Demographics**

The following tables provide a short description of the area near the installation/activity. FORT A P HILL is 42.59 miles from Richmond, VA, the nearest city with a population of 100,000 or more. The nearest metropolitan statistical area (MSA) is

MSA	Population
Richmond-Petersburg MSA	996,512

The following entities comprise the military housing area (MHA):

County/City	Population
Caroline	22121
Essex	9989
King and Queen	6630
King George	16803
King William	13146
Richmond	8809
Westmoreland	16718
Total	94,216

#### **Child Care**

This attribute captures the number of nationally accredited child-care centers within the local community: 0

## **Cost of Living**

Cost of Living provides a relative measure of cost of living in the local community. General Schedule (GS) Locality pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) is an indicator of the local rental market. In-state tuition is an indicator of the support provided by the state for active duty family members to participate in higher-level education opportunities. For median household income and house value, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Median Household Income	(US Avg \$41,994)	\$41,144	Basis:
Median House Value	(US Avg \$119,600)	\$98,246	7 of 7 counties
GS Locality Pay	("Rest of US" 10.9%)	10.9%	
O-3 with Dependents BAH Rate		\$1,362	
In-state Tuition for Family Member		No	
In-state Tuition Continues if Member PCSs Out of State		No	

#### **Education**

This attribute defines the population in local school districts and identifies capacity. The pupil/teacher ratio, graduation rate, and composite SAT I/ACT scores provide a relative quality indicator of education. This attribute also attempts to give communities credit for the potential intellectual capital they provide.

NOTE: "MFR"--means a Memorandum For Record is on file at the installation/activity/agency to document problems in obtaining the required information. Reasons for not being able to obtain information may be that the school district refused to provide the information or the school district does not use or track the information. For each entry, the number of school districts for which data are available of the total number of school districts reported, and the number of MFRs is indicated.

		Basis
School District(s) Capacity	4,036	1 of 1
C. 1 . T. 11 1	2.501	district 1 of 1
Students Enrolled	3,591	district
Average Pupil/Teacher Ratio	20.0:1	1 of 1
Tryotago rupin rouenor ruuto	20.0.1	district
High School Students Enrolled	992	1 of 1
		district
Average High School Graduation Rate (US Avg 67.3%)	21.0%	1 of 1
		district
Average Composite SAT I Score (US Avg 1026)	903	1 of 1
		district
Average ACT Score (US Avg 20.8)	19	1 of 1
		district
Available Graduate/PhD Programs	1	
Available Colleges and/or Universities	3	
Available Vocational and/or Technical Schools	0	

## **Employment**

Unemployment and job growth rates provide an indicator of job availability in the local community. National rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics are also provided. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

The unemployment rates for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	3.3%	2.9%	3.5%	4.2%	4.8%
National	4.2%	4.0%	4.7%	5.8%	6.0%
Basis:	7 of 7 counties				

The annual job growth rate for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	28.5%	7%	.9%	1.5%	8%
National	1.5%	2.4%	.03%	31%	.86%
Basis:	7 of 7 counties				

## Housing

Total Vacant Housing Units	6,223	
Vacant Sale Units	559	Basis: 7 of 7 counties
Vacant Rental Units	352	7 of 7 counties

#### **Medical Providers**

This attribute provides an indicator of availability of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community. The table reflects the raw number of physicians/beds and ratio of physicians/beds to population. The basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

	# Physicians	# Beds	Population	
Local Community	45	41	94,216	Basis:
Ratio	1:2,094	1:2,298		7 of 7 counties
National Ratio (2003)	1:421.2	1:373.7		

## Safety/Crime

The local community's Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) Index for 2002 per 100,000 people and the national UCR based on information from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) for 2002 is provided. The basis of the data (either MSA or state) is indicated.

Local UCR	3,140.0	Basis: state
National UCR	4,118.8	

## **Transportation**

Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

Distance from FORT A P HILL to nearest commercial airport: 53.0 miles Is FORT A P HILL served by regularly scheduled public transportation? Yes

#### **Utilities**

This attribute identifies a local community's water and sewer systems' ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

Does the local community's water system have the ability to meet an expanded need of an additional 1,000 people moving in the local community? Yes

# FORT BELVOIR INCLUDING THE ENGINEER PROVING GROUND, VA

## **Demographics**

The following tables provide a short description of the area near the installation/activity. FORT BELVOIR INCLUDING THE ENGINEER PROVING GROUND is 8 miles from Alexandria, VA, the nearest city with a population of 100,000 or more. The nearest metropolitan statistical area (MSA) is

MSA	Population
Washington DC MSA	4,923,153

The following entities comprise the military housing area (MHA):

County/City	Population
Alexandria	128283
Arlington	189453
District Of Columbia	572059
Fairfax	969749
Falls Church	10377
Montgomery	873341
Prince George's	801515
Total	3,544,777

#### **Child Care**

This attribute captures the number of nationally accredited child-care centers within the local community: 79

## **Cost of Living**

Cost of Living provides a relative measure of cost of living in the local community. General Schedule (GS) Locality pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) is an indicator of the local rental market. In-state tuition is an indicator of the support provided by the state for active duty family members to participate in higher-level education opportunities. For median household income and house value, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Median Household Income	(US Avg \$41,994)	\$62,216	Basis:
Median House Value	(US Avg \$119,600)	\$178,900	MSA
GS Locality Pay	("Rest of US" 10.9%)	14.6%	
O-3 with Dependents BAH Rate		\$2,006	
In-state Tuition for Family Member		No	
In-state Tuition Continues if Member PCSs Out of State		No	

#### **Education**

This attribute defines the population in local school districts and identifies capacity. The pupil/teacher ratio, graduation rate, and composite SAT I/ACT scores provide a relative quality indicator of education. This attribute also attempts to give communities credit for the potential intellectual capital they provide.

NOTE: "MFR"--means a Memorandum For Record is on file at the installation/activity/agency to document problems in obtaining the required information. Reasons for not being able to obtain information may be that the school district refused to provide the information or the school district does not use or track the information. For each entry, the number of school districts for which data are available of the total number of school districts reported, and the number of MFRs is indicated.

		Basis
School District(s) Capacity	227,602	2 of 2
\ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \	,	districts
Students Enrolled	220,963	2 of 2
	,	districts
Average Pupil/Teacher Ratio	15.6:1	2 of 2
C I		districts
High School Students Enrolled	66,102	2 of 2
	,	districts
Average High School Graduation Rate (US Avg 67.3%)	96.7%	2 of 2
		districts
Average Composite SAT I Score (US Avg 1026)	1077	2 of 2
		districts
Average ACT Score (US Avg 20.8)	21	2 of 2
		districts
Available Graduate/PhD Programs	6	
Available Colleges and/or Universities	15	
Available Vocational and/or Technical Schools	2	

## **Employment**

Unemployment and job growth rates provide an indicator of job availability in the local community. National rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics are also provided. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

The unemployment rates for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	2.6%	2.4%	3.1%	3.7%	3.5%
National	4.2%	4.0%	4.7%	5.8%	6.0%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

The annual job growth rate for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	3.3%	3.0%	1.4%	1.0%	1.0%
National	1.5%	2.4%	.03%	31%	.86%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

## Housing

This attribute provides an indication of availability of housing, both sales and rental, in the local community. Note: According to the 2000 Census, Vacant Sale and Vacant Rental Units do not equal total Vacant Housing Units. Vacant housing units may also include units that are vacant but not on the market for sale or rent. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Total Vacant Housing Units	94,577	ъ .
Vacant Sale Units	19,464	Basis: MSA
Vacant Rental Units	29,918	171571

#### **Medical Providers**

This attribute provides an indicator of availability of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community. The table reflects the raw number of physicians/beds and ratio of physicians/beds to population. The basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

	# Physicians	# Beds	Population	
Local Community	15,810	9,163	4,923,153	Basis:
Ratio	1:311	1:537		MSA
National Ratio (2003)	1:421.2	1:373.7		

## Safety/Crime

The local community's Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) Index for 2002 per 100,000 people and the national UCR based on information from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) for 2002 is provided. The basis of the data (either MSA or state) is indicated.

Local UCR	4,047.0	Basis: MSA
National UCR	4,118.8	

## **Transportation**

Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

Distance from FORT BELVOIR INCLUDING THE ENGINEER PROVING GROUND to nearest commercial airport: 19.9 miles

Is FORT BELVOIR INCLUDING THE ENGINEER PROVING GROUND served by regularly scheduled public transportation? Yes

#### **Utilities**

This attribute identifies a local community's water and sewer systems' ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

Does the local community's water system have the ability to meet an expanded need of an additional 1,000 people moving in the local community? Yes

# FORT BENNING, GA

## **Demographics**

The following tables provide a short description of the area near the installation/activity. FORT BENNING is within Columbus, GA, the nearest city with a population of 100,000 or more. The nearest metropolitan statistical area (MSA) is

MSA	Population
COLUMBUS MSA	274,624

The following entities comprise the military housing area (MHA):

County/City	Population
Chattahoochee	14882
Harris	23695
Muscogee	186291
Russell	49756
Total	274,624

#### **Child Care**

This attribute captures the number of nationally accredited child-care centers within the local community: 4

## **Cost of Living**

Cost of Living provides a relative measure of cost of living in the local community. General Schedule (GS) Locality pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) is an indicator of the local rental market. In-state tuition is an indicator of the support provided by the state for active duty family members to participate in higher-level education opportunities. For median household income and house value, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Median Household Income	(US Avg \$41,994)	\$34,512	Basis:
Median House Value	(US Avg \$119,600)	\$84,000	MSA
GS Locality Pay	("Rest of US" 10.9%)	13.1%	
O-3 with Dependents BAH Rate		\$1,152	
In-state Tuition for Family Member		Yes	
In-state Tuition Continues if Member PCSs Out of State		Yes	

#### **Education**

This attribute defines the population in local school districts and identifies capacity. The pupil/teacher ratio, graduation rate, and composite SAT I/ACT scores provide a relative quality indicator of education. This attribute also attempts to give communities credit for the potential intellectual capital they provide.

NOTE: "MFR"--means a Memorandum For Record is on file at the installation/activity/agency to document problems in obtaining the required information. Reasons for not being able to obtain information may be that the

school district refused to provide the information or the school district does not use or track the information. For each entry, the number of school districts for which data are available of the total number of school districts reported, and the number of MFRs is indicated.

		Basis
School District(s) Capacity	51,775	5 of 5
		districts
Students Enrolled	48,317	5 of 5
	<u> </u>	districts
Average Pupil/Teacher Ratio	14.7:1	5 of 5
		districts
High School Students Enrolled	15,908	5 of 5
C	,	districts
Average High School Graduation Rate (US Avg 67.3%)	71.0%	5 of 5
		districts
Average Composite SAT I Score (US Avg 1026)	926	2 of 5
		districts, 3
		MFRs
Average ACT Score (US Avg 20.8)	18	5 of 5
, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,		districts
Available Graduate/PhD Programs	6	
Available Colleges and/or Universities	10	
Available Vocational and/or Technical Schools	2	

## **Employment**

Unemployment and job growth rates provide an indicator of job availability in the local community. National rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics are also provided. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

The unemployment rates for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	5.1%	4.7%	4.8%	5.5%	5.4%
National	4.2%	4.0%	4.7%	5.8%	6.0%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

The annual job growth rate for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	.6%	.6%	-3.0%	.2%	3.9%
National	1.5%	2.4%	.03%	31%	.86%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

# Housing

Total Vacant Housing Units	11,303	Basis:
Vacant Sale Units	1,662	MSA

Vacant Rental Units	5,200		
---------------------	-------	--	--

#### **Medical Providers**

This attribute provides an indicator of availability of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community. The table reflects the raw number of physicians/beds and ratio of physicians/beds to population. The basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

	# Physicians	# Beds	Population	
Local Community	796	1,162	274,624	Basis:
Ratio	1:345	1:236		MSA
National Ratio (2003)	1:421.2	1:373.7		

## Safety/Crime

The local community's Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) Index for 2002 per 100,000 people and the national UCR based on information from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) for 2002 is provided. The basis of the data (either MSA or state) is indicated.

Local UCR	5,042.0	Basis: MSA
National UCR	4,118.8	

## **Transportation**

Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

Distance from FORT BENNING to nearest commercial airport: 10.8 miles Is FORT BENNING served by regularly scheduled public transportation? Yes

#### **Utilities**

This attribute identifies a local community's water and sewer systems' ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

Does the local community's water system have the ability to meet an expanded need of an additional 1,000 people moving in the local community? Yes

# FORT BLISS, TX

## **Demographics**

The following tables provide a short description of the area near the installation/activity. FORT BLISS is within El Paso, TX, the nearest city with a population of 100,000 or more. The nearest metropolitan statistical area (MSA) is

MSA	Population
El Paso MSA	679,622

The following entities comprise the military housing area (MHA):

County/City	Population
El Paso	679622
Total	679,622

#### **Child Care**

This attribute captures the number of nationally accredited child-care centers within the local community: 30

## **Cost of Living**

Cost of Living provides a relative measure of cost of living in the local community. General Schedule (GS) Locality pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) is an indicator of the local rental market. In-state tuition is an indicator of the support provided by the state for active duty family members to participate in higher-level education opportunities. For median household income and house value, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Median Household Income	(US Avg \$41,994)	\$31,051	Basis:
Median House Value	(US Avg \$119,600)	\$69,600	MSA
GS Locality Pay	("Rest of US" 10.9%)	10.9%	
O-3 with Dependents BAH Rate		\$1,031	
In-state Tuition for Family Member		Yes	
In-state Tuition Continues if Member PCSs Out of State		Yes	

#### **Education**

This attribute defines the population in local school districts and identifies capacity. The pupil/teacher ratio, graduation rate, and composite SAT I/ACT scores provide a relative quality indicator of education. This attribute also attempts to give communities credit for the potential intellectual capital they provide.

NOTE: "MFR"--means a Memorandum For Record is on file at the installation/activity/agency to document problems in obtaining the required information. Reasons for not being able to obtain information may be that the school district refused to provide the information or the school district does not use or track the information. For each entry, the number of school districts for which data are available of the total number of school districts reported, and the number of MFRs is indicated.

		Basis
School District(s) Capacity	182,598	9 of 9 districts
Students Enrolled	160,959	9 of 9 districts
Average Pupil/Teacher Ratio	15.2:1	9 of 9 districts
High School Students Enrolled	45,297	9 of 9 districts
Average High School Graduation Rate (US Avg 67.3%	78.5%	9 of 9 districts
Average Composite SAT I Score (US Avg 1026	5) 877	8 of 9 districts, 1 MFR
Average ACT Score (US Avg 20.8	3) 19	9 of 9 districts
Available Graduate/PhD Programs	2	
Available Colleges and/or Universities	4	]
Available Vocational and/or Technical Schools	3	

## **Employment**

Unemployment and job growth rates provide an indicator of job availability in the local community. National rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics are also provided. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

The unemployment rates for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	9.4%	8.2%	8.2%	8.7%	9.7%
National	4.2%	4.0%	4.7%	5.8%	6.0%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

The annual job growth rate for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	.1%	.8%	5%	1.0%	1.6%
National	1.5%	2.4%	.03%	31%	.86%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

## Housing

Total Vacant Housing Units	14,425	ъ ;
Vacant Sale Units	2,322	Basis: MSA
Vacant Rental Units	7,115	1/15/1

#### **Medical Providers**

This attribute provides an indicator of availability of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community. The table reflects the raw number of physicians/beds and ratio of physicians/beds to population. The basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

	# Physicians	# Beds	Population	
Local Community	1,114	1,596	679,622	Basis:
Ratio	1:610	1:426		MSA
National Ratio (2003)	1:421.2	1:373.7		

## Safety/Crime

The local community's Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) Index for 2002 per 100,000 people and the national UCR based on information from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) for 2002 is provided. The basis of the data (either MSA or state) is indicated.

Local UCR	4,228.0	Basis: MSA
National UCR	4,118.8	

## **Transportation**

Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

Distance from FORT BLISS to nearest commercial airport: 4.3 miles Is FORT BLISS served by regularly scheduled public transportation? Yes

#### **Utilities**

This attribute identifies a local community's water and sewer systems' ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

Does the local community's water system have the ability to meet an expanded need of an additional 1,000 people moving in the local community? Yes

# FORT BRAGG, NC

## **Demographics**

The following tables provide a short description of the area near the installation/activity. FORT BRAGG is within Fayetteville, NC, the nearest city with a population of 100,000 or more. The nearest metropolitan statistical area (MSA) is

MSA	Population
Fayetteville MSA	302,963

The following entities comprise the military housing area (MHA):

	Housing area (WIII I):
County/City	Population
Cumberland	302963
Harnett	91025
Hoke	33646
Lee	49040
Moore	74769
Robeson	123339
Total	674,782

#### **Child Care**

This attribute captures the number of nationally accredited child-care centers within the local community: 43

## **Cost of Living**

Cost of Living provides a relative measure of cost of living in the local community. General Schedule (GS) Locality pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) is an indicator of the local rental market. In-state tuition is an indicator of the support provided by the state for active duty family members to participate in higher-level education opportunities. For median household income and house value, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Median Household Income	(US Avg \$41,994)	\$37,466	Basis:
Median House Value	(US Avg \$119,600)	\$88,800	MSA
GS Locality Pay	("Rest of US" 10.9%)	10.9%	
O-3 with Dependents BAH R	\$ 887		
In-state Tuition for Family Member		Yes	
In-state Tuition Continues if I	No		

#### Education

This attribute defines the population in local school districts and identifies capacity. The pupil/teacher ratio, graduation rate, and composite SAT I/ACT scores provide a relative quality indicator of education. This attribute also attempts to give communities credit for the potential intellectual capital they provide.

NOTE: "MFR"--means a Memorandum For Record is on file at the installation/activity/agency to document problems in obtaining the required information. Reasons for not being able to obtain information may be that the school district refused to provide the information or the school district does not use or track the information. For each entry, the number of school districts for which data are available of the total number of school districts reported, and the number of MFRs is indicated.

		Basis
School District(s) Capacity	281,573	10 of 10 districts
Students Enrolled	256,609	10 of 10 districts
Average Pupil/Teacher Ratio	15.7:1	10 of 10 districts
High School Students Enrolled	67,887	10 of 10 districts
Average High School Graduation Rate (US Avg 67.3%)	94.9%	10 of 10 districts
Average Composite SAT I Score (US Avg 1026)	1001	10 of 10 districts
Average ACT Score (US Avg 20.8)	20	10 of 10 districts
Available Graduate/PhD Programs	5	
Available Colleges and/or Universities	2	
Available Vocational and/or Technical Schools	4	

## **Employment**

Unemployment and job growth rates provide an indicator of job availability in the local community. National rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics are also provided. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

The unemployment rates for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	3.8%	4.1%	5.5%	6.4%	5.6%
National	4.2%	4.0%	4.7%	5.8%	6.0%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

The annual job growth rate for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	3.1%	2.0%	-3.4%	1.9%	2.9%
National	1.5%	2.4%	.03%	31%	.86%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

## Housing

Total Vacant Housing Units	11,067	Basis:

Vacant Sale Units	2,004	MSA
Vacant Rental Units	5,256	

#### **Medical Providers**

This attribute provides an indicator of availability of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community. The table reflects the raw number of physicians/beds and ratio of physicians/beds to population. The basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

	# Physicians	# Beds	Population	
Local Community	505	546	302,963	Basis:
Ratio	1:600	1:555		MSA
National Ratio (2003)	1:421.2	1:373.7		

## Safety/Crime

The local community's Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) Index for 2002 per 100,000 people and the national UCR based on information from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) for 2002 is provided. The basis of the data (either MSA or state) is indicated.

Local UCR	6,217.0	Basis: MSA
National UCR	4,118.8	

## **Transportation**

Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

Distance from FORT BRAGG to nearest commercial airport: 13.1 miles Is FORT BRAGG served by regularly scheduled public transportation? Yes

#### **Utilities**

This attribute identifies a local community's water and sewer systems' ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

Does the local community's water system have the ability to meet an expanded need of an additional 1,000 people moving in the local community? Yes

# FORT BUCHANAN, PR

## **Demographics**

The following tables provide a short description of the area near the installation/activity. FORT BUCHANAN is within Guaynabo, PR, the nearest city with a population of 100,000 or more. The nearest metropolitan statistical area (MSA) is

MSA	Population
San Juan-Bayamon MSA	1,967,627

The following entities comprise the military housing area (MHA):

County/City	Population
San Juan	434374
Total	434,374

#### **Child Care**

This attribute captures the number of nationally accredited child-care centers within the local community: 2

## **Cost of Living**

Cost of Living provides a relative measure of cost of living in the local community. General Schedule (GS) Locality pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) is an indicator of the local rental market. In-state tuition is an indicator of the support provided by the state for active duty family members to participate in higher-level education opportunities. For median household income and house value, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Median Household Income	(US Avg \$41,994)	\$16,728	Basis:
Median House Value	(US Avg \$119,600)	\$84,700	MSA
GS Locality Pay	("Rest of US" 10.9%)	11.5%	
O-3 with Dependents BAH R	\$2,126		
In-state Tuition for Family M	N/A		
In-state Tuition Continues if I	N/A		

#### **Education**

This attribute defines the population in local school districts and identifies capacity. The pupil/teacher ratio, graduation rate, and composite SAT I/ACT scores provide a relative quality indicator of education. This attribute also attempts to give communities credit for the potential intellectual capital they provide.

NOTE: "MFR"--means a Memorandum For Record is on file at the installation/activity/agency to document problems in obtaining the required information. Reasons for not being able to obtain information may be that the school district refused to provide the information or the school district does not use or track the information. For each entry, the number of school districts for which data are available of the total number of school districts reported, and the number of MFRs is indicated.

		Basis
School District(s) Capacity	4,800	5 of 5
a same of a superior	.,	districts
Students Enrolled	6,160	5 of 5
	,	districts
Average Pupil/Teacher Ratio	21.9:1	5 of 5
		districts
High School Students Enrolled	613	1 of 1
		district
Average High School Graduation Rate (US Avg 67.3%)	98.0%	1 of 1
		district
Average Composite SAT I Score (US Avg 1026)	920	1 of 1
		district
Average ACT Score (US Avg 20.8)		0 of 1
		district, 1
		MFR
Available Graduate/PhD Programs	22	
Available Colleges and/or Universities	50	
Available Vocational and/or Technical Schools	57	

## **Employment**

Unemployment and job growth rates provide an indicator of job availability in the local community. National rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics are also provided. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

The unemployment rates for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	9.8%	8.4%	9.4%	10.3%	10.1%
National	4.2%	4.0%	4.7%	5.8%	6.0%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

The annual job growth rate for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	16.3%	.0%	.5%	3%	3%
National	1.5%	2.4%	.03%	31%	.86%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

## Housing

Total Vacant Housing Units	77,710	ъ ;
Vacant Sale Units	10,340	Basis: MSA
Vacant Rental Units	15,197	141571

#### **Medical Providers**

This attribute provides an indicator of availability of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community. The table reflects the raw number of physicians/beds and ratio of physicians/beds to population. The basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

	# Physicians	# Beds	Population	
Local Community				Basis:
Ratio	1:	1:		N/A
National Ratio (2003)	1:421.2	1:373.7		

## Safety/Crime

The local community's Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) Index for 2002 per 100,000 people and the national UCR based on information from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) for 2002 is provided. The basis of the data (either MSA or state) is indicated.

Local UCR	2,353.0	Basis: MSA
National UCR	4,118.8	

## **Transportation**

Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

Distance from FORT BUCHANAN to nearest commercial airport: 5.0 miles Is FORT BUCHANAN served by regularly scheduled public transportation? Yes

#### **Utilities**

This attribute identifies a local community's water and sewer systems' ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

Does the local community's water system have the ability to meet an expanded need of an additional 1,000 people moving in the local community? Yes

# FORT CAMPBELL, KY

## **Demographics**

The following tables provide a short description of the area near the installation/activity. FORT CAMPBELL is 0.3 miles from Clarksville, TN, the nearest city with a population of 100,000 or more. The nearest metropolitan statistical area (MSA) is

MSA	Population
Clarksville-Hopkinsville MSA	207,033

The following entities comprise the military housing area (MHA):

County/City	Population
Christian	72265
Montgomery	134768
Stewart	12370
Trigg	12597
Total	232,000

#### **Child Care**

This attribute captures the number of nationally accredited child-care centers within the local community: 3

## **Cost of Living**

Cost of Living provides a relative measure of cost of living in the local community. General Schedule (GS) Locality pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) is an indicator of the local rental market. In-state tuition is an indicator of the support provided by the state for active duty family members to participate in higher-level education opportunities. For median household income and house value, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Median Household Income	(US Avg \$41,994)	\$36,313	Basis:
Median House Value	(US Avg \$119,600)	\$82,400	MSA
GS Locality Pay	("Rest of US" 10.9%)	10.9%	
O-3 with Dependents BAH Rate		\$ 775	
In-state Tuition for Family Member		Yes	
In-state Tuition Continues if Member PCSs Out of State		Yes	

#### **Education**

This attribute defines the population in local school districts and identifies capacity. The pupil/teacher ratio, graduation rate, and composite SAT I/ACT scores provide a relative quality indicator of education. This attribute also attempts to give communities credit for the potential intellectual capital they provide.

NOTE: "MFR"--means a Memorandum For Record is on file at the installation/activity/agency to document problems in obtaining the required information. Reasons for not being able to obtain information may be that the

school district refused to provide the information or the school district does not use or track the information. For each entry, the number of school districts for which data are available of the total number of school districts reported, and the number of MFRs is indicated.

		Basis
School District(s) Capacity	43,449	3 of 3
	- , -	districts
Students Enrolled	37,468	3 of 3
	,	districts
Average Pupil/Teacher Ratio	20.9:1	3 of 3
		districts
High School Students Enrolled	10,019	3 of 3
9	,	districts
Average High School Graduation Rate (US Avg 67.3%)	82.8%	3 of 3
the sign of the state of the st		districts
Average Composite SAT I Score (US Avg 1026)	1161	3 of 3
		districts
Average ACT Score (US Avg 20.8)	20	3 of 3
(11 18 11)		districts
Available Graduate/PhD Programs	2	
Available Colleges and/or Universities	3	
Available Vocational and/or Technical Schools	4	

## **Employment**

Unemployment and job growth rates provide an indicator of job availability in the local community. National rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics are also provided. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

The unemployment rates for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	3.3%	3.5%	4.9%	5.0%	5.4%
National	4.2%	4.0%	4.7%	5.8%	6.0%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

The annual job growth rate for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	5.3%	1.3%	.2%	.3%	.3%
National	1.5%	2.4%	.03%	31%	.86%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

## Housing

Total Vacant Housing Units	6,162	ъ.
Vacant Sale Units	1,379	Basis: MSA
Vacant Rental Units	2,466	1,12,11

#### **Medical Providers**

This attribute provides an indicator of availability of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community. The table reflects the raw number of physicians/beds and ratio of physicians/beds to population. The basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

	# Physicians	# Beds	Population	
Local Community	268	340	207,033	Basis:
Ratio	1:773	1:609		MSA
National Ratio (2003)	1:421.2	1:373.7		

## Safety/Crime

The local community's Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) Index for 2002 per 100,000 people and the national UCR based on information from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) for 2002 is provided. The basis of the data (either MSA or state) is indicated.

Local UCR	4,945.0	Basis: MSA
National UCR	4,118.8	

## **Transportation**

Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

Distance from FORT CAMPBELL to nearest commercial airport: 62.3 miles Is FORT CAMPBELL served by regularly scheduled public transportation? Yes

#### **Utilities**

This attribute identifies a local community's water and sewer systems' ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

Does the local community's water system have the ability to meet an expanded need of an additional 1,000 people moving in the local community? Yes

# FORT CARSON, CO

## **Demographics**

The following tables provide a short description of the area near the installation/activity. FORT CARSON is 2 miles from Colorado Springs, CO, the nearest city with a population of 100,000 or more. The nearest metropolitan statistical area (MSA) is

MSA	Population
COLORADO SPRINGS MSA	516,929

The following entities comprise the military housing area (MHA):

County/City	Population
El Paso	516929
Pueblo	141472
Teller	20555
Total	678,956

#### **Child Care**

This attribute captures the number of nationally accredited child-care centers within the local community: 28

### **Cost of Living**

Cost of Living provides a relative measure of cost of living in the local community. General Schedule (GS) Locality pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) is an indicator of the local rental market. In-state tuition is an indicator of the support provided by the state for active duty family members to participate in higher-level education opportunities. For median household income and house value, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Median Household Income	(US Avg \$41,994)	\$46,844	Basis:
Median House Value	(US Avg \$119,600)	\$147,100	MSA
GS Locality Pay	("Rest of US" 10.9%)	10.9%	
O-3 with Dependents BAH Rate		\$1,166	
In-state Tuition for Family Member		Yes	
In-state Tuition Continues if Member PCSs Out of State		No	

#### **Education**

This attribute defines the population in local school districts and identifies capacity. The pupil/teacher ratio, graduation rate, and composite SAT I/ACT scores provide a relative quality indicator of education. This attribute also attempts to give communities credit for the potential intellectual capital they provide.

NOTE: "MFR"--means a Memorandum For Record is on file at the installation/activity/agency to document problems in obtaining the required information. Reasons for not being able to obtain information may be that the school district refused to provide the information or the school district does not use or track the information. For

This document may contain information protected from disclosure by public law, regulations or orders. each entry, the number of school districts for which data are available of the total number of school districts reported, and the number of MFRs is indicated.

		Basis
School District(s) Capacity	64,500	5 of 5
		districts
Students Enrolled	57,650	5 of 5
		districts
Average Pupil/Teacher Ratio	22.1:1	5 of 5
		districts
High School Students Enrolled	15,640	5 of 5
		districts
Average High School Graduation Rate (US Avg 67.3%)	84.0%	5 of 5
		districts
Average Composite SAT I Score (US Avg 1026)	1043	5 of 5
		districts
Average ACT Score (US Avg 20.8)	20	5 of 5
` ' '		districts
Available Graduate/PhD Programs	10	
Available Colleges and/or Universities	13	
Available Vocational and/or Technical Schools	7	

## **Employment**

Unemployment and job growth rates provide an indicator of job availability in the local community. National rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics are also provided. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

The unemployment rates for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	3.3%	3.2%	4.5%	6.6%	6.4%
National	4.2%	4.0%	4.7%	5.8%	6.0%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

The annual job growth rate for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	3.5%	.1%	.2%	.1%	1.6%
National	1.5%	2.4%	.03%	31%	.86%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

# Housing

Total Vacant Housing Units	10,019	ъ.
Vacant Sale Units	2,151	Basis: MSA
Vacant Rental Units	4,599	1.1.571

#### **Medical Providers**

This attribute provides an indicator of availability of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community. The table reflects the raw number of physicians/beds and ratio of physicians/beds to population. The basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

	# Physicians	# Beds	Population	
Local Community	969	775	516,929	Basis:
Ratio	1:533	1:667		MSA
National Ratio (2003)	1:421.2	1:373.7		

## Safety/Crime

The local community's Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) Index for 2002 per 100,000 people and the national UCR based on information from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) for 2002 is provided. The basis of the data (either MSA or state) is indicated.

Local UCR	4,713.0	Basis: MSA
National UCR	4,118.8	

## **Transportation**

Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

Distance from FORT CARSON to nearest commercial airport: 10.0 miles Is FORT CARSON served by regularly scheduled public transportation? Yes

#### **Utilities**

This attribute identifies a local community's water and sewer systems' ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

Does the local community's water system have the ability to meet an expanded need of an additional 1,000 people moving in the local community? Yes

# FORT DETRICK, MD

## **Demographics**

The following tables provide a short description of the area near the installation/activity. FORT DETRICK is 48.3 miles from Washington, DC, the nearest city with a population of 100,000 or more. The nearest metropolitan statistical area (MSA) is

MSA	Population
Washington DC MSA	4,923,153

The following entities comprise the military housing area (MHA):

County/City	Population
Frederick	195277
Washington	131923
Total	327,200

#### **Child Care**

This attribute captures the number of nationally accredited child-care centers within the local community: 51

## **Cost of Living**

Cost of Living provides a relative measure of cost of living in the local community. General Schedule (GS) Locality pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) is an indicator of the local rental market. In-state tuition is an indicator of the support provided by the state for active duty family members to participate in higher-level education opportunities. For median household income and house value, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Median Household Income	(US Avg \$41,994)	\$62,216	Basis:
Median House Value	(US Avg \$119,600)	\$178,900	MSA
GS Locality Pay	("Rest of US" 10.9%)	10.9%	
O-3 with Dependents BAH R	\$1,396		
In-state Tuition for Family M	Yes		
In-state Tuition Continues if	No		

#### **Education**

This attribute defines the population in local school districts and identifies capacity. The pupil/teacher ratio, graduation rate, and composite SAT I/ACT scores provide a relative quality indicator of education. This attribute also attempts to give communities credit for the potential intellectual capital they provide.

NOTE: "MFR"--means a Memorandum For Record is on file at the installation/activity/agency to document problems in obtaining the required information. Reasons for not being able to obtain information may be that the school district refused to provide the information or the school district does not use or track the information. For

This document may contain information protected from disclosure by public law, regulations or orders. each entry, the number of school districts for which data are available of the total number of school districts reported, and the number of MFRs is indicated.

		Basis
School District(s) Capacity	274,468	5 of 5
	, ,	districts
Students Enrolled	365,057	5 of 5
	ŕ	districts
Average Pupil/Teacher Ratio	22.9:1	5 of 5
		districts
High School Students Enrolled	82,207	5 of 5
	,	districts
Average High School Graduation Rate (US Avg 67.3%)	91.8%	5 of 5
		districts
Average Composite SAT I Score (US Avg 1026)	1078	5 of 5
		districts
Average ACT Score (US Avg 20.8)	21	2 of 5
		districts, 3
		MFRs
Available Graduate/PhD Programs	7	
Available Colleges and/or Universities	16	
Available Vocational and/or Technical Schools	3	

## **Employment**

Unemployment and job growth rates provide an indicator of job availability in the local community. National rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics are also provided. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

The unemployment rates for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	2.6%	2.4%	3.1%	3.7%	3.5%
National	4.2%	4.0%	4.7%	5.8%	6.0%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

The annual job growth rate for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	3.3%	3.0%	1.4%	1.0%	1.0%
National	1.5%	2.4%	.03%	31%	.86%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

## Housing

Total Vacant Housing Units	94,577	ъ.
Vacant Sale Units	19,464	Basis: MSA
Vacant Rental Units	29,918	112011

#### **Medical Providers**

This attribute provides an indicator of availability of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community. The table reflects the raw number of physicians/beds and ratio of physicians/beds to population. The basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

	# Physicians	# Beds	Population	
Local Community	15,810	9,163	4,923,153	Basis:
Ratio	1:311	1:537		MSA
National Ratio (2003)	1:421.2	1:373.7		

## Safety/Crime

The local community's Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) Index for 2002 per 100,000 people and the national UCR based on information from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) for 2002 is provided. The basis of the data (either MSA or state) is indicated.

Local UCR	4,047.0	Basis: MSA
National UCR	4,118.8	

## **Transportation**

Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

Distance from FORT DETRICK to nearest commercial airport: 28.0 miles Is FORT DETRICK served by regularly scheduled public transportation? Yes

#### **Utilities**

This attribute identifies a local community's water and sewer systems' ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

Does the local community's water system have the ability to meet an expanded need of an additional 1,000 people moving in the local community? Yes

# FORT DIX, NJ

## **Demographics**

The following tables provide a short description of the area near the installation/activity. FORT DIX is 36.9 miles from Philadelphia, PA, the nearest city with a population of 100,000 or more. The nearest metropolitan statistical area (MSA) is

MSA	Population
Philadelphia MSA	5,100,931

The following entities comprise the military housing area (MHA):

County/City	Population
Burlington	423394
Ocean	510916
Total	934,310

#### **Child Care**

This attribute captures the number of nationally accredited child-care centers within the local community: 9

## **Cost of Living**

Cost of Living provides a relative measure of cost of living in the local community. General Schedule (GS) Locality pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) is an indicator of the local rental market. In-state tuition is an indicator of the support provided by the state for active duty family members to participate in higher-level education opportunities. For median household income and house value, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Median Household Income	(US Avg \$41,994)	\$47,536	Basis:
Median House Value	(US Avg \$119,600)	\$121,200	MSA
GS Locality Pay	("Rest of US" 10.9%)	19.3%	
O-3 with Dependents BAH Rate		\$1,707	
In-state Tuition for Family Member		Yes	
In-state Tuition Continues if Member PCSs Out of State		Yes	

#### **Education**

This attribute defines the population in local school districts and identifies capacity. The pupil/teacher ratio, graduation rate, and composite SAT I/ACT scores provide a relative quality indicator of education. This attribute also attempts to give communities credit for the potential intellectual capital they provide.

NOTE: "MFR"--means a Memorandum For Record is on file at the installation/activity/agency to document problems in obtaining the required information. Reasons for not being able to obtain information may be that the school district refused to provide the information or the school district does not use or track the information. For

This document may contain information protected from disclosure by public law, regulations or orders. each entry, the number of school districts for which data are available of the total number of school districts reported, and the number of MFRs is indicated.

		Basis
School District(s) Capacity	11,166	5 of 5
		districts
Students Enrolled	14,140	5 of 5
	ŕ	districts
Average Pupil/Teacher Ratio	54.2:1	5 of 5
		districts
High School Students Enrolled	15,180	5 of 5
9	,	districts
Average High School Graduation Rate (US Avg 67.3%)	90.4%	4 of 5
	2 0 1 7 7	districts
Average Composite SAT I Score (US Avg 1026)	321	4 of 5
(12.11.8.12.1)		districts, 1
		MFR
Average ACT Score (US Avg 20.8)	37	2 of 5
(12.1.8.1.1)		districts, 3
		MFRs
Available Graduate/PhD Programs	9	
Available Colleges and/or Universities	5	
Available Vocational and/or Technical Schools	7	

## **Employment**

Unemployment and job growth rates provide an indicator of job availability in the local community. National rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics are also provided. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

The unemployment rates for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	4.2%	3.9%	4.3%	5.5%	5.5%
National	4.2%	4.0%	4.7%	5.8%	6.0%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

The annual job growth rate for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	1.3%	4%	1.3%	.6%	8%
National	1.5%	2.4%	.03%	31%	.86%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

## Housing

Total Vacant Housing Units	133,597	Basis:
Vacant Sale Units	23,424	MSA

Vacant Rental Units	39,843		
---------------------	--------	--	--

#### **Medical Providers**

This attribute provides an indicator of availability of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community. The table reflects the raw number of physicians/beds and ratio of physicians/beds to population. The basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

	# Physicians	# Beds	Population	
Local Community	19,100	14,561	5,100,931	Basis:
Ratio	1:267	1:350		MSA
National Ratio (2003)	1:421.2	1:373.7		

## Safety/Crime

The local community's Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) Index for 2002 per 100,000 people and the national UCR based on information from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) for 2002 is provided. The basis of the data (either MSA or state) is indicated.

Local UCR	3,390.0	Basis: MSA
National UCR	4,118.8	

## **Transportation**

Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

Distance from FORT DIX to nearest commercial airport: 40.5 miles Is FORT DIX served by regularly scheduled public transportation? Yes

#### **Utilities**

This attribute identifies a local community's water and sewer systems' ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

Does the local community's water system have the ability to meet an expanded need of an additional 1,000 people moving in the local community? Yes

# FORT DRUM, NY

## **Demographics**

The following tables provide a short description of the area near the installation/activity. FORT DRUM is 73 miles from Syracuse, NY, the nearest city with a population of 100,000 or more. The nearest metropolitan statistical area (MSA) is

MSA	Population
Syracuse, NY MSA	732,117

The following entities comprise the military housing area (MHA):

County/City	Population
Jefferson	111738
Total	111,738

#### **Child Care**

This attribute captures the number of nationally accredited child-care centers within the local community: 2

## **Cost of Living**

Cost of Living provides a relative measure of cost of living in the local community. General Schedule (GS) Locality pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) is an indicator of the local rental market. In-state tuition is an indicator of the support provided by the state for active duty family members to participate in higher-level education opportunities. For median household income and house value, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Median Household Income	(US Avg \$41,994)	\$34,006	Basis:
Median House Value	(US Avg \$119,600)	\$68,200	1 of 1 county
GS Locality Pay	("Rest of US" 10.9%)	10.9%	
O-3 with Dependents BAH Rate		\$1,060	
In-state Tuition for Family Member		Yes	
In-state Tuition Continues if Member PCSs Out of State		No	

#### **Education**

This attribute defines the population in local school districts and identifies capacity. The pupil/teacher ratio, graduation rate, and composite SAT I/ACT scores provide a relative quality indicator of education. This attribute also attempts to give communities credit for the potential intellectual capital they provide.

NOTE: "MFR"--means a Memorandum For Record is on file at the installation/activity/agency to document problems in obtaining the required information. Reasons for not being able to obtain information may be that the school district refused to provide the information or the school district does not use or track the information. For each entry, the number of school districts for which data are available of the total number of school districts reported, and the number of MFRs is indicated.

		Basis
School District(s) Capacity	20,075	7 of 7
Some of Bismes(s) cupusity	20,070	districts
Students Enrolled	15,941	7 of 7
	,	districts
Average Pupil/Teacher Ratio	17.3:1	7 of 7
		districts
High School Students Enrolled	4,855	7 of 7
8	,	districts
Average High School Graduation Rate (US Avg 67.3%)	95.8%	7 of 7
11,11,11,11,11,11,11,11,11,11,11,11,11,	, , , , ,	districts
Average Composite SAT I Score (US Avg 1026)	987	7 of 7
		districts
Average ACT Score (US Avg 20.8)	22	7 of 7
(-28)		districts
Available Graduate/PhD Programs	1	
Available Colleges and/or Universities	2	
Available Vocational and/or Technical Schools	1	

## **Employment**

Unemployment and job growth rates provide an indicator of job availability in the local community. National rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics are also provided. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

The unemployment rates for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	9.2%	8.1%	8.0%	7.8%	7.7%
National	4.2%	4.0%	4.7%	5.8%	6.0%
Basis:	1 of 1 county				

The annual job growth rate for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	.2%	-1.2%	3%	2.5%	.7%
National	1.5%	2.4%	.03%	31%	.86%
Basis:	1 of 1 county				

# Housing

Total Vacant Housing Units	14,002	ъ.
Vacant Sale Units	882	Basis: 1 of 1 county
Vacant Rental Units	1,679	1 of 1 county

### **Medical Providers**

This attribute provides an indicator of availability of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community. The table reflects the raw number of physicians/beds and ratio of physicians/beds to population. The basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

	# Physicians	# Beds	Population	
Local Community	185	351	111,738	Basis:
Ratio	1:604	1:318		1 of 1 county
National Ratio (2003)	1:421.2	1:373.7		

## Safety/Crime

The local community's Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) Index for 2002 per 100,000 people and the national UCR based on information from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) for 2002 is provided. The basis of the data (either MSA or state) is indicated.

Local UCR	2,803.7	Basis: state
National UCR	4,118.8	

## **Transportation**

Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

Distance from FORT DRUM to nearest commercial airport: 20.7 miles Is FORT DRUM served by regularly scheduled public transportation? No

### **Utilities**

This attribute identifies a local community's water and sewer systems' ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

Does the local community's water system have the ability to meet an expanded need of an additional 1,000 people moving in the local community? Yes

# FORT EUSTIS, VA

## **Demographics**

The following tables provide a short description of the area near the installation/activity. FORT EUSTIS is within Newport News, VA, the nearest city with a population of 100,000 or more. The nearest metropolitan statistical area (MSA) is

MSA	Population
Norfolk-VA Beach-Newport News MSA	1,569,541

The following entities comprise the military housing area (MHA):

The following entities comprise the mintary housing area (with).				
County/City	Population			
Gloucester	34780			
Hampton	146437			
James City	48102			
Mathews	9207			
Newport News	180150			
Poquoson	11566			
Williamsburg	11998			
York	56297			
Total	498,537			

### **Child Care**

This attribute captures the number of nationally accredited child-care centers within the local community: 15

## **Cost of Living**

Cost of Living provides a relative measure of cost of living in the local community. General Schedule (GS) Locality pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) is an indicator of the local rental market. In-state tuition is an indicator of the support provided by the state for active duty family members to participate in higher-level education opportunities. For median household income and house value, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Median Household Income	(US Avg \$41,994)	\$42,448	Basis:
Median House Value	(US Avg \$119,600)	\$110,100	MSA
GS Locality Pay	("Rest of US" 10.9%)	10.9%	
O-3 with Dependents BAH R	\$1,074		
In-state Tuition for Family M	No		
In-state Tuition Continues if I	No		

### **Education**

This attribute defines the population in local school districts and identifies capacity. The pupil/teacher ratio, graduation rate, and composite SAT I/ACT scores provide a relative quality indicator of education. This attribute also attempts to give communities credit for the potential intellectual capital they provide.

NOTE: "MFR"--means a Memorandum For Record is on file at the installation/activity/agency to document problems in obtaining the required information. Reasons for not being able to obtain information may be that the school district refused to provide the information or the school district does not use or track the information. For each entry, the number of school districts for which data are available of the total number of school districts reported, and the number of MFRs is indicated.

		Basis
School District(s) Capacity	292,261	12 of 12
, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,		districts
Students Enrolled	275,446	12 of 12
	<u> </u>	districts
Average Pupil/Teacher Ratio	15.6:1	12 of 12
		districts
High School Students Enrolled	76,159	12 of 12
C	<u> </u>	districts
Average High School Graduation Rate (US Avg 67.3%)	87.4%	12 of 12
		districts
Average Composite SAT I Score (US Avg 1026)	982	12 of 12
		districts
Average ACT Score (US Avg 20.8)	20	6 of 12
		districts, 6
		MFRs
Available Graduate/PhD Programs	14	
Available Colleges and/or Universities	6	
Available Vocational and/or Technical Schools	11	

## **Employment**

Unemployment and job growth rates provide an indicator of job availability in the local community. National rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics are also provided. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

The unemployment rates for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	3.4%	2.6%	3.5%	4.2%	4.4%
National	4.2%	4.0%	4.7%	5.8%	6.0%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

The annual job growth rate for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	.1%	1.3%	1.0%	1.8%	1.9%
National	1.5%	2.4%	.03%	31%	.86%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

### Housing

This attribute provides an indication of availability of housing, both sales and rental, in the local community. Note: According to the 2000 Census, Vacant Sale and Vacant Rental Units do not equal total Vacant Housing Units. Vacant housing units may also include units that are vacant but not on the market for sale or rent. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Total Vacant Housing Units	41,676	ъ .
Vacant Sale Units	7,856	Basis: MSA
Vacant Rental Units	13,560	1415/1

### **Medical Providers**

This attribute provides an indicator of availability of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community. The table reflects the raw number of physicians/beds and ratio of physicians/beds to population. The basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

	# Physicians	# Beds	Population	
Local Community	3,599	2,936	1,569,541	Basis:
Ratio	1:436	1:535		MSA
National Ratio (2003)	1:421.2	1:373.7		

## Safety/Crime

The local community's Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) Index for 2002 per 100,000 people and the national UCR based on information from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) for 2002 is provided. The basis of the data (either MSA or state) is indicated.

Local UCR	4,479.0	Basis: MSA
National UCR	4,118.8	

## **Transportation**

Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

Distance from FORT EUSTIS to nearest commercial airport: 8.0 miles Is FORT EUSTIS served by regularly scheduled public transportation? Yes

#### **Utilities**

This attribute identifies a local community's water and sewer systems' ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

Does the local community's water system have the ability to meet an expanded need of an additional 1,000 people moving in the local community? Yes

# FORT GILLEM, GA

## **Demographics**

The following tables provide a short description of the area near the installation/activity. FORT GILLEM is 11.1 miles from Atlanta, GA, the nearest city with a population of 100,000 or more. The nearest metropolitan statistical area (MSA) is

MSA	Population
ATLANTA MSA	4,112,198

The following entities comprise the military housing area (MHA):

County/City	Population
Carroll	87268
Cherokee	141903
Clayton	236517
Cobb	607751
Dekalb	685865
Douglas	92174
Fayette	91263
Fulton	816006
Gwinett	588488
Henry	119341
Ogelthorpe	12635
Rockdale	70111
Total	3,549,322

### **Child Care**

This attribute captures the number of nationally accredited child-care centers within the local community: 32

## **Cost of Living**

Cost of Living provides a relative measure of cost of living in the local community. General Schedule (GS) Locality pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) is an indicator of the local rental market. In-state tuition is an indicator of the support provided by the state for active duty family members to participate in higher-level education opportunities. For median household income and house value, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Median Household Income	(US Avg \$41,994)	\$51,948	Basis:
Median House Value	(US Avg \$119,600)	\$135,300	MSA
GS Locality Pay	("Rest of US" 10.9%)	12.6%	
O-3 with Dependents BAH Rate		\$1,385	
In-state Tuition for Family Member		Yes	
In-state Tuition Continues if M	Yes		

### **Education**

This attribute defines the population in local school districts and identifies capacity. The pupil/teacher ratio, graduation rate, and composite SAT I/ACT scores provide a relative quality indicator of education. This attribute also attempts to give communities credit for the potential intellectual capital they provide.

NOTE: "MFR"--means a Memorandum For Record is on file at the installation/activity/agency to document problems in obtaining the required information. Reasons for not being able to obtain information may be that the school district refused to provide the information or the school district does not use or track the information. For each entry, the number of school districts for which data are available of the total number of school districts reported, and the number of MFRs is indicated.

		Basis
School District(s) Capacity	62,729	10 of 10
(	,	districts
Students Enrolled	48,057	10 of 10
		districts
Average Pupil/Teacher Ratio	15.9:1	10 of 10
<u> </u>		districts
High School Students Enrolled	45,172	10 of 10
	·	districts
Average High School Graduation Rate (US Avg 67.3%)	71.0%	10 of 10
		districts
Average Composite SAT I Score (US Avg 1026)	974	10 of 10
		districts
Average ACT Score (US Avg 20.8)	23	10 of 10
		districts
Available Graduate/PhD Programs	19	
Available Colleges and/or Universities	5	
Available Vocational and/or Technical Schools	11	

## **Employment**

Unemployment and job growth rates provide an indicator of job availability in the local community. National rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics are also provided. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

The unemployment rates for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	3.1%	2.9%	3.5%	5.3%	4.9%
National	4.2%	4.0%	4.7%	5.8%	6.0%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

The annual job growth rate for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	3.0%	3.2%	4%	.3%	3.0%
National	1.5%	2.4%	.03%	31%	.86%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

### Housing

This attribute provides an indication of availability of housing, both sales and rental, in the local community. Note: According to the 2000 Census, Vacant Sale and Vacant Rental Units do not equal total Vacant Housing Units. Vacant housing units may also include units that are vacant but not on the market for sale or rent. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Total Vacant Housing Units	84,697	ъ.
Vacant Sale Units	20,964	Basis: MSA
Vacant Rental Units	36,004	171571

### **Medical Providers**

This attribute provides an indicator of availability of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community. The table reflects the raw number of physicians/beds and ratio of physicians/beds to population. The basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

	# Physicians	# Beds	Population	
Local Community	9,916	7,749	4,112,198	Basis:
Ratio	1:415	1:531		MSA
National Ratio (2003)	1:421.2	1:373.7		

## Safety/Crime

The local community's Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) Index for 2002 per 100,000 people and the national UCR based on information from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) for 2002 is provided. The basis of the data (either MSA or state) is indicated.

Local UCR	4,639.0	Basis: MSA
National UCR	4,118.8	

## **Transportation**

Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

Distance from FORT GILLEM to nearest commercial airport: 8.6 miles Is FORT GILLEM served by regularly scheduled public transportation? Yes

#### **Utilities**

This attribute identifies a local community's water and sewer systems' ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

Does the local community's water system have the ability to meet an expanded need of an additional 1,000 people moving in the local community? Yes

# FORT GORDON, GA

## **Demographics**

The following tables provide a short description of the area near the installation/activity. FORT GORDON is 5 miles from Augusta, GA, the nearest city with a population of 100,000 or more. The nearest metropolitan statistical area (MSA) is

MSA	Population
AUGUSTA-AIKEN MSA	477,441

The following entities comprise the military housing area (MHA):

County/City	Population
Aiken	142552
Columbia	89288
McDuffie	21231
Richmond	199775
Total	452,846

### **Child Care**

This attribute captures the number of nationally accredited child-care centers within the local community: 63

## **Cost of Living**

Cost of Living provides a relative measure of cost of living in the local community. General Schedule (GS) Locality pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) is an indicator of the local rental market. In-state tuition is an indicator of the support provided by the state for active duty family members to participate in higher-level education opportunities. For median household income and house value, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Median Household Income	(US Avg \$41,994)	\$38,103	Basis:
Median House Value	(US Avg \$119,600)	\$87,600	MSA
GS Locality Pay ("Rest of US" 10.9%)		10.9%	
O-3 with Dependents BAH Rate		\$1,019	
In-state Tuition for Family Member		Yes	
In-state Tuition Continues if Member PCSs Out of State		Yes	

### **Education**

This attribute defines the population in local school districts and identifies capacity. The pupil/teacher ratio, graduation rate, and composite SAT I/ACT scores provide a relative quality indicator of education. This attribute also attempts to give communities credit for the potential intellectual capital they provide.

NOTE: "MFR"--means a Memorandum For Record is on file at the installation/activity/agency to document problems in obtaining the required information. Reasons for not being able to obtain information may be that the

school district refused to provide the information or the school district does not use or track the information. For each entry, the number of school districts for which data are available of the total number of school districts reported, and the number of MFRs is indicated.

		Basis
School District(s) Capacity	53,141	2 of 2
( / 1 )	,	districts
Students Enrolled	53,141	2 of 2
		districts
Average Pupil/Teacher Ratio	20.3:1	2 of 2
<i>U</i> 1		districts
High School Students Enrolled	14,690	2 of 2
8	,	districts
Average High School Graduation Rate (US Avg 67.3%)	73.4%	2 of 2
		districts
Average Composite SAT I Score (US Avg 1026)	1017	2 of 2
		districts
Average ACT Score (US Avg 20.8)	19	1 of 2
		districts, 1
		MFR
Available Graduate/PhD Programs	2	
Available Colleges and/or Universities	1	
Available Vocational and/or Technical Schools	2	

## **Employment**

Unemployment and job growth rates provide an indicator of job availability in the local community. National rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics are also provided. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

The unemployment rates for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	5.2%	4.5%	4.9%	5.3%	5.0%
National	4.2%	4.0%	4.7%	5.8%	6.0%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

The annual job growth rate for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	.7%	.9%	-2.4%	.3%	4.3%
National	1.5%	2.4%	.03%	31%	.86%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

# Housing

Total Vacant Housing Units	18,892	Basis:
Vacant Sale Units	3,835	MSA

Vacant Rental Units	6,752		
---------------------	-------	--	--

### **Medical Providers**

This attribute provides an indicator of availability of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community. The table reflects the raw number of physicians/beds and ratio of physicians/beds to population. The basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

	# Physicians	# Beds	Population	
Local Community	1,651	1,727	477,441	Basis:
Ratio	1:289	1:276		MSA
National Ratio (2003)	1:421.2	1:373.7		

## Safety/Crime

The local community's Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) Index for 2002 per 100,000 people and the national UCR based on information from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) for 2002 is provided. The basis of the data (either MSA or state) is indicated.

Local UCR	4,406.0	Basis: MSA
National UCR	4,118.8	

## **Transportation**

Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

Distance from FORT GORDON to nearest commercial airport: 10.0 miles Is FORT GORDON served by regularly scheduled public transportation? No

#### **Utilities**

This attribute identifies a local community's water and sewer systems' ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

Does the local community's water system have the ability to meet an expanded need of an additional 1,000 people moving in the local community? Yes

# FORT HAMILTON, NY

## **Demographics**

The following tables provide a short description of the area near the installation/activity. FORT HAMILTON is within New York, NY, the nearest city with a population of 100,000 or more. The nearest metropolitan statistical area (MSA) is

MSA	Population
New York MSA	9,314,235

The following entities comprise the military housing area (MHA):

County/City	Population
Kings	2465326
Total	2,465,326

### **Child Care**

This attribute captures the number of nationally accredited child-care centers within the local community: 10

## **Cost of Living**

Cost of Living provides a relative measure of cost of living in the local community. General Schedule (GS) Locality pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) is an indicator of the local rental market. In-state tuition is an indicator of the support provided by the state for active duty family members to participate in higher-level education opportunities. For median household income and house value, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Median Household Income	(US Avg \$41,994)	\$41,053	Basis:
Median House Value	(US Avg \$119,600)	\$233,700	MSA
GS Locality Pay	("Rest of US" 10.9%)	19.3%	
O-3 with Dependents BAH R	\$2,240		
In-state Tuition for Family Member		Yes	
In-state Tuition Continues if Member PCSs Out of State		No	

### **Education**

This attribute defines the population in local school districts and identifies capacity. The pupil/teacher ratio, graduation rate, and composite SAT I/ACT scores provide a relative quality indicator of education. This attribute also attempts to give communities credit for the potential intellectual capital they provide.

NOTE: "MFR"--means a Memorandum For Record is on file at the installation/activity/agency to document problems in obtaining the required information. Reasons for not being able to obtain information may be that the school district refused to provide the information or the school district does not use or track the information. For each entry, the number of school districts for which data are available of the total number of school districts reported, and the number of MFRs is indicated.

		Basis
School District(s) Capacity	80,914	1 of 1
		district
Students Enrolled	83,656	1 of 1
	ŕ	district
Average Pupil/Teacher Ratio	20.1:1	1 of 1
		district
High School Students Enrolled	83,656	1 of 1
ingh behoof buddhus Emoned	02,020	district
Average High School Graduation Rate (US Avg 67.3%)	40.0%	1 of 1
11verage ringii belioor Graduation rate (Ob 11vg 07.570)	10.070	district
Average Composite SAT I Score (US Avg 1026)	1006	1 of 1
(05 11/5 1020)	1000	district
Average ACT Score (US Avg 20.8)	22	1 of 1
(es 117g 20.0)		district
Available Graduate/PhD Programs	110	
Available Colleges and/or Universities	85	
Available Vocational and/or Technical Schools	120	

## **Employment**

Unemployment and job growth rates provide an indicator of job availability in the local community. National rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics are also provided. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

The unemployment rates for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	6.2%	5.3%	5.6%	7.3%	7.7%
National	4.2%	4.0%	4.7%	5.8%	6.0%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

The annual job growth rate for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	1.5%	4.1%	-1.9%	.4%	-1.3%
National	1.5%	2.4%	.03%	31%	.86%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

# Housing

Total Vacant Housing Units	196,252	D .
Vacant Sale Units	22,877	Basis: MSA
Vacant Rental Units	81,040	1,1311

### **Medical Providers**

This attribute provides an indicator of availability of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community. The table reflects the raw number of physicians/beds and ratio of physicians/beds to population. The basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

	# Physicians	# Beds	Population	
Local Community	39,000	31,670	9,314,235	Basis:
Ratio	1:239	1:294		MSA
National Ratio (2003)	1:421.2	1:373.7		

## Safety/Crime

The local community's Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) Index for 2002 per 100,000 people and the national UCR based on information from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) for 2002 is provided. The basis of the data (either MSA or state) is indicated.

Local UCR	2,973.0	Basis: MSA
National UCR	4,118.8	

## **Transportation**

Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

Distance from FORT HAMILTON to nearest commercial airport: 17.6 miles Is FORT HAMILTON served by regularly scheduled public transportation? No

### **Utilities**

This attribute identifies a local community's water and sewer systems' ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

Does the local community's water system have the ability to meet an expanded need of an additional 1,000 people moving in the local community? Yes

# FORT HOOD, TX

## **Demographics**

The following tables provide a short description of the area near the installation/activity. FORT HOOD is 62.4 miles from Waco, TX, the nearest city with a population of 100,000 or more. The nearest metropolitan statistical area (MSA) is

MSA	Population
Killeen-Temple MSA	312,952

The following entities comprise the military housing area (MHA):

County/City	Population
Bell	237974
Coryell	74978
Lampassas	17762
Mclennan	213517
Total	544,231

### **Child Care**

This attribute captures the number of nationally accredited child-care centers within the local community: 3

## **Cost of Living**

Cost of Living provides a relative measure of cost of living in the local community. General Schedule (GS) Locality pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) is an indicator of the local rental market. In-state tuition is an indicator of the support provided by the state for active duty family members to participate in higher-level education opportunities. For median household income and house value, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Median Household Income	(US Avg \$41,994)	\$36,669	Basis:
Median House Value	(US Avg \$119,600)	\$76,500	MSA
GS Locality Pay	("Rest of US" 10.9%)	10.9%	
O-3 with Dependents BAH Rate		\$ 901	
In-state Tuition for Family Member		Yes	
In-state Tuition Continues if Member PCSs Out of State		Yes	

### **Education**

This attribute defines the population in local school districts and identifies capacity. The pupil/teacher ratio, graduation rate, and composite SAT I/ACT scores provide a relative quality indicator of education. This attribute also attempts to give communities credit for the potential intellectual capital they provide.

NOTE: "MFR"--means a Memorandum For Record is on file at the installation/activity/agency to document problems in obtaining the required information. Reasons for not being able to obtain information may be that the

school district refused to provide the information or the school district does not use or track the information. For each entry, the number of school districts for which data are available of the total number of school districts reported, and the number of MFRs is indicated.

		Basis
School District(s) Capacity	815	5 of 5 districts
Students Enrolled	57,343	5 of 5 districts
Average Pupil/Teacher Ratio	14.2:1	5 of 5 districts
High School Students Enrolled	14,767	5 of 5 districts
Average High School Graduation Rate (US Avg 67.3%)	84.5%	5 of 5 districts
Average Composite SAT I Score (US Avg 1026)	965	5 of 5 districts
Average ACT Score (US Avg 20.8)	20	5 of 5 districts
Available Graduate/PhD Programs	2	
Available Colleges and/or Universities	4	
Available Vocational and/or Technical Schools	1	

## **Employment**

Unemployment and job growth rates provide an indicator of job availability in the local community. National rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics are also provided. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

The unemployment rates for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	3.5%	3.4%	4.3%	5.3%	5.6%
National	4.2%	4.0%	4.7%	5.8%	6.0%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

The annual job growth rate for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	1.5%	.5%	.0%	1.9%	1.7%
National	1.5%	2.4%	.03%	31%	.86%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

## Housing

Total Vacant Housing Units	9,101	ъ.
Vacant Sale Units	1,649	Basis: MSA
Vacant Rental Units	4,291	1,12,511

### **Medical Providers**

This attribute provides an indicator of availability of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community. The table reflects the raw number of physicians/beds and ratio of physicians/beds to population. The basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

	# Physicians	# Beds	Population	
Local Community	901	890	312,952	Basis:
Ratio	1:347	1:352		MSA
National Ratio (2003)	1:421.2	1:373.7		

## Safety/Crime

The local community's Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) Index for 2002 per 100,000 people and the national UCR based on information from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) for 2002 is provided. The basis of the data (either MSA or state) is indicated.

Local UCR	4,316.0	Basis: MSA
National UCR	4,118.8	

## **Transportation**

Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

Distance from FORT HOOD to nearest commercial airport: 6.7 miles Is FORT HOOD served by regularly scheduled public transportation? Yes

### **Utilities**

This attribute identifies a local community's water and sewer systems' ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

Does the local community's water system have the ability to meet an expanded need of an additional 1,000 people moving in the local community? Yes

# FORT HUACHUCA, AZ

## **Demographics**

The following tables provide a short description of the area near the installation/activity. FORT HUACHUCA is 78 miles from Tucson, AZ, the nearest city with a population of 100,000 or more. The nearest metropolitan statistical area (MSA) is

MSA	Population
Tuscon, AZ MSA	843,746

The following entities comprise the military housing area (MHA):

County/City	Population
Cochise	117755
Santa Cruz	38381
Total	156,136

### **Child Care**

This attribute captures the number of nationally accredited child-care centers within the local community: 3

## **Cost of Living**

Cost of Living provides a relative measure of cost of living in the local community. General Schedule (GS) Locality pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) is an indicator of the local rental market. In-state tuition is an indicator of the support provided by the state for active duty family members to participate in higher-level education opportunities. For median household income and house value, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Median Household Income Median House Value	(US Avg \$41,994) (US Avg \$119,600)	\$31,516 \$89,798	Basis: 2 of 2 counties
GS Locality Pay	("Rest of US" 10.9%)	10.9%	
O-3 with Dependents BAH R	\$1,064		
In-state Tuition for Family M	Yes		
In-state Tuition Continues if	Yes		

### **Education**

This attribute defines the population in local school districts and identifies capacity. The pupil/teacher ratio, graduation rate, and composite SAT I/ACT scores provide a relative quality indicator of education. This attribute also attempts to give communities credit for the potential intellectual capital they provide.

NOTE: "MFR"--means a Memorandum For Record is on file at the installation/activity/agency to document problems in obtaining the required information. Reasons for not being able to obtain information may be that the school district refused to provide the information or the school district does not use or track the information. For

This document may contain information protected from disclosure by public law, regulations or orders. each entry, the number of school districts for which data are available of the total number of school districts reported, and the number of MFRs is indicated.

		Basis
School District(s) Capacity	11,015	4 of 4 districts
Students Enrolled	10,026	4 of 4 districts
Average Pupil/Teacher Ratio	20.9:1	4 of 4 districts
High School Students Enrolled	2,743	2 of 2 districts
Average High School Graduation Rate (US Avg 67.3%)	86.6%	2 of 2 districts
Average Composite SAT I Score (US Avg 1026)	936	2 of 2 districts
Average ACT Score (US Avg 20.8)	21	2 of 2 districts
Available Graduate/PhD Programs	2	
Available Colleges and/or Universities	3	
Available Vocational and/or Technical Schools	1	

## **Employment**

Unemployment and job growth rates provide an indicator of job availability in the local community. National rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics are also provided. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

The unemployment rates for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	5.7%	6.9%	6.6%	7.6%	7.0%
National	4.2%	4.0%	4.7%	5.8%	6.0%
Basis:	2 of 2 counties				

The annual job growth rate for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	3.9%	.6%	3.9%	2.9%	2.0%
National	1.5%	2.4%	.03%	31%	.86%
Basis:	2 of 2 counties				

# Housing

Total Vacant Housing Units	8,460	ъ.
Vacant Sale Units	1,367	Basis: 2 of 2 counties
Vacant Rental Units	2,311	2 of 2 countres

### **Medical Providers**

This attribute provides an indicator of availability of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community. The table reflects the raw number of physicians/beds and ratio of physicians/beds to population. The basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

	# Physicians	# Beds	Population	
Local Community	145	278	156,136	Basis:
Ratio	1:1,077	1:562		2 of 2 counties
National Ratio (2003)	1:421.2	1:373.7		

## Safety/Crime

The local community's Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) Index for 2002 per 100,000 people and the national UCR based on information from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) for 2002 is provided. The basis of the data (either MSA or state) is indicated.

Local UCR	6,386.0	Basis: state
National UCR	4,118.8	

## **Transportation**

Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

Distance from FORT HUACHUCA to nearest commercial airport: 2.0 miles Is FORT HUACHUCA served by regularly scheduled public transportation? Yes

### **Utilities**

This attribute identifies a local community's water and sewer systems' ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

Does the local community's water system have the ability to meet an expanded need of an additional 1,000 people moving in the local community? Yes

# FORT JACKSON, SC

## **Demographics**

The following tables provide a short description of the area near the installation/activity. FORT JACKSON is within Columbia, SC, the nearest city with a population of 100,000 or more. The nearest metropolitan statistical area (MSA) is

MSA	Population
Columbia MSA	536,691

The following entities comprise the military housing area (MHA):

County/City	Population
Fairfield	23454
Kershaw	52647
Lexington	216014
Newberry	36108
Orangeburg	91582
Richland	320677
Total	740,482

### **Child Care**

This attribute captures the number of nationally accredited child-care centers within the local community: 10

## **Cost of Living**

Cost of Living provides a relative measure of cost of living in the local community. General Schedule (GS) Locality pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) is an indicator of the local rental market. In-state tuition is an indicator of the support provided by the state for active duty family members to participate in higher-level education opportunities. For median household income and house value, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Median Household Income	(US Avg \$41,994)	\$41,677	Basis:
Median House Value	(US Avg \$119,600)	\$101,800	MSA
GS Locality Pay	("Rest of US" 10.9%)	10.9%	
O-3 with Dependents BAH R	\$1,080		
In-state Tuition for Family Member		Yes	
In-state Tuition Continues if I	No		

### **Education**

This attribute defines the population in local school districts and identifies capacity. The pupil/teacher ratio, graduation rate, and composite SAT I/ACT scores provide a relative quality indicator of education. This attribute also attempts to give communities credit for the potential intellectual capital they provide.

NOTE: "MFR"--means a Memorandum For Record is on file at the installation/activity/agency to document problems in obtaining the required information. Reasons for not being able to obtain information may be that the school district refused to provide the information or the school district does not use or track the information. For each entry, the number of school districts for which data are available of the total number of school districts reported, and the number of MFRs is indicated.

		Basis
School District(s) Capacity	48,374	2 of 2
\ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \	,	districts
Students Enrolled	44,877	2 of 2
	,	districts
Average Pupil/Teacher Ratio	19.4:1	2 of 2
		districts
High School Students Enrolled	13,078	2 of 2
8	,	districts
Average High School Graduation Rate (US Avg 67.3%)	77.2%	2 of 2
11 oruge 111gh sensor studential (es 11 g e / le / le /	, , , , , ,	districts
Average Composite SAT I Score (US Avg 1026)	1004	2 of 2
(es 11.g 1020)	100.	districts
Average ACT Score (US Avg 20.8)	19	2 of 2
(0011/g 2010)	17	districts
Available Graduate/PhD Programs	3	
Available Colleges and/or Universities	8	
Available Vocational and/or Technical Schools	3	

## **Employment**

Unemployment and job growth rates provide an indicator of job availability in the local community. National rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics are also provided. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

The unemployment rates for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	2.4%	2.5%	3.1%	3.5%	4.1%
National	4.2%	4.0%	4.7%	5.8%	6.0%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

The annual job growth rate for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	.3%	-1.5%	-3.5%	4.3%	1.3%
National	1.5%	2.4%	.03%	31%	.86%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

## Housing

Total Vacant Housing Units	17,430	Basis:

Vacant Sale Units	3,415	MSA
Vacant Rental Units	7,128	

### **Medical Providers**

This attribute provides an indicator of availability of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community. The table reflects the raw number of physicians/beds and ratio of physicians/beds to population. The basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

	# Physicians	# Beds	Population	
Local Community	1,499	1,506	536,691	Basis:
Ratio	1:358	1:356		MSA
National Ratio (2003)	1:421.2	1:373.7		

## Safety/Crime

The local community's Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) Index for 2002 per 100,000 people and the national UCR based on information from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) for 2002 is provided. The basis of the data (either MSA or state) is indicated.

Local UCR	5,959.0	Basis: MSA
National UCR	4,118.8	

## **Transportation**

Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

Distance from FORT JACKSON to nearest commercial airport: 16.2 miles Is FORT JACKSON served by regularly scheduled public transportation? Yes

### **Utilities**

This attribute identifies a local community's water and sewer systems' ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

Does the local community's water system have the ability to meet an expanded need of an additional 1,000 people moving in the local community? Yes

# FORT KNOX, KY

## **Demographics**

The following tables provide a short description of the area near the installation/activity. FORT KNOX is 29.2 miles from Louisville, KY, the nearest city with a population of 100,000 or more. The nearest metropolitan statistical area (MSA) is

MSA	Population
Louisville, KY MSA	1,025,598

The following entities comprise the military housing area (MHA):

County/City	Population
Breckinridge	18648
Bullitt	61236
Hardin	94174
Meade	26349
Total	200,407

### **Child Care**

This attribute captures the number of nationally accredited child-care centers within the local community: 0

## **Cost of Living**

Cost of Living provides a relative measure of cost of living in the local community. General Schedule (GS) Locality pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) is an indicator of the local rental market. In-state tuition is an indicator of the support provided by the state for active duty family members to participate in higher-level education opportunities. For median household income and house value, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Median Household Income	(US Avg \$41,994)	\$39,222	Basis:
Median House Value	(US Avg \$119,600)	\$90,860	4 of 4 counties
GS Locality Pay	("Rest of US" 10.9%)	10.9%	
O-3 with Dependents BAH Rate		\$ 811	
In-state Tuition for Family Member		Yes	
In-state Tuition Continues if Member PCSs Out of State		Yes	

### **Education**

This attribute defines the population in local school districts and identifies capacity. The pupil/teacher ratio, graduation rate, and composite SAT I/ACT scores provide a relative quality indicator of education. This attribute also attempts to give communities credit for the potential intellectual capital they provide.

NOTE: "MFR"--means a Memorandum For Record is on file at the installation/activity/agency to document problems in obtaining the required information. Reasons for not being able to obtain information may be that the

school district refused to provide the information or the school district does not use or track the information. For each entry, the number of school districts for which data are available of the total number of school districts reported, and the number of MFRs is indicated.

		Basis
School District(s) Capacity	36,734	5 of 5 districts
Students Enrolled	33,876	5 of 5 districts
Average Pupil/Teacher Ratio	20.1:1	5 of 5 districts
High School Students Enrolled	9,255	5 of 5 districts
Average High School Graduation Rate (US Avg 67.3%)	96.8%	5 of 5 districts
Average Composite SAT I Score (US Avg 1026)	1115	5 of 5 districts
Average ACT Score (US Avg 20.8)	21	5 of 5 districts
Available Graduate/PhD Programs	13	
Available Colleges and/or Universities	29	
Available Vocational and/or Technical Schools	25	

## **Employment**

Unemployment and job growth rates provide an indicator of job availability in the local community. National rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics are also provided. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

The unemployment rates for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	6.3%	4.4%	5.7%	6.3%	6.4%
National	4.2%	4.0%	4.7%	5.8%	6.0%
Basis:	4 of 4 counties				

The annual job growth rate for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	2.3%	1.1%	-1.6%	2%	3.0%
National	1.5%	2.4%	.03%	31%	.86%
Basis:	4 of 4 counties				

## Housing

Total Vacant Housing Units	7,554	ъ.
Vacant Sale Units	1,276	Basis: 4 of 4 counties
Vacant Rental Units	1,784	. or . countres

### **Medical Providers**

This attribute provides an indicator of availability of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community. The table reflects the raw number of physicians/beds and ratio of physicians/beds to population. The basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

	# Physicians	# Beds	Population	
Local Community	226	313	200,407	Basis:
Ratio	1:887	1:640		4 of 4 counties
National Ratio (2003)	1:421.2	1:373.7		

## Safety/Crime

The local community's Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) Index for 2002 per 100,000 people and the national UCR based on information from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) for 2002 is provided. The basis of the data (either MSA or state) is indicated.

Local UCR	2,903.0	Basis: state
National UCR	4,118.8	

## **Transportation**

Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

Distance from FORT KNOX to nearest commercial airport: 30.7 miles Is FORT KNOX served by regularly scheduled public transportation? Yes

### **Utilities**

This attribute identifies a local community's water and sewer systems' ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

Does the local community's water system have the ability to meet an expanded need of an additional 1,000 people moving in the local community? Yes

# FORT LEAVENWORTH, KS

## **Demographics**

The following tables provide a short description of the area near the installation/activity. FORT LEAVENWORTH is 32.3 miles from Kansas City, KS, the nearest city with a population of 100,000 or more. The nearest metropolitan statistical area (MSA) is

MSA	Population
Kansas City, MO-KS MSA	1,776,062

The following entities comprise the military housing area (MHA):

County/City	Population
Leavenworth	68691
Platte	73781
Total	142,472

### **Child Care**

This attribute captures the number of nationally accredited child-care centers within the local community: 5

## **Cost of Living**

Cost of Living provides a relative measure of cost of living in the local community. General Schedule (GS) Locality pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) is an indicator of the local rental market. In-state tuition is an indicator of the support provided by the state for active duty family members to participate in higher-level education opportunities. For median household income and house value, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Median Household Income	(US Avg \$41,994)	\$46,193	Basis:
Median House Value	(US Avg \$119,600)	\$104,700	MSA
GS Locality Pay	("Rest of US" 10.9%)	11.5%	
O-3 with Dependents BAH Rate		\$1,111	
In-state Tuition for Family Member		Yes	
In-state Tuition Continues if Member PCSs Out of State		Yes	

### **Education**

This attribute defines the population in local school districts and identifies capacity. The pupil/teacher ratio, graduation rate, and composite SAT I/ACT scores provide a relative quality indicator of education. This attribute also attempts to give communities credit for the potential intellectual capital they provide.

NOTE: "MFR"--means a Memorandum For Record is on file at the installation/activity/agency to document problems in obtaining the required information. Reasons for not being able to obtain information may be that the school district refused to provide the information or the school district does not use or track the information. For

This document may contain information protected from disclosure by public law, regulations or orders. each entry, the number of school districts for which data are available of the total number of school districts reported, and the number of MFRs is indicated.

		Basis
School District(s) Capacity	66,442	14 of 14
Zonosi Zisuros(s) cupusiy	00,1.2	districts
Students Enrolled	53,700	14 of 14
	,	districts
Average Pupil/Teacher Ratio	14.7:1	14 of 14
C I		districts
High School Students Enrolled	14,980	13 of 14
č	,	districts
Average High School Graduation Rate (US Avg 67.3%)	81.1%	13 of 14
		districts, 1
		MFR
Average Composite SAT I Score (US Avg 1026)	1120	5 of 14
		districts, 9
		MFRs
Average ACT Score (US Avg 20.8)	20	13 of 14
		districts, 1
		MFR
Available Graduate/PhD Programs	11	
Available Colleges and/or Universities	14	
Available Vocational and/or Technical Schools	3	

## **Employment**

Unemployment and job growth rates provide an indicator of job availability in the local community. National rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics are also provided. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

The unemployment rates for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	3.0%	3.3%	4.4%	5.7%	6.0%
National	4.2%	4.0%	4.7%	5.8%	6.0%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

The annual job growth rate for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	1.9%	1.8%	-1.9%	-1.2%	1.9%
National	1.5%	2.4%	.03%	31%	.86%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

## Housing

Total Vacant Housing Units	46,416	Basis:
Vacant Sale Units	9,125	MSA

Vacant Rental Units	20,197		
---------------------	--------	--	--

### **Medical Providers**

This attribute provides an indicator of availability of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community. The table reflects the raw number of physicians/beds and ratio of physicians/beds to population. The basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

	# Physicians	# Beds	Population	
Local Community	4,720	5,244	1,776,062	Basis:
Ratio	1:376	1:339		MSA
National Ratio (2003)	1:421.2	1:373.7		

## Safety/Crime

The local community's Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) Index for 2002 per 100,000 people and the national UCR based on information from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) for 2002 is provided. The basis of the data (either MSA or state) is indicated.

Local UCR	4,087.0	Basis: MSA
National UCR	4,118.8	

### **Transportation**

Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

Distance from FORT LEAVENWORTH to nearest commercial airport: 16.9 miles Is FORT LEAVENWORTH served by regularly scheduled public transportation? No

#### **Utilities**

This attribute identifies a local community's water and sewer systems' ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

Does the local community's water system have the ability to meet an expanded need of an additional 1,000 people moving in the local community? Yes

# FORT LEE, VA

## **Demographics**

The following tables provide a short description of the area near the installation/activity. FORT LEE is 30 miles from Richmond, VA, the nearest city with a population of 100,000 or more. The nearest metropolitan statistical area (MSA) is

MSA	Population
Richmond-Petersburg MSA	996,512

The following entities comprise the military housing area (MHA):

County/City	Population
Chesterfield	259903
Dinwiddie	24533
Nottoway	15725
Prince George's	33047
Total	333,208

### **Child Care**

This attribute captures the number of nationally accredited child-care centers within the local community: 0

## **Cost of Living**

Cost of Living provides a relative measure of cost of living in the local community. General Schedule (GS) Locality pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) is an indicator of the local rental market. In-state tuition is an indicator of the support provided by the state for active duty family members to participate in higher-level education opportunities. For median household income and house value, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Median Household Income	(US Avg \$41,994)	\$46,800	Basis:
Median House Value	(US Avg \$119,600)	\$115,400	MSA
GS Locality Pay	("Rest of US" 10.9%)	12.1%	
O-3 with Dependents BAH R	\$ 946		
In-state Tuition for Family M	No		
In-state Tuition Continues if I	No		

### **Education**

This attribute defines the population in local school districts and identifies capacity. The pupil/teacher ratio, graduation rate, and composite SAT I/ACT scores provide a relative quality indicator of education. This attribute also attempts to give communities credit for the potential intellectual capital they provide.

NOTE: "MFR"--means a Memorandum For Record is on file at the installation/activity/agency to document problems in obtaining the required information. Reasons for not being able to obtain information may be that the

school district refused to provide the information or the school district does not use or track the information. For each entry, the number of school districts for which data are available of the total number of school districts reported, and the number of MFRs is indicated.

		Basis
School District(s) Capacity	81,823	7 of 7
\ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \	,	districts
Students Enrolled	77,426	7 of 7
		districts
Average Pupil/Teacher Ratio	20.3:1	7 of 7
		districts
High School Students Enrolled	22,869	7 of 7
8	,	districts
Average High School Graduation Rate (US Avg 67.3%)	96.9%	7 of 7
		districts
Average Composite SAT I Score (US Avg 1026)	1001	7 of 7
		districts
Average ACT Score (US Avg 20.8)	18	1 of 7
		districts, 6
		MFRs
Available Graduate/PhD Programs	6	
Available Colleges and/or Universities	12	
Available Vocational and/or Technical Schools	6	

## **Employment**

Unemployment and job growth rates provide an indicator of job availability in the local community. National rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics are also provided. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

The unemployment rates for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	2.4%	1.9%	3.3%	4.0%	4.3%
National	4.2%	4.0%	4.7%	5.8%	6.0%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

The annual job growth rate for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	2.2%	2.1%	.6%	8%	3%
National	1.5%	2.4%	.03%	31%	.86%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

# Housing

Total Vacant Housing Units	22,673	Basis:
Vacant Sale Units	4,900	MSA

Vacant Rental Units 8,704
---------------------------

### **Medical Providers**

This attribute provides an indicator of availability of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community. The table reflects the raw number of physicians/beds and ratio of physicians/beds to population. The basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

	# Physicians	# Beds	Population	
Local Community	3,065	3,335	996,512	Basis:
Ratio	1:325	1:299		MSA
National Ratio (2003)	1:421.2	1:373.7		

## Safety/Crime

The local community's Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) Index for 2002 per 100,000 people and the national UCR based on information from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) for 2002 is provided. The basis of the data (either MSA or state) is indicated.

Local UCR	4,548.0	Basis: MSA
National UCR	4,118.8	

## **Transportation**

Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

Distance from FORT LEE to nearest commercial airport: 30.0 miles Is FORT LEE served by regularly scheduled public transportation?

#### **Utilities**

This attribute identifies a local community's water and sewer systems' ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

Does the local community's water system have the ability to meet an expanded need of an additional 1,000 people moving in the local community? Yes

# FORT LEONARD WOOD, MO

## **Demographics**

The following tables provide a short description of the area near the installation/activity. FORT LEONARD WOOD is 93.8 miles from Springfield, MO, the nearest city with a population of 100,000 or more. The nearest metropolitan statistical area (MSA) is

MSA	Population
St Louis, MO MSA	2,603,607

The following entities comprise the military housing area (MHA):

	<u>,                                      </u>
County/City	Population
Phelps	39825
Pulaski	41165
Texas	23003
Total	103,993

### **Child Care**

This attribute captures the number of nationally accredited child-care centers within the local community: 0

### **Cost of Living**

Cost of Living provides a relative measure of cost of living in the local community. General Schedule (GS) Locality pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) is an indicator of the local rental market. In-state tuition is an indicator of the support provided by the state for active duty family members to participate in higher-level education opportunities. For median household income and house value, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Median Household Income	\$30,236	Basis:	
Median House Value	(US Avg \$119,600)	\$73,133	3 of 3 counties
GS Locality Pay ("Rest of US" 10.9%)		10.9%	
O-3 with Dependents BAH R	\$ 939		
In-state Tuition for Family M	Yes		
In-state Tuition Continues if	No		

### **Education**

This attribute defines the population in local school districts and identifies capacity. The pupil/teacher ratio, graduation rate, and composite SAT I/ACT scores provide a relative quality indicator of education. This attribute also attempts to give communities credit for the potential intellectual capital they provide.

NOTE: "MFR"--means a Memorandum For Record is on file at the installation/activity/agency to document problems in obtaining the required information. Reasons for not being able to obtain information may be that the school district refused to provide the information or the school district does not use or track the information. For

This document may contain information protected from disclosure by public law, regulations or orders. each entry, the number of school districts for which data are available of the total number of school districts reported, and the number of MFRs is indicated.

		Basis
School District(s) Capacity	1,618	5 of 5
	,	districts
Students Enrolled	1,135	5 of 5
	ŕ	districts
Average Pupil/Teacher Ratio	12.5:1	5 of 5
		districts
High School Students Enrolled	2,392	5 of 5
8	<b>7</b>	districts
Average High School Graduation Rate (US Avg 67.3%)	86.7%	5 of 5
		districts
Average Composite SAT I Score (US Avg 1026)		0 of 5
		districts, 5
		MFRs
Average ACT Score (US Avg 20.8)	22	5 of 5
` ' '		districts
Available Graduate/PhD Programs	1	
Available Colleges and/or Universities	0	
Available Vocational and/or Technical Schools	0	

## **Employment**

Unemployment and job growth rates provide an indicator of job availability in the local community. National rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics are also provided. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

The unemployment rates for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	2.6%	4.9%	5.3%	5.0%	5.1%
National	4.2%	4.0%	4.7%	5.8%	6.0%
Basis:	3 of 3 counties				

The annual job growth rate for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	2%	2.9%	3.7%	3.1%	2.2%
National	1.5%	2.4%	.03%	31%	.86%
Basis:	3 of 3 counties				

## Housing

Total Vacant Housing Units	5,179	ъ.
Vacant Sale Units	868	Basis: 3 of 3 counties
Vacant Rental Units	1,532	or or or countries

### **Medical Providers**

This attribute provides an indicator of availability of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community. The table reflects the raw number of physicians/beds and ratio of physicians/beds to population. The basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

	# Physicians	# Beds	Population	
Local Community	104	207	103,993	Basis:
Ratio	1:1,000	1:502		3 of 3 counties
National Ratio (2003)	1:421.2	1:373.7		

## Safety/Crime

The local community's Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) Index for 2002 per 100,000 people and the national UCR based on information from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) for 2002 is provided. The basis of the data (either MSA or state) is indicated.

Local UCR	4,602.0	Basis: state
National UCR	4,118.8	

## **Transportation**

Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

Distance from FORT LEONARD WOOD to nearest commercial airport: 4.0 miles Is FORT LEONARD WOOD served by regularly scheduled public transportation? Yes

### **Utilities**

This attribute identifies a local community's water and sewer systems' ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

Does the local community's water system have the ability to meet an expanded need of an additional 1,000 people moving in the local community? Yes

# FORT LEWIS, WA

## **Demographics**

The following tables provide a short description of the area near the installation/activity. FORT LEWIS is 7.4 miles from Tacoma, WA, the nearest city with a population of 100,000 or more. The nearest metropolitan statistical area (MSA) is

MSA	Population
Tacoma MSA	700,820

The following entities comprise the military housing area (MHA):

County/City	Population
Pierce	700820
Thurston	207355
Total	908,175

### **Child Care**

This attribute captures the number of nationally accredited child-care centers within the local community: 12

## **Cost of Living**

Cost of Living provides a relative measure of cost of living in the local community. General Schedule (GS) Locality pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) is an indicator of the local rental market. In-state tuition is an indicator of the support provided by the state for active duty family members to participate in higher-level education opportunities. For median household income and house value, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Median Household Income	(US Avg \$41,994)	\$45,204	Basis:
Median House Value	(US Avg \$119,600)	\$149,600	MSA
GS Locality Pay	("Rest of US" 10.9%)	10.9%	
O-3 with Dependents BAH Rate		\$1,323	
In-state Tuition for Family Member		Yes	
In-state Tuition Continues if Member PCSs Out of State		No	

### **Education**

This attribute defines the population in local school districts and identifies capacity. The pupil/teacher ratio, graduation rate, and composite SAT I/ACT scores provide a relative quality indicator of education. This attribute also attempts to give communities credit for the potential intellectual capital they provide.

NOTE: "MFR"--means a Memorandum For Record is on file at the installation/activity/agency to document problems in obtaining the required information. Reasons for not being able to obtain information may be that the school district refused to provide the information or the school district does not use or track the information. For

This document may contain information protected from disclosure by public law, regulations or orders. each entry, the number of school districts for which data are available of the total number of school districts reported, and the number of MFRs is indicated.

			Basis
School District(s) Capacity		51,015	4 of 4 districts
Students Enrolled		45,342	4 of 4 districts
Average Pupil/Teacher Ratio		18.0:1	4 of 4 districts
High School Students Enrolled		11,294	4 of 4 districts
Average High School Graduation Rate	e (US Avg 67.3%)	75.7%	4 of 4 districts
Average Composite SAT I Score	(US Avg 1026)	989	3 of 4 districts, 4 MFRs
Average ACT Score	(US Avg 20.8)	20	3 of 4 districts, 1 MFRs
Available Graduate/PhD Programs		10	
Available Colleges and/or Universitie	s	21	
Available Vocational and/or Technica	l Schools	15	

# **Employment**

Unemployment and job growth rates provide an indicator of job availability in the local community. National rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics are also provided. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

The unemployment rates for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	4.6%	5.3%	6.4%	7.5%	7.8%
National	4.2%	4.0%	4.7%	5.8%	6.0%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

The annual job growth rate for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	.7%	-1.3%	-2.0%	3.5%	2.1%
National	1.5%	2.4%	.03%	31%	.86%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

# Housing

Total Vacant Housing Units	16,260	Basis:
Vacant Sale Units	3,423	MSA

Vacant Rental Units	6,592		
---------------------	-------	--	--

### **Medical Providers**

This attribute provides an indicator of availability of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community. The table reflects the raw number of physicians/beds and ratio of physicians/beds to population. The basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

	# Physicians	# Beds	Population	
Local Community	1,460	929	700,820	Basis:
Ratio	1:480	1:754		MSA
National Ratio (2003)	1:421.2	1:373.7		

# Safety/Crime

The local community's Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) Index for 2002 per 100,000 people and the national UCR based on information from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) for 2002 is provided. The basis of the data (either MSA or state) is indicated.

Local UCR	6,182.0	Basis: MSA
National UCR	4,118.8	

## **Transportation**

Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

Distance from FORT LEWIS to nearest commercial airport: 29.9 miles Is FORT LEWIS served by regularly scheduled public transportation? Yes

#### **Utilities**

This attribute identifies a local community's water and sewer systems' ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

Does the local community's water system have the ability to meet an expanded need of an additional 1,000 people moving in the local community? Yes

# FORT MCCOY, WI

## **Demographics**

The following tables provide a short description of the area near the installation/activity. FORT MCCOY is 112.36 miles from Madison, WI, the nearest city with a population of 100,000 or more. The nearest metropolitan statistical area (MSA) is

MSA	Population
La Crosse MSA	126,838

The following entities comprise the military housing area (MHA):

	<u>,                                      </u>
County/City	Population
Juneau	24316
La Crosse	107120
Monroe	40899
Total	172,335

### **Child Care**

This attribute captures the number of nationally accredited child-care centers within the local community: 3

## **Cost of Living**

Cost of Living provides a relative measure of cost of living in the local community. General Schedule (GS) Locality pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) is an indicator of the local rental market. In-state tuition is an indicator of the support provided by the state for active duty family members to participate in higher-level education opportunities. For median household income and house value, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Median Household Income	(US Avg \$41,994)	\$39,692	Basis:
Median House Value	(US Avg \$119,600)	\$95,700	MSA
GS Locality Pay	("Rest of US" 10.9%)	10.9%	
O-3 with Dependents BAH R	\$ 926		
In-state Tuition for Family M	Yes		
In-state Tuition Continues if I	No		

## **Education**

This attribute defines the population in local school districts and identifies capacity. The pupil/teacher ratio, graduation rate, and composite SAT I/ACT scores provide a relative quality indicator of education. This attribute also attempts to give communities credit for the potential intellectual capital they provide.

NOTE: "MFR"--means a Memorandum For Record is on file at the installation/activity/agency to document problems in obtaining the required information. Reasons for not being able to obtain information may be that the school district refused to provide the information or the school district does not use or track the information. For

This document may contain information protected from disclosure by public law, regulations or orders. each entry, the number of school districts for which data are available of the total number of school districts reported, and the number of MFRs is indicated.

		Basis
School District(s) Capacity	6,391	2 of 2
Table 2 - Salar (a) Talparay	0,01	districts
Students Enrolled	5,677	2 of 2
	,	districts
Average Pupil/Teacher Ratio	13.0:1	2 of 2
		districts
High School Students Enrolled	2,021	2 of 2
	ŕ	districts
Average High School Graduation Rate (US Avg 67.3%)	96.9%	2 of 2
		districts
Average Composite SAT I Score (US Avg 1026)		0 of 2
		districts, 2
		MFRs
Average ACT Score (US Avg 20.8)	22	2 of 2
		districts
Available Graduate/PhD Programs	0	
Available Colleges and/or Universities	0	
Available Vocational and/or Technical Schools	0	

## **Employment**

Unemployment and job growth rates provide an indicator of job availability in the local community. National rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics are also provided. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

The unemployment rates for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	3.0%	3.4%	3.7%	4.3%	4.3%
National	4.2%	4.0%	4.7%	5.8%	6.0%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

The annual job growth rate for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	-1.7%	.8%	2.1%	5%	1.3%
National	1.5%	2.4%	.03%	31%	.86%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

# Housing

Total Vacant Housing Units	2,415	ъ.
Vacant Sale Units	430	Basis: MSA
Vacant Rental Units	823	1/10/11

### **Medical Providers**

This attribute provides an indicator of availability of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community. The table reflects the raw number of physicians/beds and ratio of physicians/beds to population. The basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

	# Physicians	# Beds	Population	
Local Community	475	481	126,838	Basis:
Ratio	1:267	1:264		MSA
National Ratio (2003)	1:421.2	1:373.7		

## Safety/Crime

The local community's Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) Index for 2002 per 100,000 people and the national UCR based on information from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) for 2002 is provided. The basis of the data (either MSA or state) is indicated.

Local UCR	2,679.0	Basis: MSA
National UCR	4,118.8	

# **Transportation**

Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

Distance from FORT MCCOY to nearest commercial airport: 35.2 miles Is FORT MCCOY served by regularly scheduled public transportation? No

### **Utilities**

This attribute identifies a local community's water and sewer systems' ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

Does the local community's water system have the ability to meet an expanded need of an additional 1,000 people moving in the local community? Yes

# FORT MCNAIR, DC

## **Demographics**

The following tables provide a short description of the area near the installation/activity. FORT MCNAIR is within Washington, DC, the nearest city with a population of 100,000 or more. The nearest metropolitan statistical area (MSA) is

MSA	Population
WASHINGTON MSA	4,923,153

The following entities comprise the military housing area (MHA):

County/City	Population
Alexandria	128283
Arlington	189453
District Of Columbia	572059
Fairfax	969749
Falls Church	10377
Montgomery	873341
Prince George's	801515
Total	3,544,777

### **Child Care**

This attribute captures the number of nationally accredited child-care centers within the local community: 0

# **Cost of Living**

Cost of Living provides a relative measure of cost of living in the local community. General Schedule (GS) Locality pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) is an indicator of the local rental market. In-state tuition is an indicator of the support provided by the state for active duty family members to participate in higher-level education opportunities. For median household income and house value, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Median Household Income	(US Avg \$41,994)	\$62,216	Basis:
Median House Value	(US Avg \$119,600)	\$178,900	MSA
GS Locality Pay	("Rest of US" 10.9%)	14.6%	
O-3 with Dependents BAH R	\$2,006		
In-state Tuition for Family M	No		
In-state Tuition Continues if I	No		

#### **Education**

This attribute defines the population in local school districts and identifies capacity. The pupil/teacher ratio, graduation rate, and composite SAT I/ACT scores provide a relative quality indicator of education. This attribute also attempts to give communities credit for the potential intellectual capital they provide.

NOTE: "MFR"--means a Memorandum For Record is on file at the installation/activity/agency to document problems in obtaining the required information. Reasons for not being able to obtain information may be that the school district refused to provide the information or the school district does not use or track the information. For each entry, the number of school districts for which data are available of the total number of school districts reported, and the number of MFRs is indicated.

		Basis
School District(s) Capacity	73,000	1 of 1
\	,	district
Students Enrolled	65,099	1 of 1
	,	district
Average Pupil/Teacher Ratio	22.0:1	1 of 1
		district
High School Students Enrolled	12,311	1 of 1
8	,	district
Average High School Graduation Rate (US Avg 67.3%)	57.0%	1 of 1
		district
Average Composite SAT I Score (US Avg 1026)	822	1 of 1
(12.11.8 1.11.1 (12.11.8 1.11.1)	<u> </u>	district
Average ACT Score (US Avg 20.8)		0 of 1
(======================================		district, 1
		MFR
Available Graduate/PhD Programs	25	
Available Colleges and/or Universities	12	
Available Vocational and/or Technical Schools	22	

# **Employment**

Unemployment and job growth rates provide an indicator of job availability in the local community. National rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics are also provided. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

The unemployment rates for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	2.6%	2.4%	3.1%	3.7%	3.5%
National	4.2%	4.0%	4.7%	5.8%	6.0%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

The annual job growth rate for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	3.3%	3.0%	1.4%	1.0%	1.0%
National	1.5%	2.4%	.03%	31%	.86%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

# Housing

Total Vacant Housing Units	94,577	ъ.
Vacant Sale Units	19,464	Basis: MSA
Vacant Rental Units	29,918	111071

### **Medical Providers**

This attribute provides an indicator of availability of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community. The table reflects the raw number of physicians/beds and ratio of physicians/beds to population. The basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

	# Physicians	# Beds	Population	
Local Community	15,810	9,163	4,923,153	Basis:
Ratio	1:311	1:537		MSA
National Ratio (2003)	1:421.2	1:373.7		

# Safety/Crime

The local community's Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) Index for 2002 per 100,000 people and the national UCR based on information from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) for 2002 is provided. The basis of the data (either MSA or state) is indicated.

Local UCR	4,047.0	Basis: MSA
National UCR	4,118.8	

## **Transportation**

Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

Distance from FORT MCNAIR to nearest commercial airport: 6.0 miles Is FORT MCNAIR served by regularly scheduled public transportation? Yes

### **Utilities**

This attribute identifies a local community's water and sewer systems' ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

Does the local community's water system have the ability to meet an expanded need of an additional 1,000 people moving in the local community? Yes

# FORT MCPHERSON, GA

# **Demographics**

The following tables provide a short description of the area near the installation/activity. FORT MCPHERSON is within Atlanta, GA, the nearest city with a population of 100,000 or more. The nearest metropolitan statistical area (MSA) is

MSA	Population
ATLANTA MSA	4,112,198

The following entities comprise the military housing area (MHA):

County/City	Population
Carroll	87268
Cherokee	141903
Clayton	236517
Cobb	607751
Dekalb	685865
Douglas	92174
Fayette	91263
Fulton	816006
Gwinett	588488
Henry	119341
Ogelthorpe	12635
Rockdale	70111
Total	3,549,322

### **Child Care**

This attribute captures the number of nationally accredited child-care centers within the local community: 96

# **Cost of Living**

Cost of Living provides a relative measure of cost of living in the local community. General Schedule (GS) Locality pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) is an indicator of the local rental market. In-state tuition is an indicator of the support provided by the state for active duty family members to participate in higher-level education opportunities. For median household income and house value, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Median Household Income	(US Avg \$41,994)	\$51,948	Basis:
Median House Value	(US Avg \$119,600)	\$135,300	MSA
GS Locality Pay	("Rest of US" 10.9%)	12.6%	
O-3 with Dependents BAH Rate		\$1,385	
In-state Tuition for Family Member		Yes	
In-state Tuition Continues if Member PCSs Out of State		Yes	

### **Education**

This attribute defines the population in local school districts and identifies capacity. The pupil/teacher ratio, graduation rate, and composite SAT I/ACT scores provide a relative quality indicator of education. This attribute also attempts to give communities credit for the potential intellectual capital they provide.

NOTE: "MFR"--means a Memorandum For Record is on file at the installation/activity/agency to document problems in obtaining the required information. Reasons for not being able to obtain information may be that the school district refused to provide the information or the school district does not use or track the information. For each entry, the number of school districts for which data are available of the total number of school districts reported, and the number of MFRs is indicated.

		Basis
School District(s) Capacity	149,188	10 of 10
		districts
Students Enrolled	137,545	10 of 10 districts
A D '1/T 1 D .'	1501	10 of 10
Average Pupil/Teacher Ratio	15.3:1	districts
High School Students Enrolled	137,545	10 of 10
Trigit School Students Enforced	137,343	districts
Average High School Graduation Rate (US Avg 67.3%)	86.2%	10 of 10
Triverage ringin sensor Graduation rate (OS 11/g 0/15/0)	00.270	districts
Average Composite SAT I Score (US Avg 1026)	1023	10 of 10
		districts
Average ACT Score (US Avg 20.8)	26	10 of 10
		districts
Available Graduate/PhD Programs	26	
Available Colleges and/or Universities		
Available Vocational and/or Technical Schools	25	

# **Employment**

Unemployment and job growth rates provide an indicator of job availability in the local community. National rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics are also provided. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

The unemployment rates for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	3.1%	2.9%	3.5%	5.3%	4.9%
National	4.2%	4.0%	4.7%	5.8%	6.0%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

The annual job growth rate for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	3.0%	3.2%	4%	.2%	3.1%
National	1.5%	2.4%	.03%	31%	.86%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

## Housing

This attribute provides an indication of availability of housing, both sales and rental, in the local community. Note: According to the 2000 Census, Vacant Sale and Vacant Rental Units do not equal total Vacant Housing Units. Vacant housing units may also include units that are vacant but not on the market for sale or rent. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Total Vacant Housing Units	84,697	ъ :
Vacant Sale Units	20,964	Basis: MSA
Vacant Rental Units	36,004	171571

### **Medical Providers**

This attribute provides an indicator of availability of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community. The table reflects the raw number of physicians/beds and ratio of physicians/beds to population. The basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

	# Physicians	# Beds	Population	
Local Community	9,916	7,749	4,112,198	Basis:
Ratio	1:415	1:531		MSA
National Ratio (2003)	1:421.2	1:373.7		

## Safety/Crime

The local community's Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) Index for 2002 per 100,000 people and the national UCR based on information from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) for 2002 is provided. The basis of the data (either MSA or state) is indicated.

Local UCR	4,638.0	Basis: MSA
National UCR	4,118.8	

# **Transportation**

Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

Distance from FORT MCPHERSON to nearest commercial airport: 13.0 miles Is FORT MCPHERSON served by regularly scheduled public transportation? Yes

#### **Utilities**

This attribute identifies a local community's water and sewer systems' ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

Does the local community's water system have the ability to meet an expanded need of an additional 1,000 people moving in the local community? Yes

# FORT MEADE, MD

## **Demographics**

The following tables provide a short description of the area near the installation/activity. FORT MEADE is 22.6 miles from Baltimore, MD, the nearest city with a population of 100,000 or more. The nearest metropolitan statistical area (MSA) is

MSA	Population
Baltimore MSA	2,552,994

The following entities comprise the military housing area (MHA):

County/City	Population
Anne Arundel	489656
Howard	247842
Prince George's	801515
Total	1,539,013

### **Child Care**

This attribute captures the number of nationally accredited child-care centers within the local community: 37

## **Cost of Living**

Cost of Living provides a relative measure of cost of living in the local community. General Schedule (GS) Locality pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) is an indicator of the local rental market. In-state tuition is an indicator of the support provided by the state for active duty family members to participate in higher-level education opportunities. For median household income and house value, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Median Household Income	(US Avg \$41,994)	\$49,938	Basis:
Median House Value	(US Avg \$119,600)	\$134,900	MSA
GS Locality Pay	("Rest of US" 10.9%)	14.6%	
O-3 with Dependents BAH Rate		\$1,591	
In-state Tuition for Family Member		Yes	
In-state Tuition Continues if I	Yes		

### **Education**

This attribute defines the population in local school districts and identifies capacity. The pupil/teacher ratio, graduation rate, and composite SAT I/ACT scores provide a relative quality indicator of education. This attribute also attempts to give communities credit for the potential intellectual capital they provide.

NOTE: "MFR"--means a Memorandum For Record is on file at the installation/activity/agency to document problems in obtaining the required information. Reasons for not being able to obtain information may be that the school district refused to provide the information or the school district does not use or track the information. For

This document may contain information protected from disclosure by public law, regulations or orders. each entry, the number of school districts for which data are available of the total number of school districts reported, and the number of MFRs is indicated.

		Basis
School District(s) Capacity	82,781	1 of 1
, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	- ,	district
Students Enrolled	74,798	1 of 1
	,	district
Average Pupil/Teacher Ratio	23.0:1	1 of 1
<i>C</i> 1		district
High School Students Enrolled	22,710	1 of 1
	,	district
Average High School Graduation Rate (US Avg 67.3%)	83.7%	1 of 1
		district
Average Composite SAT I Score (US Avg 1026)	1048	1 of 1
(11 /g 1 )		district
Average ACT Score (US Avg 20.8)	22	1 of 1
(11.18.11.1)		district
Available Graduate/PhD Programs	22	
Available Colleges and/or Universities	32	
Available Vocational and/or Technical Schools	29	

## **Employment**

Unemployment and job growth rates provide an indicator of job availability in the local community. National rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics are also provided. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

The unemployment rates for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	4.0%	4.4%	4.5%	4.8%	5.1%
National	4.2%	4.0%	4.7%	5.8%	6.0%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

The annual job growth rate for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	1.7%	.2%	1.5%	1.1%	4%
National	1.5%	2.4%	.03%	31%	.86%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

# Housing

Total Vacant Housing Units	73,975	ъ :
Vacant Sale Units	12,413	Basis: MSA
Vacant Rental Units	21,775	171071

### **Medical Providers**

This attribute provides an indicator of availability of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community. The table reflects the raw number of physicians/beds and ratio of physicians/beds to population. The basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

	# Physicians	# Beds	Population	
Local Community	9,363	6,696	2,552,994	Basis:
Ratio	1:273	1:381		MSA
National Ratio (2003)	1:421.2	1:373.7		

## Safety/Crime

The local community's Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) Index for 2002 per 100,000 people and the national UCR based on information from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) for 2002 is provided. The basis of the data (either MSA or state) is indicated.

Local UCR	5,124.0	Basis: MSA
National UCR	4,118.8	

## **Transportation**

Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

Distance from FORT MEADE to nearest commercial airport: 9.0 miles Is FORT MEADE served by regularly scheduled public transportation? No

### **Utilities**

This attribute identifies a local community's water and sewer systems' ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

Does the local community's water system have the ability to meet an expanded need of an additional 1,000 people moving in the local community? Yes

# FORT MONMOUTH, NJ

## **Demographics**

The following tables provide a short description of the area near the installation/activity. FORT MONMOUTH is 35.3 miles from New York, NY, the nearest city with a population of 100,000 or more. The nearest metropolitan statistical area (MSA) is

MSA	Population
Monmouth-Ocean MSA	11,262,127

The following entities comprise the military housing area (MHA):

County/City	Population
Monmouth	615301
Ocean	510916
Total	1,126,217

### **Child Care**

This attribute captures the number of nationally accredited child-care centers within the local community: 54

## **Cost of Living**

Cost of Living provides a relative measure of cost of living in the local community. General Schedule (GS) Locality pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) is an indicator of the local rental market. In-state tuition is an indicator of the support provided by the state for active duty family members to participate in higher-level education opportunities. For median household income and house value, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Median Household Income Median House Value	(US Avg \$41,994) (US Avg \$119,600)	\$54,865 \$160,700	Basis: MSA
GS Locality Pay	("Rest of US" 10.9%)	19.3%	
O-3 with Dependents BAH Rate		\$2,098	
In-state Tuition for Family Member		Yes	
In-state Tuition Continues if Member PCSs Out of State		Yes	

## **Education**

This attribute defines the population in local school districts and identifies capacity. The pupil/teacher ratio, graduation rate, and composite SAT I/ACT scores provide a relative quality indicator of education. This attribute also attempts to give communities credit for the potential intellectual capital they provide.

NOTE: "MFR"--means a Memorandum For Record is on file at the installation/activity/agency to document problems in obtaining the required information. Reasons for not being able to obtain information may be that the school district refused to provide the information or the school district does not use or track the information. For

This document may contain information protected from disclosure by public law, regulations or orders. each entry, the number of school districts for which data are available of the total number of school districts reported, and the number of MFRs is indicated.

		Basis
School District(s) Capacity	163,099	60 of 60
Total Carlotte Carlot		districts
Students Enrolled	150,368	60 of 60
	,	districts
Average Pupil/Teacher Ratio	11.9:1	60 of 60
<i>U</i> 1		districts
High School Students Enrolled	41,901	26 of 26
8	,	districts
Average High School Graduation Rate (US Avg 67.3%)	92.4%	26 of 26
		districts
Average Composite SAT I Score (US Avg 1026)	1023	26 of 26
		districts
Average ACT Score (US Avg 20.8)		0 of 26
		districts,
		26 MFRs
Available Graduate/PhD Programs	6	
Available Colleges and/or Universities	9	
Available Vocational and/or Technical Schools	2	

## **Employment**

Unemployment and job growth rates provide an indicator of job availability in the local community. National rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics are also provided. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

The unemployment rates for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	4.2%	3.5%	3.8%	5.3%	5.4%
National	4.2%	4.0%	4.7%	5.8%	6.0%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

The annual job growth rate for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	2.1%	1.7%	1.6%	1.5%	1.9%
National	1.5%	2.4%	.03%	31%	.86%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

# Housing

Total Vacant Housing Units	64,957	ъ.
Vacant Sale Units	5,399	Basis: MSA
Vacant Rental Units	7,304	112011

### **Medical Providers**

This attribute provides an indicator of availability of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community. The table reflects the raw number of physicians/beds and ratio of physicians/beds to population. The basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

	# Physicians	# Beds	Population	
Local Community	2,705	2,770	11,262,127	Basis:
Ratio	1:4,163	1:4,066		MSA
National Ratio (2003)	1:421.2	1:373.7		

## Safety/Crime

The local community's Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) Index for 2002 per 100,000 people and the national UCR based on information from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) for 2002 is provided. The basis of the data (either MSA or state) is indicated.

Local UCR	2,296.0	Basis: MSA
National UCR	4,118.8	

# **Transportation**

Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

Distance from FORT MONMOUTH to nearest commercial airport: 47.0 miles Is FORT MONMOUTH served by regularly scheduled public transportation? Yes

### **Utilities**

This attribute identifies a local community's water and sewer systems' ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

Does the local community's water system have the ability to meet an expanded need of an additional 1,000 people moving in the local community? Yes

# FORT MONROE, VA

# **Demographics**

The following tables provide a short description of the area near the installation/activity. FORT MONROE is 8.4 miles from Hampton, VA, the nearest city with a population of 100,000 or more. The nearest metropolitan statistical area (MSA) is

MSA	Population
Norfolk-VA Beach-Newport News MSA	1,569,541

The following entities comprise the military housing area (MHA):

County/City	Population
Gloucester	34780
Hampton	146437
James City	48102
Mathews	9207
Newport News	180150
Poquoson	11566
Williamsburg	11998
York	56297
Total	498,537

## **Child Care**

This attribute captures the number of nationally accredited child-care centers within the local community: 1

# **Cost of Living**

Cost of Living provides a relative measure of cost of living in the local community. General Schedule (GS) Locality pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) is an indicator of the local rental market. In-state tuition is an indicator of the support provided by the state for active duty family members to participate in higher-level education opportunities. For median household income and house value, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Median Household Income	(US Avg \$41,994)	\$42,448	Basis:
Median House Value	(US Avg \$119,600)	\$110,100	MSA
GS Locality Pay	("Rest of US" 10.9%)	10.9%	
O-3 with Dependents BAH R	\$1,074		
In-state Tuition for Family M	No		
In-state Tuition Continues if I	No		

### **Education**

This attribute defines the population in local school districts and identifies capacity. The pupil/teacher ratio, graduation rate, and composite SAT I/ACT scores provide a relative quality indicator of education. This attribute also attempts to give communities credit for the potential intellectual capital they provide.

NOTE: "MFR"--means a Memorandum For Record is on file at the installation/activity/agency to document problems in obtaining the required information. Reasons for not being able to obtain information may be that the school district refused to provide the information or the school district does not use or track the information. For each entry, the number of school districts for which data are available of the total number of school districts reported, and the number of MFRs is indicated.

		Basis
School District(s) Capacity	95,440	5 of 5
\ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \	,	districts
Students Enrolled	87,900	5 of 5
	ŕ	districts
Average Pupil/Teacher Ratio	17.8:1	5 of 5
<i>C</i> 1		districts
High School Students Enrolled	23,482	5 of 5
	,	districts
Average High School Graduation Rate (US Avg 67.3%)	97.0%	5 of 5
		districts
Average Composite SAT I Score (US Avg 1026)	1032	5 of 5
		districts
Average ACT Score (US Avg 20.8)	21	5 of 5
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		districts
Available Graduate/PhD Programs	14	
Available Colleges and/or Universities	6	
Available Vocational and/or Technical Schools	11	

# **Employment**

Unemployment and job growth rates provide an indicator of job availability in the local community. National rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics are also provided. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

The unemployment rates for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	3.4%	2.6%	3.5%	4.2%	4.4%
National	4.2%	4.0%	4.7%	5.8%	6.0%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

The annual job growth rate for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	.1%	1.3%	1.0%	1.8%	1.9%
National	1.5%	2.4%	.03%	31%	.86%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

## Housing

This attribute provides an indication of availability of housing, both sales and rental, in the local community. Note: According to the 2000 Census, Vacant Sale and Vacant Rental Units do not equal total Vacant Housing Units. Vacant housing units may also include units that are vacant but not on the market for sale or rent. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Total Vacant Housing Units	41,676	D .
Vacant Sale Units	7,856	Basis: MSA
Vacant Rental Units	13,560	171571

### **Medical Providers**

This attribute provides an indicator of availability of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community. The table reflects the raw number of physicians/beds and ratio of physicians/beds to population. The basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

	# Physicians	# Beds	Population	
Local Community	3,599	2,936	1,569,541	Basis:
Ratio	1:436	1:535		MSA
National Ratio (2003)	1:421.2	1:373.7		

## Safety/Crime

The local community's Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) Index for 2002 per 100,000 people and the national UCR based on information from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) for 2002 is provided. The basis of the data (either MSA or state) is indicated.

Local UCR	4,479.0	Basis: MSA
National UCR	4,118.8	

# **Transportation**

Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

Distance from FORT MONROE to nearest commercial airport: 10.8 miles Is FORT MONROE served by regularly scheduled public transportation? No

#### **Utilities**

This attribute identifies a local community's water and sewer systems' ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

Does the local community's water system have the ability to meet an expanded need of an additional 1,000 people moving in the local community? Yes

# FORT MYER, VA

## **Demographics**

The following tables provide a short description of the area near the installation/activity. FORT MYER is 3 miles from Alexandria, VA, the nearest city with a population of 100,000 or more. The nearest metropolitan statistical area (MSA) is

MSA	Population
Washington DC MSA	4,923,153

The following entities comprise the military housing area (MHA):

County/City	Population
Alexandria	128283
Arlington	189453
District Of Columbia	572059
Fairfax	969749
Falls Church	10377
Montgomery	873341
Prince George's	801515
Total	3,544,777

### **Child Care**

This attribute captures the number of nationally accredited child-care centers within the local community: 52

# **Cost of Living**

Cost of Living provides a relative measure of cost of living in the local community. General Schedule (GS) Locality pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) is an indicator of the local rental market. In-state tuition is an indicator of the support provided by the state for active duty family members to participate in higher-level education opportunities. For median household income and house value, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Median Household Income	(US Avg \$41,994)	\$62,216	Basis:
Median House Value	(US Avg \$119,600)	\$178,900	MSA
GS Locality Pay	("Rest of US" 10.9%)	14.6%	
O-3 with Dependents BAH Rate		\$2,006	
In-state Tuition for Family Member		No	
In-state Tuition Continues if Member PCSs Out of State		No	

#### **Education**

This attribute defines the population in local school districts and identifies capacity. The pupil/teacher ratio, graduation rate, and composite SAT I/ACT scores provide a relative quality indicator of education. This attribute also attempts to give communities credit for the potential intellectual capital they provide.

NOTE: "MFR"--means a Memorandum For Record is on file at the installation/activity/agency to document problems in obtaining the required information. Reasons for not being able to obtain information may be that the school district refused to provide the information or the school district does not use or track the information. For each entry, the number of school districts for which data are available of the total number of school districts reported, and the number of MFRs is indicated.

		Basis
School District(s) Capacity	19,461	1 of 1
\	,	district
Students Enrolled	19,120	1 of 1
	,	district
Average Pupil/Teacher Ratio	19.2:1	1 of 1
		district
High School Students Enrolled	5,437	1 of 1
8	-,	district
Average High School Graduation Rate (US Avg 67.3%)	87.0%	1 of 1
		district
Average Composite SAT I Score (US Avg 1026)	1065	1 of 1
(12.11.8 1.11.1 (12.11.8 1.11.1)		district
Average ACT Score (US Avg 20.8)		0 of 1
(======================================		district, 1
		MFR
Available Graduate/PhD Programs	25	
Available Colleges and/or Universities	12	
Available Vocational and/or Technical Schools	22	

# **Employment**

Unemployment and job growth rates provide an indicator of job availability in the local community. National rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics are also provided. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

The unemployment rates for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	2.6%	2.4%	3.1%	3.7%	3.5%
National	4.2%	4.0%	4.7%	5.8%	6.0%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

The annual job growth rate for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	3.3%	3.0%	1.4%	1.0%	1.0%
National	1.5%	2.4%	.03%	31%	.86%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

# Housing

Total Vacant Housing Units	94,577	ъ.
Vacant Sale Units	19,464	Basis: MSA
Vacant Rental Units	29,918	111071

### **Medical Providers**

This attribute provides an indicator of availability of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community. The table reflects the raw number of physicians/beds and ratio of physicians/beds to population. The basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

	# Physicians	# Beds	Population	
Local Community	15,810	9,163	4,923,153	Basis:
Ratio	1:311	1:537		MSA
National Ratio (2003)	1:421.2	1:373.7		

# Safety/Crime

The local community's Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) Index for 2002 per 100,000 people and the national UCR based on information from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) for 2002 is provided. The basis of the data (either MSA or state) is indicated.

Local UCR	4,047.0	Basis: MSA
National UCR	4,118.8	

## **Transportation**

Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

Distance from FORT MYER to nearest commercial airport: 7.0 miles Is FORT MYER served by regularly scheduled public transportation? Yes

### **Utilities**

This attribute identifies a local community's water and sewer systems' ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

Does the local community's water system have the ability to meet an expanded need of an additional 1,000 people moving in the local community? No

# FORT POLK, LA

## **Demographics**

The following tables provide a short description of the area near the installation/activity. FORT POLK is 132 miles from Shreveport, LA, the nearest city with a population of 100,000 or more. The nearest metropolitan statistical area (MSA) is

MSA	Population
Alexandria, LA MSA	126,337

The following entities comprise the military housing area (MHA):

County/City	Population
Beauregard	32986
Natchitoches	39080
Vernon	52531
Total	124,597

### **Child Care**

This attribute captures the number of nationally accredited child-care centers within the local community: 1

## **Cost of Living**

Cost of Living provides a relative measure of cost of living in the local community. General Schedule (GS) Locality pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) is an indicator of the local rental market. In-state tuition is an indicator of the support provided by the state for active duty family members to participate in higher-level education opportunities. For median household income and house value, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Median Household Income	(US Avg \$41,994)	\$29,854	Basis:
Median House Value	(US Avg \$119,600)	\$67,442	3 of 3 counties
GS Locality Pay	("Rest of US" 10.9%)	10.9%	
O-3 with Dependents BAH R	\$ 871		
In-state Tuition for Family Member		Yes	
In-state Tuition Continues if	Yes		

### **Education**

This attribute defines the population in local school districts and identifies capacity. The pupil/teacher ratio, graduation rate, and composite SAT I/ACT scores provide a relative quality indicator of education. This attribute also attempts to give communities credit for the potential intellectual capital they provide.

NOTE: "MFR"--means a Memorandum For Record is on file at the installation/activity/agency to document problems in obtaining the required information. Reasons for not being able to obtain information may be that the school district refused to provide the information or the school district does not use or track the information. For

This document may contain information protected from disclosure by public law, regulations or orders. each entry, the number of school districts for which data are available of the total number of school districts reported, and the number of MFRs is indicated.

		Basis
School District(s) Capacity	18,600	2 of 2
Table 2 - Salar (s) Calputaly	,	districts
Students Enrolled	15,717	2 of 2
	ŕ	districts
Average Pupil/Teacher Ratio	15.3:1	2 of 2
<i>C</i> 1		districts
High School Students Enrolled	3,710	2 of 2
6	,	districts
Average High School Graduation Rate (US Avg 67.3%)	96.2%	2 of 2
		districts
Average Composite SAT I Score (US Avg 1026)		0 of 2
		districts, 2
		MFRs
Average ACT Score (US Avg 20.8)	20	2 of 2
` ' '		districts
Available Graduate/PhD Programs	1	
Available Colleges and/or Universities	1	
Available Vocational and/or Technical Schools	1	

# **Employment**

Unemployment and job growth rates provide an indicator of job availability in the local community. National rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics are also provided. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

The unemployment rates for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	5.3%	5.8%	6.7%	6.8%	7.4%
National	4.2%	4.0%	4.7%	5.8%	6.0%
Basis:	3 of 3 counties				

The annual job growth rate for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	2.4%	-4.7%	1.2%	-2.4%	1.3%
National	1.5%	2.4%	.03%	31%	.86%
Basis:	3 of 3 counties				

# Housing

Total Vacant Housing Units	7,794	ъ.
Vacant Sale Units	877	Basis: 3 of 3 counties
Vacant Rental Units	1,583	or or or countries

### **Medical Providers**

This attribute provides an indicator of availability of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community. The table reflects the raw number of physicians/beds and ratio of physicians/beds to population. The basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

	# Physicians	# Beds	Population	
Local Community	103	320	124,597	Basis:
Ratio	1:1,210	1:389		3 of 3 counties
National Ratio (2003)	1:421.2	1:373.7		

## Safety/Crime

The local community's Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) Index for 2002 per 100,000 people and the national UCR based on information from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) for 2002 is provided. The basis of the data (either MSA or state) is indicated.

Local UCR	5,098.0	Basis: state
National UCR	4,118.8	

# **Transportation**

Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

Distance from FORT POLK to nearest commercial airport: 50.0 miles Is FORT POLK served by regularly scheduled public transportation? No

### **Utilities**

This attribute identifies a local community's water and sewer systems' ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

Does the local community's water system have the ability to meet an expanded need of an additional 1,000 people moving in the local community? Yes

# FORT RICHARDSON, AK

# **Demographics**

The following tables provide a short description of the area near the installation/activity. FORT RICHARDSON is 7.8 miles from Anchorage, AK, the nearest city with a population of 100,000 or more. The nearest metropolitan statistical area (MSA) is

MSA	Population
ANCHORAGE, AK MSA	260,283

The following entities comprise the military housing area (MHA):

	nousing area (WITI/I).
County/City	Population
Anchorage	260283
Dillingham	4922
Kenai Peninsula	49691
Lake And Peninsula	1823
Matanuska-Susitna	59322
North Slope	7385
Northwest Arctic	7208
Yukon	6551
Total	397,185

## **Child Care**

This attribute captures the number of nationally accredited child-care centers within the local community: 8

# **Cost of Living**

Cost of Living provides a relative measure of cost of living in the local community. General Schedule (GS) Locality pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) is an indicator of the local rental market. In-state tuition is an indicator of the support provided by the state for active duty family members to participate in higher-level education opportunities. For median household income and house value, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Median Household Income	(US Avg \$41,994)	\$55,546	Basis:
Median House Value	(US Avg \$119,600)	\$160,700	MSA
GS Locality Pay	("Rest of US" 10.9%)	25.0%	
O-3 with Dependents BAH Rate		\$1,775	
In-state Tuition for Family Member		Yes	
In-state Tuition Continues if Member PCSs Out of State		No	

### **Education**

This attribute defines the population in local school districts and identifies capacity. The pupil/teacher ratio, graduation rate, and composite SAT I/ACT scores provide a relative quality indicator of education. This attribute also attempts to give communities credit for the potential intellectual capital they provide.

NOTE: "MFR"--means a Memorandum For Record is on file at the installation/activity/agency to document problems in obtaining the required information. Reasons for not being able to obtain information may be that the school district refused to provide the information or the school district does not use or track the information. For each entry, the number of school districts for which data are available of the total number of school districts reported, and the number of MFRs is indicated.

		Basis
School District(s) Capacity	48,667	1 of 1
		district
Students Enrolled	48,558	1 of 1
	40.44	district
Average Pupil/Teacher Ratio	19.4:1	1 of 1
	12.010	district
High School Students Enrolled	13,040	1 of 1
		district
Average High School Graduation Rate (US Avg 67.3%)	94.0%	1 of 1
		district
Average Composite SAT I Score (US Avg 1026)	1046	1 of 1
		district
Average ACT Score (US Avg 20.8)	23	1 of 1
\ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \		district
Available Graduate/PhD Programs	2	
Available Colleges and/or Universities	2	
Available Vocational and/or Technical Schools	3	

# **Employment**

Unemployment and job growth rates provide an indicator of job availability in the local community. National rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics are also provided. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

The unemployment rates for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	4.5%	4.8%	4.4%	5.5%	5.7%
National	4.2%	4.0%	4.7%	5.8%	6.0%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

The annual job growth rate for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	.1%	.6%	1.6%	-1.1%	1.6%
National	1.5%	2.4%	.03%	31%	.86%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

## Housing

This attribute provides an indication of availability of housing, both sales and rental, in the local community. Note: According to the 2000 Census, Vacant Sale and Vacant Rental Units do not equal total Vacant Housing Units. Vacant housing units may also include units that are vacant but not on the market for sale or rent. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Total Vacant Housing Units	5,546	ъ .
Vacant Sale Units	1,005	Basis: MSA
Vacant Rental Units	2,136	1,1,5/1

### **Medical Providers**

This attribute provides an indicator of availability of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community. The table reflects the raw number of physicians/beds and ratio of physicians/beds to population. The basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

	# Physicians	# Beds	Population	
Local Community	704	679	260,283	Basis:
Ratio	1:370	1:383		MSA
National Ratio (2003)	1:421.2	1:373.7		

## Safety/Crime

The local community's Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) Index for 2002 per 100,000 people and the national UCR based on information from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) for 2002 is provided. The basis of the data (either MSA or state) is indicated.

Local UCR	5,115.0	Basis: MSA
National UCR	4,118.8	

# **Transportation**

Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

Distance from FORT RICHARDSON to nearest commercial airport: 14.6 miles Is FORT RICHARDSON served by regularly scheduled public transportation? Yes

#### **Utilities**

This attribute identifies a local community's water and sewer systems' ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

Does the local community's water system have the ability to meet an expanded need of an additional 1,000 people moving in the local community? Yes

# FORT RILEY, KS

## **Demographics**

The following tables provide a short description of the area near the installation/activity. FORT RILEY is 68 miles from Topeka, KS, the nearest city with a population of 100,000 or more. The nearest metropolitan statistical area (MSA) is

MSA	Population
Topeka, KS MSA	169,871

The following entities comprise the military housing area (MHA):

County/City	Population
Clay	8822
Dickinson	19344
Geary	27947
Morris	6104
Pottawatomie	18209
Riley	62843
Wabaunsee	6885
Total	150,154

## **Child Care**

This attribute captures the number of nationally accredited child-care centers within the local community: 9

# **Cost of Living**

Cost of Living provides a relative measure of cost of living in the local community. General Schedule (GS) Locality pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) is an indicator of the local rental market. In-state tuition is an indicator of the support provided by the state for active duty family members to participate in higher-level education opportunities. For median household income and house value, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Median Household Income	(US Avg \$41,994)	\$34,073	Basis:
Median House Value	(US Avg \$119,600)	\$71,073	7 of 7 counties
GS Locality Pay	("Rest of US" 10.9%)	10.9%	
O-3 with Dependents BAH R	\$ 871		
In-state Tuition for Family M	Yes		
In-state Tuition Continues if I	Yes		

#### **Education**

This attribute defines the population in local school districts and identifies capacity. The pupil/teacher ratio, graduation rate, and composite SAT I/ACT scores provide a relative quality indicator of education. This attribute also attempts to give communities credit for the potential intellectual capital they provide.

NOTE: "MFR"--means a Memorandum For Record is on file at the installation/activity/agency to document problems in obtaining the required information. Reasons for not being able to obtain information may be that the school district refused to provide the information or the school district does not use or track the information. For each entry, the number of school districts for which data are available of the total number of school districts reported, and the number of MFRs is indicated.

		Basis
School District(s) Capacity	13,632	2 of 2
		districts
Students Enrolled	11,490	2 of 2
	,	districts
Average Pupil/Teacher Ratio	19.0:1	2 of 2
	-,,,,,	districts
High School Students Enrolled	3,359	2 of 2
Tingii selicoi stadella Elifoned	3,337	districts
Average High School Graduation Rate (US Avg 67.3%)	87.9%	2 of 2
Trivings high sensor standard rate (SS 1178 07.870)	07.570	districts
Average Composite SAT I Score (US Avg 1026)	1139	1 of 2
The rage composite sill i score (cs ilig 1020)	1107	districts, 1
		MFR
Average ACT Score (US Avg 20.8)	22	2 of 2
(0511,620,0)		districts
Available Graduate/PhD Programs	2	
Available Colleges and/or Universities	4	
Available Vocational and/or Technical Schools	1	

## **Employment**

Unemployment and job growth rates provide an indicator of job availability in the local community. National rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics are also provided. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

The unemployment rates for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	2.7%	3.8%	4.2%	4.1%	4.1%
National	4.2%	4.0%	4.7%	5.8%	6.0%
Basis:	7 of 7 counties				

The annual job growth rate for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	.9%	2.3%	376.5%	-79.5%	1.2%
National	1.5%	2.4%	.03%	31%	.86%
Basis:	7 of 7 counties				

# Housing

Total Vacant Housing Units	5,572	ъ.
Vacant Sale Units	951	Basis: 7 of 7 counties
Vacant Rental Units	1,915	, or redundes

### **Medical Providers**

This attribute provides an indicator of availability of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community. The table reflects the raw number of physicians/beds and ratio of physicians/beds to population. The basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

	# Physicians	# Beds	Population	
Local Community	190	591	150,154	Basis:
Ratio	1:790	1:254		7 of 7 counties
National Ratio (2003)	1:421.2	1:373.7		

# Safety/Crime

The local community's Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) Index for 2002 per 100,000 people and the national UCR based on information from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) for 2002 is provided. The basis of the data (either MSA or state) is indicated.

Local UCR	4,087.0	Basis: state
National UCR	4,118.8	

## **Transportation**

Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

Distance from FORT RILEY to nearest commercial airport: 5.0 miles Is FORT RILEY served by regularly scheduled public transportation? No

### **Utilities**

This attribute identifies a local community's water and sewer systems' ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

Does the local community's water system have the ability to meet an expanded need of an additional 1,000 people moving in the local community? Yes

# FORT RUCKER, AL

## **Demographics**

The following tables provide a short description of the area near the installation/activity. FORT RUCKER is 93.8 miles from Montgomery, AL, the nearest city with a population of 100,000 or more. The nearest metropolitan statistical area (MSA) is

MSA	Population
DOTHAN, AL MSA	137,916

The following entities comprise the military housing area (MHA):

County/City	Population
• •	1
Coffee	43615
Dale	49129
Geneva	25764
Henry	16310
Holmes	18564
Houston	88787
Total	242,169

### **Child Care**

This attribute captures the number of nationally accredited child-care centers within the local community: 0

# **Cost of Living**

Cost of Living provides a relative measure of cost of living in the local community. General Schedule (GS) Locality pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) is an indicator of the local rental market. In-state tuition is an indicator of the support provided by the state for active duty family members to participate in higher-level education opportunities. For median household income and house value, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Median Household Income	(US Avg \$41,994)	\$35,455	Basis:
Median House Value	(US Avg \$119,600)	\$77,500	MSA
GS Locality Pay	("Rest of US" 10.9%)	10.9%	
O-3 with Dependents BAH R	\$ 906		
In-state Tuition for Family Member		Yes	
In-state Tuition Continues if Member PCSs Out of State		No	

### **Education**

This attribute defines the population in local school districts and identifies capacity. The pupil/teacher ratio, graduation rate, and composite SAT I/ACT scores provide a relative quality indicator of education. This attribute also attempts to give communities credit for the potential intellectual capital they provide.

NOTE: "MFR"--means a Memorandum For Record is on file at the installation/activity/agency to document problems in obtaining the required information. Reasons for not being able to obtain information may be that the school district refused to provide the information or the school district does not use or track the information. For each entry, the number of school districts for which data are available of the total number of school districts reported, and the number of MFRs is indicated.

		Basis
School District(s) Capacity	41,112	10 of 10
.,,		districts
Students Enrolled	35,319	10 of 10
		districts
Average Pupil/Teacher Ratio	15.9:1	10 of 10
		districts
High School Students Enrolled	7,553	10 of 10
	,	districts
Average High School Graduation Rate (US Avg 67.3%)	93.7%	10 of 10
		districts
Average Composite SAT I Score (US Avg 1026)	52	10 of 10
(11.8	-	districts
Average ACT Score (US Avg 20.8)	20	10 of 10
(0.2008)		districts
Available Graduate/PhD Programs	2	
Available Colleges and/or Universities	6	
Available Vocational and/or Technical Schools	3	

## **Employment**

Unemployment and job growth rates provide an indicator of job availability in the local community. National rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics are also provided. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

The unemployment rates for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	4.1%	4.9%	4.5%	4.6%	4.5%
National	4.2%	4.0%	4.7%	5.8%	6.0%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

The annual job growth rate for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	.0%	.3%	1%	-1.5%	3.2%
National	1.5%	2.4%	.03%	31%	.86%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

# Housing

Total Vacant Housing Units	6,638	Basis:

Vacant Sale Units	943	MSA
Vacant Rental Units	2,655	

### **Medical Providers**

This attribute provides an indicator of availability of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community. The table reflects the raw number of physicians/beds and ratio of physicians/beds to population. The basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

	# Physicians	# Beds	Population	
Local Community	323	673	137,916	Basis:
Ratio	1:427	1:205		MSA
National Ratio (2003)	1:421.2	1:373.7		

## Safety/Crime

The local community's Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) Index for 2002 per 100,000 people and the national UCR based on information from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) for 2002 is provided. The basis of the data (either MSA or state) is indicated.

Local UCR	4,465.0	Basis: MSA
National UCR	4,118.8	

# **Transportation**

Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

Distance from FORT RUCKER to nearest commercial airport: 20.0 miles Is FORT RUCKER served by regularly scheduled public transportation? No

#### **Utilities**

This attribute identifies a local community's water and sewer systems' ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

Does the local community's water system have the ability to meet an expanded need of an additional 1,000 people moving in the local community? Yes

# FORT SAM HOUSTON, TX

## **Demographics**

The following tables provide a short description of the area near the installation/activity. FORT SAM HOUSTON is within San Antonio, TX, the nearest city with a population of 100,000 or more. The nearest metropolitan statistical area (MSA) is

MSA	Population
San Antonio MSA	1,592,383

The following entities comprise the military housing area (MHA):

County/City	Population
Atascosa	38628
Bexar	1392931
Comal	78021
Guadalupe	89023
Kendall	23743
Medina	39304
Wilson	32408
Total	1,694,058

### **Child Care**

This attribute captures the number of nationally accredited child-care centers within the local community: 20

# **Cost of Living**

Cost of Living provides a relative measure of cost of living in the local community. General Schedule (GS) Locality pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) is an indicator of the local rental market. In-state tuition is an indicator of the support provided by the state for active duty family members to participate in higher-level education opportunities. For median household income and house value, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Median Household Income	(US Avg \$41,994)	\$39,140	Basis:
Median House Value	(US Avg \$119,600)	\$77,100	MSA
GS Locality Pay	("Rest of US" 10.9%)	10.9%	
O-3 with Dependents BAH R	ate	\$1,138	
In-state Tuition for Family Member		Yes	
In-state Tuition Continues if Member PCSs Out of State		Yes	

#### **Education**

This attribute defines the population in local school districts and identifies capacity. The pupil/teacher ratio, graduation rate, and composite SAT I/ACT scores provide a relative quality indicator of education. This attribute also attempts to give communities credit for the potential intellectual capital they provide.

NOTE: "MFR"--means a Memorandum For Record is on file at the installation/activity/agency to document problems in obtaining the required information. Reasons for not being able to obtain information may be that the school district refused to provide the information or the school district does not use or track the information. For each entry, the number of school districts for which data are available of the total number of school districts reported, and the number of MFRs is indicated.

		Basis
School District(s) Capacity	301,450	16 of 16
\ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \		districts
Students Enrolled	270,614	16 of 16
		districts
Average Pupil/Teacher Ratio	16.1:1	16 of 16
		districts
High School Students Enrolled	78,376	16 of 16
	,	districts
Average High School Graduation Rate (US Avg 67.3%)	86.7%	16 of 16
, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,		districts
Average Composite SAT I Score (US Avg 1026)	985	16 of 16
		districts
Average ACT Score (US Avg 20.8)	21	16 of 16
(11 18 11)		districts
Available Graduate/PhD Programs	9	
Available Colleges and/or Universities	10	
Available Vocational and/or Technical Schools	16	

## **Employment**

Unemployment and job growth rates provide an indicator of job availability in the local community. National rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics are also provided. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

The unemployment rates for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	3.1%	3.4%	4.0%	5.2%	5.5%
National	4.2%	4.0%	4.7%	5.8%	6.0%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

The annual job growth rate for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	2.1%	1.1%	.9%	.7%	1.9%
National	1.5%	2.4%	.03%	31%	.86%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

## Housing

Total Vacant Housing Units	39,826	
Vacant Sale Units	6,699	Basis: MSA
Vacant Rental Units	15,650	111011

### **Medical Providers**

This attribute provides an indicator of availability of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community. The table reflects the raw number of physicians/beds and ratio of physicians/beds to population. The basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

	# Physicians	# Beds	Population	
Local Community	4,405	3,995	1,592,383	Basis:
Ratio	1:361	1:399		MSA
National Ratio (2003)	1:421.2	1:373.7		

## Safety/Crime

The local community's Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) Index for 2002 per 100,000 people and the national UCR based on information from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) for 2002 is provided. The basis of the data (either MSA or state) is indicated.

Local UCR	6,775.0	Basis: MSA
National UCR	4,118.8	

## **Transportation**

Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

Distance from FORT SAM HOUSTON to nearest commercial airport: 8.0 miles Is FORT SAM HOUSTON served by regularly scheduled public transportation? No

### **Utilities**

This attribute identifies a local community's water and sewer systems' ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

Does the local community's water system have the ability to meet an expanded need of an additional 1,000 people moving in the local community? Yes

# FORT SHAFTER, HI

## **Demographics**

The following tables provide a short description of the area near the installation/activity. FORT SHAFTER is within Honolulu, HI, the nearest city with a population of 100,000 or more. The nearest metropolitan statistical area (MSA) is

MSA	Population
HONOLULU MSA	876,156

The following entities comprise the military housing area (MHA):

County/City	Population
Honolulu	876156
Kauai	58463
Total	934,619

### **Child Care**

This attribute captures the number of nationally accredited child-care centers within the local community: 44

## **Cost of Living**

Cost of Living provides a relative measure of cost of living in the local community. General Schedule (GS) Locality pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) is an indicator of the local rental market. In-state tuition is an indicator of the support provided by the state for active duty family members to participate in higher-level education opportunities. For median household income and house value, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Median Household Income	(US Avg \$41,994)	\$51,914	Basis:
Median House Value	(US Avg \$119,600)	\$309,000	MSA
GS Locality Pay	("Rest of US" 10.9%)	25.0%	
O-3 with Dependents BAH Rate		\$2,089	
In-state Tuition for Family Member		Yes	
In-state Tuition Continues if	No		

### **Education**

This attribute defines the population in local school districts and identifies capacity. The pupil/teacher ratio, graduation rate, and composite SAT I/ACT scores provide a relative quality indicator of education. This attribute also attempts to give communities credit for the potential intellectual capital they provide.

NOTE: "MFR"--means a Memorandum For Record is on file at the installation/activity/agency to document problems in obtaining the required information. Reasons for not being able to obtain information may be that the school district refused to provide the information or the school district does not use or track the information. For

This document may contain information protected from disclosure by public law, regulations or orders. each entry, the number of school districts for which data are available of the total number of school districts reported, and the number of MFRs is indicated.

		Basis
School District(s) Capacity	910	1 of 1
( ) 1 7		district
Students Enrolled	12,861	1 of 1
	,	district
Average Pupil/Teacher Ratio	19.3:1	1 of 1
		district
High School Students Enrolled	3,416	1 of 1
	,	district
Average High School Graduation Rate (US Avg 67.3%)	97.7%	1 of 1
\ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \		district
Average Composite SAT I Score (US Avg 1026)	985	1 of 1
		district
Average ACT Score (US Avg 20.8)	21	1 of 1
		district
Available Graduate/PhD Programs	6	
Available Colleges and/or Universities	18	
Available Vocational and/or Technical Schools	21	

## **Employment**

Unemployment and job growth rates provide an indicator of job availability in the local community. National rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics are also provided. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

The unemployment rates for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	4.9%	3.7%	4.0%	3.9%	3.9%
National	4.2%	4.0%	4.7%	5.8%	6.0%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

The annual job growth rate for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	4%	9%	8%	2.6%	1.7%
National	1.5%	2.4%	.03%	31%	.86%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

# Housing

Total Vacant Housing Units	29,538	ъ.
Vacant Sale Units	3,007	Basis: MSA
Vacant Rental Units	12,286	141571

### **Medical Providers**

This attribute provides an indicator of availability of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community. The table reflects the raw number of physicians/beds and ratio of physicians/beds to population. The basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

	# Physicians	# Beds	Population	
Local Community	2,571	1,804	876,156	Basis:
Ratio	1:341	1:486		MSA
National Ratio (2003)	1:421.2	1:373.7		

## Safety/Crime

The local community's Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) Index for 2002 per 100,000 people and the national UCR based on information from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) for 2002 is provided. The basis of the data (either MSA or state) is indicated.

Local UCR	6,360.0	Basis: MSA
National UCR	4,118.8	

## **Transportation**

Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

Distance from FORT SHAFTER to nearest commercial airport: 2.0 miles Is FORT SHAFTER served by regularly scheduled public transportation? Yes

### **Utilities**

This attribute identifies a local community's water and sewer systems' ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

Does the local community's water system have the ability to meet an expanded need of an additional 1,000 people moving in the local community? Yes

# FORT SILL, OK

## **Demographics**

The following tables provide a short description of the area near the installation/activity. FORT SILL is 65.2 miles from Wichita Falls, TX, the nearest city with a population of 100,000 or more. The nearest metropolitan statistical area (MSA) is

MSA	Population
Lawton MSA	114,996

The following entities comprise the military housing area (MHA):

County/City	Population
Caddo	30150
Commanche	114996
Kiowa	10227
Stephens	43182
Total	198,555

### **Child Care**

This attribute captures the number of nationally accredited child-care centers within the local community: 9

## **Cost of Living**

Cost of Living provides a relative measure of cost of living in the local community. General Schedule (GS) Locality pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) is an indicator of the local rental market. In-state tuition is an indicator of the support provided by the state for active duty family members to participate in higher-level education opportunities. For median household income and house value, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Median Household Income	(US Avg \$41,994)	\$33,867	Basis:
Median House Value	(US Avg \$119,600)	\$71,600	MSA
GS Locality Pay	("Rest of US" 10.9%)	10.9%	
O-3 with Dependents BAH Rate		\$ 801	
In-state Tuition for Family Member		Yes	
In-state Tuition Continues if Member PCSs Out of State		Yes	

### **Education**

This attribute defines the population in local school districts and identifies capacity. The pupil/teacher ratio, graduation rate, and composite SAT I/ACT scores provide a relative quality indicator of education. This attribute also attempts to give communities credit for the potential intellectual capital they provide.

NOTE: "MFR"--means a Memorandum For Record is on file at the installation/activity/agency to document problems in obtaining the required information. Reasons for not being able to obtain information may be that the

school district refused to provide the information or the school district does not use or track the information. For each entry, the number of school districts for which data are available of the total number of school districts reported, and the number of MFRs is indicated.

		Basis
School District(s) Capacity	22,400	5 of 5
	,	districts
Students Enrolled	19,364	5 of 5
	,	districts
Average Pupil/Teacher Ratio	16.0:1	5 of 5
<i>U</i> 1		districts
High School Students Enrolled	6,978	3 of 3
8		districts
Average High School Graduation Rate (US Avg 67.3%)	80.8%	3 of 3
		districts
Average Composite SAT I Score (US Avg 1026)		0 of 3
		districts, 3
		MFRs
Average ACT Score (US Avg 20.8)	19	3 of 3
8		districts
Available Graduate/PhD Programs	1	
Available Colleges and/or Universities	1	
Available Vocational and/or Technical Schools	1	

## **Employment**

Unemployment and job growth rates provide an indicator of job availability in the local community. National rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics are also provided. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

The unemployment rates for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	3.6%	3.3%	3.4%	3.4%	3.6%
National	4.2%	4.0%	4.7%	5.8%	6.0%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

The annual job growth rate for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	3.9%	-1.3%	-2.2%	4.9%	1.1%
National	1.5%	2.4%	.03%	31%	.86%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

# Housing

Total Vacant Housing Units	5,608	Basis:
Vacant Sale Units	1,194	MSA

Vacant Rental Units	2,432		
---------------------	-------	--	--

### **Medical Providers**

This attribute provides an indicator of availability of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community. The table reflects the raw number of physicians/beds and ratio of physicians/beds to population. The basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

	# Physicians	# Beds	Population	
Local Community	204	440	114,996	Basis:
Ratio	1:564	1:261		MSA
National Ratio (2003)	1:421.2	1:373.7		

## Safety/Crime

The local community's Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) Index for 2002 per 100,000 people and the national UCR based on information from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) for 2002 is provided. The basis of the data (either MSA or state) is indicated.

Local UCR	5,103.0	Basis: MSA
National UCR	4,118.8	

## **Transportation**

Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

Distance from FORT SILL to nearest commercial airport: 5.0 miles Is FORT SILL served by regularly scheduled public transportation? Yes

#### **Utilities**

This attribute identifies a local community's water and sewer systems' ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

Does the local community's water system have the ability to meet an expanded need of an additional 1,000 people moving in the local community?

# FORT STEWART, GA

## **Demographics**

The following tables provide a short description of the area near the installation/activity. FORT STEWART is within Savannah, GA, the nearest city with a population of 100,000 or more. The nearest metropolitan statistical area (MSA) is

MSA	Population
Savannah, GA MSA	293,000

The following entities comprise the military housing area (MHA):

County/City	Population
Bryan	23417
Evans	10495
Liberty	61610
Long	10304
Tattnall	22305
Wayne	26565
Total	154,696

### **Child Care**

This attribute captures the number of nationally accredited child-care centers within the local community: 3

## **Cost of Living**

Cost of Living provides a relative measure of cost of living in the local community. General Schedule (GS) Locality pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) is an indicator of the local rental market. In-state tuition is an indicator of the support provided by the state for active duty family members to participate in higher-level education opportunities. For median household income and house value, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Median Household Income	(US Avg \$41,994)	\$34,178	Basis: 6 of 6
Median House Value	(US Avg \$119,600)	\$80,628	counties
GS Locality Pay	("Rest of US" 10.9%)	10.9%	
O-3 with Dependents BAH R	\$ 974		
In-state Tuition for Family M	Yes		
In-state Tuition Continues if	Yes		

### **Education**

This attribute defines the population in local school districts and identifies capacity. The pupil/teacher ratio, graduation rate, and composite SAT I/ACT scores provide a relative quality indicator of education. This attribute also attempts to give communities credit for the potential intellectual capital they provide.

NOTE: "MFR"--means a Memorandum For Record is on file at the installation/activity/agency to document problems in obtaining the required information. Reasons for not being able to obtain information may be that the school district refused to provide the information or the school district does not use or track the information. For each entry, the number of school districts for which data are available of the total number of school districts reported, and the number of MFRs is indicated.

		Basis
School District(s) Capacity	66,342	5 of 5 districts
Students Enrolled	351,401	5 of 5 districts
Average Pupil/Teacher Ratio	14.9:1	5 of 5 districts
High School Students Enrolled	13,294	4 of 4 districts
Average High School Graduation Rate (US Avg 67.3%)	62.4%	4 of 4 districts
Average Composite SAT I Score (US Avg 1026)	945	4 of 4 districts
Average ACT Score (US Avg 20.8)	17	4 of 4 districts
Available Graduate/PhD Programs	5	
Available Colleges and/or Universities	10	
Available Vocational and/or Technical Schools	4	

## **Employment**

Unemployment and job growth rates provide an indicator of job availability in the local community. National rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics are also provided. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

The unemployment rates for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	4.0%	5.5%	4.4%	5.2%	4.5%
National	4.2%	4.0%	4.7%	5.8%	6.0%
Basis:	6 of 6 counties				

The annual job growth rate for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	2.7%	3.7%	-1.6%	1.9%	3.8%
National	1.5%	2.4%	.03%	31%	.86%
Basis:	6 of 6 counties				

## Housing

Total Vacant Housing Units	7,465	Basis:

Vacant Sale Units	1,061	6 of 6 counties
Vacant Rental Units	2,495	

### **Medical Providers**

This attribute provides an indicator of availability of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community. The table reflects the raw number of physicians/beds and ratio of physicians/beds to population. The basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

	# Physicians	# Beds	Population	
Local Community	106	434	154,696	Basis:
Ratio	1:1,459	1:356		6 of 6 counties
National Ratio (2003)	1:421.2	1:373.7		

## Safety/Crime

The local community's Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) Index for 2002 per 100,000 people and the national UCR based on information from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) for 2002 is provided. The basis of the data (either MSA or state) is indicated.

Local UCR	4,507.0	Basis: state
National UCR	4,118.8	

## **Transportation**

Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

Distance from FORT STEWART to nearest commercial airport: 13.7 miles Is FORT STEWART served by regularly scheduled public transportation? No

#### **Utilities**

This attribute identifies a local community's water and sewer systems' ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

Does the local community's water system have the ability to meet an expanded need of an additional 1,000 people moving in the local community? Yes

# FORT WAINWRIGHT, AK

## **Demographics**

The following tables provide a short description of the area near the installation/activity. FORT WAINWRIGHT is 365.9 miles from Anchorage, AK, the nearest city with a population of 100,000 or more. The nearest metropolitan statistical area (MSA) is

MSA	Population
Anchorage, AK MSA	260,283

The following entities comprise the military housing area (MHA):

County/City	Population
Denali	1893
Fairbanks North Star	82840
Total	84,733

### **Child Care**

This attribute captures the number of nationally accredited child-care centers within the local community: 1

## **Cost of Living**

Cost of Living provides a relative measure of cost of living in the local community. General Schedule (GS) Locality pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) is an indicator of the local rental market. In-state tuition is an indicator of the support provided by the state for active duty family members to participate in higher-level education opportunities. For median household income and house value, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Median Household Income Median House Value	(US Avg \$41,994) (US Avg \$119,600)	\$49,178 \$132,045	Basis: 2 of 2 counties
GS Locality Pay	("Rest of US" 10.9%)	25.0%	
O-3 with Dependents BAH Rate		\$1,492	
In-state Tuition for Family Member		Yes	
In-state Tuition Continues if Member PCSs Out of State		No	

### **Education**

This attribute defines the population in local school districts and identifies capacity. The pupil/teacher ratio, graduation rate, and composite SAT I/ACT scores provide a relative quality indicator of education. This attribute also attempts to give communities credit for the potential intellectual capital they provide.

NOTE: "MFR"--means a Memorandum For Record is on file at the installation/activity/agency to document problems in obtaining the required information. Reasons for not being able to obtain information may be that the school district refused to provide the information or the school district does not use or track the information. For

This document may contain information protected from disclosure by public law, regulations or orders. each entry, the number of school districts for which data are available of the total number of school districts reported, and the number of MFRs is indicated.

		Basis
School District(s) Capacity	16,013	1 of 1
\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\	,	district
Students Enrolled	15,142	1 of 1
	,	district
Average Pupil/Teacher Ratio	14.9:1	1 of 1
		district
High School Students Enrolled	4,648	1 of 1
	,	district
Average High School Graduation Rate (US Avg 67.3%)	71.0%	1 of 1
		district
Average Composite SAT I Score (US Avg 1026)	1062	1 of 1
C 1		district
Average ACT Score (US Avg 20.8)	22	1 of 1
		district
Available Graduate/PhD Programs	1	
Available Colleges and/or Universities	1	
Available Vocational and/or Technical Schools	0	

## **Employment**

Unemployment and job growth rates provide an indicator of job availability in the local community. National rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics are also provided. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

The unemployment rates for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	5.9%	6.3%	5.9%	6.8%	7.0%
National	4.2%	4.0%	4.7%	5.8%	6.0%
Basis:	2 of 2 counties				

The annual job growth rate for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	5%	-1.1%	1.4%	3%	1.9%
National	1.5%	2.4%	.03%	31%	.86%
Basis:	2 of 2 counties				

# Housing

Total Vacant Housing Units	4,080	ъ.
Vacant Sale Units	289	Basis: 2 of 2 counties
Vacant Rental Units	1,481	2 of 2 countries

### **Medical Providers**

This attribute provides an indicator of availability of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community. The table reflects the raw number of physicians/beds and ratio of physicians/beds to population. The basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

	# Physicians	# Beds	Population	
Local Community	162	162	84,733	Basis:
Ratio	1:523	1:523		2 of 2 counties
National Ratio (2003)	1:421.2	1:373.7		

## Safety/Crime

The local community's Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) Index for 2002 per 100,000 people and the national UCR based on information from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) for 2002 is provided. The basis of the data (either MSA or state) is indicated.

Local UCR	4,310.0	Basis: state
National UCR	4,118.8	

## **Transportation**

Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

Distance from FORT WAINWRIGHT to nearest commercial airport: 3.5 miles Is FORT WAINWRIGHT served by regularly scheduled public transportation? No

### **Utilities**

This attribute identifies a local community's water and sewer systems' ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

Does the local community's water system have the ability to meet an expanded need of an additional 1,000 people moving in the local community? Yes

# HAWTHORNE ARMY DEPOT, NV

## **Demographics**

The following tables provide a short description of the area near the installation/activity. HAWTHORNE ARMY DEPOT is 133 miles from Reno, NV, the nearest city with a population of 100,000 or more. The nearest metropolitan statistical area (MSA) is

MSA	Population
Las Vegas, NV MSA	1,563,282

The following entities comprise the military housing area (MHA):

	3 0 \
County/City	Population
Mineral	5071
Total	5,071

### **Child Care**

This attribute captures the number of nationally accredited child-care centers within the local community: 0

## **Cost of Living**

Cost of Living provides a relative measure of cost of living in the local community. General Schedule (GS) Locality pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) is an indicator of the local rental market. In-state tuition is an indicator of the support provided by the state for active duty family members to participate in higher-level education opportunities. For median household income and house value, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Median Household Income	(US Avg \$41,994)	\$32,891	Basis:
Median House Value	(US Avg \$119,600)	\$59,500	1 of 1 county
GS Locality Pay	("Rest of US" 10.9%)	10.9%	
O-3 with Dependents BAH Rate		\$1,304	
In-state Tuition for Family Member		Yes	
In-state Tuition Continues if Member PCSs Out of State		Yes	

### **Education**

This attribute defines the population in local school districts and identifies capacity. The pupil/teacher ratio, graduation rate, and composite SAT I/ACT scores provide a relative quality indicator of education. This attribute also attempts to give communities credit for the potential intellectual capital they provide.

NOTE: "MFR"--means a Memorandum For Record is on file at the installation/activity/agency to document problems in obtaining the required information. Reasons for not being able to obtain information may be that the school district refused to provide the information or the school district does not use or track the information. For each entry, the number of school districts for which data are available of the total number of school districts reported, and the number of MFRs is indicated.

		Basis
School District(s) Capacity	1,820	5 of 5
	,	districts
Students Enrolled	729	5 of 5
		districts
Average Pupil/Teacher Ratio	10.3:1	5 of 5
		districts
High School Students Enrolled	211	1 of 1
8		district
Average High School Graduation Rate (US Avg 67.3%)	100.0%	1 of 1
and the second of the second o		district
Average Composite SAT I Score (US Avg 1026)	1060	1 of 1
		district
Average ACT Score (US Avg 20.8)		0 of 1
		district, 1
		MFR
Available Graduate/PhD Programs	0	
Available Colleges and/or Universities	1	
Available Vocational and/or Technical Schools	0	

## **Employment**

Unemployment and job growth rates provide an indicator of job availability in the local community. National rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics are also provided. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

The unemployment rates for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	8.4%	10.0%	8.8%	6.1%	6.4%
National	4.2%	4.0%	4.7%	5.8%	6.0%
Basis:	1 of 1 county				

The annual job growth rate for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	-19.1%	1.5%	-10.0%	4.2%	-3.8%
National	1.5%	2.4%	.03%	31%	.86%
Basis:	1 of 1 county				

## Housing

Total Vacant Housing Units	669	ъ ;
Vacant Sale Units	59	Basis: 1 of 1 county
Vacant Rental Units	234	1 of 1 county

### **Medical Providers**

This attribute provides an indicator of availability of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community. The table reflects the raw number of physicians/beds and ratio of physicians/beds to population. The basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

	# Physicians	# Beds	Population	
Local Community	8	35	5,071	Basis:
Ratio	1:634	1:145		1 of 1 county
National Ratio (2003)	1:421.2	1:373.7		

## Safety/Crime

The local community's Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) Index for 2002 per 100,000 people and the national UCR based on information from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) for 2002 is provided. The basis of the data (either MSA or state) is indicated.

Local UCR	4,498.0	Basis: state
National UCR	4,118.8	

## **Transportation**

Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

Distance from HAWTHORNE ARMY DEPOT to nearest commercial airport: 133.0 miles Is HAWTHORNE ARMY DEPOT served by regularly scheduled public transportation? No

### **Utilities**

This attribute identifies a local community's water and sewer systems' ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

Does the local community's water system have the ability to meet an expanded need of an additional 1,000 people moving in the local community? Yes

# HOLSTON AAP, TN

## **Demographics**

The following tables provide a short description of the area near the installation/activity. HOLSTON AAP is 101.37 miles from Knoxville, TN, the nearest city with a population of 100,000 or more. The nearest metropolitan statistical area (MSA) is

MSA	Population
Johnson City-Kingsport- Bristol MSA	480,091

The following entities comprise the military housing area (MHA):

The following electric confirme the mineral processing area (1711117).				
County/City	Population			
Bristol	17367			
Carter	56742			
Hawkins	53563			
Scott	23403			
Sullivan	153048			
Washington	107198			
Washington	51103			
Total	462,424			

### **Child Care**

This attribute captures the number of nationally accredited child-care centers within the local community: 6

## **Cost of Living**

Cost of Living provides a relative measure of cost of living in the local community. General Schedule (GS) Locality pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) is an indicator of the local rental market. In-state tuition is an indicator of the support provided by the state for active duty family members to participate in higher-level education opportunities. For median household income and house value, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Median Household Income	(US Avg \$41,994)	\$31,596	Basis:
Median House Value	(US Avg \$119,600)	\$86,300	MSA
GS Locality Pay	("Rest of US" 10.9%)	10.9%	
O-3 with Dependents BAH R	\$ 865		
In-state Tuition for Family M	Yes		
In-state Tuition Continues if I	Yes		

#### **Education**

This attribute defines the population in local school districts and identifies capacity. The pupil/teacher ratio, graduation rate, and composite SAT I/ACT scores provide a relative quality indicator of education. This attribute also attempts to give communities credit for the potential intellectual capital they provide.

NOTE: "MFR"--means a Memorandum For Record is on file at the installation/activity/agency to document problems in obtaining the required information. Reasons for not being able to obtain information may be that the school district refused to provide the information or the school district does not use or track the information. For each entry, the number of school districts for which data are available of the total number of school districts reported, and the number of MFRs is indicated.

		Basis
School District(s) Capacity	26,400	3 of 3
\ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \	,	districts
Students Enrolled	27,233	3 of 3
		districts
Average Pupil/Teacher Ratio	15.8:1	3 of 3
		districts
High School Students Enrolled	8,157	3 of 3
8	-,	districts
Average High School Graduation Rate (US Avg 67.3%)	77.7%	3 of 3
		districts
Average Composite SAT I Score (US Avg 1026)	1131	1 of 3
(in girl)	_	districts, 2
		MFRs
Average ACT Score (US Avg 20.8)	21	3 of 3
(11 18 111)		districts
Available Graduate/PhD Programs	3	
Available Colleges and/or Universities	2	
Available Vocational and/or Technical Schools	1	

## **Employment**

Unemployment and job growth rates provide an indicator of job availability in the local community. National rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics are also provided. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

The unemployment rates for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	4.4%	4.0%	4.6%	5.4%	5.9%
National	4.2%	4.0%	4.7%	5.8%	6.0%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

The annual job growth rate for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	.8%	-2.1%	.6%	2.2%	-1.0%
National	1.5%	2.4%	.03%	31%	.86%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

## Housing

Total Vacant Housing Units	18,972	ъ.
Vacant Sale Units	3,248	Basis: MSA
Vacant Rental Units	5,826	1.1011

### **Medical Providers**

This attribute provides an indicator of availability of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community. The table reflects the raw number of physicians/beds and ratio of physicians/beds to population. The basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

	# Physicians	# Beds	Population	
Local Community	1,359	2,003	480,091	Basis:
Ratio	1:353	1:240		MSA
National Ratio (2003)	1:421.2	1:373.7		

## Safety/Crime

The local community's Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) Index for 2002 per 100,000 people and the national UCR based on information from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) for 2002 is provided. The basis of the data (either MSA or state) is indicated.

Local UCR	3,664.0	Basis: MSA
National UCR	4,118.8	

## **Transportation**

Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

Distance from HOLSTON AAP to nearest commercial airport: 19.8 miles Is HOLSTON AAP served by regularly scheduled public transportation? No

### **Utilities**

This attribute identifies a local community's water and sewer systems' ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

Does the local community's water system have the ability to meet an expanded need of an additional 1,000 people moving in the local community? Yes

# IOWA AAP, IA

## **Demographics**

The following tables provide a short description of the area near the installation/activity. IOWA AAP is 92 miles from Cedar Rapids, IA, the nearest city with a population of 100,000 or more. The nearest metropolitan statistical area (MSA) is

MSA	Population
Davenport-Moline-Rock Island MSA	359,062

The following entities comprise the military housing area (MHA):

County/City	Population
Des Moines	42351
Total	42,351

### **Child Care**

This attribute captures the number of nationally accredited child-care centers within the local community: 1

## **Cost of Living**

Cost of Living provides a relative measure of cost of living in the local community. General Schedule (GS) Locality pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) is an indicator of the local rental market. In-state tuition is an indicator of the support provided by the state for active duty family members to participate in higher-level education opportunities. For median household income and house value, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Median Household Income	(US Avg \$41,994)	\$36,790	Basis:
Median House Value	(US Avg \$119,600)	\$70,100	1 of 1 county
GS Locality Pay	("Rest of US" 10.9%)	10.9%	
O-3 with Dependents BAH R	\$ 964		
In-state Tuition for Family M	Yes		
In-state Tuition Continues if I	Yes		

### **Education**

This attribute defines the population in local school districts and identifies capacity. The pupil/teacher ratio, graduation rate, and composite SAT I/ACT scores provide a relative quality indicator of education. This attribute also attempts to give communities credit for the potential intellectual capital they provide.

NOTE: "MFR"--means a Memorandum For Record is on file at the installation/activity/agency to document problems in obtaining the required information. Reasons for not being able to obtain information may be that the school district refused to provide the information or the school district does not use or track the information. For each entry, the number of school districts for which data are available of the total number of school districts reported, and the number of MFRs is indicated.

		Basis
School District(s) Capacity	9,741	5 of 5 districts
Students Enrolled	6,950	5 of 5 districts
Average Pupil/Teacher Ratio	13.0:1	5 of 5 districts
High School Students Enrolled	2,231	5 of 5 districts
Average High School Graduation Rate (US Avg 67.3%)	87.3%	5 of 5 districts
Average Composite SAT I Score (US Avg 1026)	590	1 of 5 districts, 4 MFRs
Average ACT Score (US Avg 20.8)	22	5 of 5 districts
Available Graduate/PhD Programs	1	
Available Colleges and/or Universities	1	
Available Vocational and/or Technical Schools	1	

## **Employment**

Unemployment and job growth rates provide an indicator of job availability in the local community. National rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics are also provided. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

The unemployment rates for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	3.1%	3.3%	4.9%	5.9%	6.7%
National	4.2%	4.0%	4.7%	5.8%	6.0%
Basis:	1 of 1 county				

The annual job growth rate for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	3%	-1.1%	-1.5%	-1.4%	-3.8%
National	1.5%	2.4%	.03%	31%	.86%
Basis:	1 of 1 county				

## Housing

Total Vacant Housing Units	1,373	ъ.
Vacant Sale Units	295	Basis: 1 of 1 county
Vacant Rental Units	439	1 of 1 county

### **Medical Providers**

This attribute provides an indicator of availability of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community. The table reflects the raw number of physicians/beds and ratio of physicians/beds to population. The basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

	# Physicians	# Beds	Population	
Local Community	77	313	42,351	Basis:
Ratio	1:550	1:135		1 of 1 county
National Ratio (2003)	1:421.2	1:373.7		

## Safety/Crime

The local community's Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) Index for 2002 per 100,000 people and the national UCR based on information from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) for 2002 is provided. The basis of the data (either MSA or state) is indicated.

Local UCR	3,448.0	Basis: state
National UCR	4,118.8	

## **Transportation**

Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

Distance from IOWA AAP to nearest commercial airport: 11.2 miles Is IOWA AAP served by regularly scheduled public transportation? No

### **Utilities**

This attribute identifies a local community's water and sewer systems' ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

Does the local community's water system have the ability to meet an expanded need of an additional 1,000 people moving in the local community? Yes

# KANSAS ARMY AMMUNITION PLANT, KS

## **Demographics**

The following tables provide a short description of the area near the installation/activity. KANSAS ARMY AMMUNITION PLANT is 106.3 miles from Tulsa, OK, the nearest city with a population of 100,000 or more. The nearest metropolitan statistical area (MSA) is

MSA	Population
Joplin, MO MSA	157,332

The following entities comprise the military housing area (MHA):

County/City	Population
Labette	22835
Total	22,835

### **Child Care**

This attribute captures the number of nationally accredited child-care centers within the local community: 0

## **Cost of Living**

Cost of Living provides a relative measure of cost of living in the local community. General Schedule (GS) Locality pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) is an indicator of the local rental market. In-state tuition is an indicator of the support provided by the state for active duty family members to participate in higher-level education opportunities. For median household income and house value, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Median Household Income	(US Avg \$41,994)	\$30,875	Basis:
Median House Value	(US Avg \$119,600)	\$39,600	1 of 1 county
GS Locality Pay	("Rest of US" 10.9%)	10.9%	
O-3 with Dependents BAH Rate		\$ 872	
In-state Tuition for Family Member		Yes	
In-state Tuition Continues if Member PCSs Out of State		Yes	

### **Education**

This attribute defines the population in local school districts and identifies capacity. The pupil/teacher ratio, graduation rate, and composite SAT I/ACT scores provide a relative quality indicator of education. This attribute also attempts to give communities credit for the potential intellectual capital they provide.

NOTE: "MFR"--means a Memorandum For Record is on file at the installation/activity/agency to document problems in obtaining the required information. Reasons for not being able to obtain information may be that the school district refused to provide the information or the school district does not use or track the information. For each entry, the number of school districts for which data are available of the total number of school districts reported, and the number of MFRs is indicated.

		Basis
School District(s) Capacity	2,415	4 of 4 districts
Students Enrolled	17,700	4 of 4 districts
Average Pupil/Teacher Ratio	12.9:1	4 of 4 districts
High School Students Enrolled	1,246	3 of 4 districts
Average High School Graduation Rate (US Avg 67.3%)	97.7%	3 of 4 districts
Average Composite SAT I Score (US Avg 1026)		0 of 4 districts, 4 MFRs
Average ACT Score (US Avg 20.8)	23	3 of 4 districts, 1 MFR
Available Graduate/PhD Programs	0	
Available Colleges and/or Universities	1	
Available Vocational and/or Technical Schools	0	

## **Employment**

Unemployment and job growth rates provide an indicator of job availability in the local community. National rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics are also provided. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

The unemployment rates for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	3.9%	5.5%	5.8%	6.1%	5.9%
National	4.2%	4.0%	4.7%	5.8%	6.0%
Basis:	1 of 1 county				

The annual job growth rate for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	3.0%	-3.6%	-6.7%	.4%	1.0%
National	1.5%	2.4%	.03%	31%	.86%
Basis:	1 of 1 county				

## Housing

Total Vacant Housing Units	1,112	ъ.
Vacant Sale Units	219	Basis: 1 of 1 county
Vacant Rental Units	243	1 of 1 county

### **Medical Providers**

This attribute provides an indicator of availability of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community. The table reflects the raw number of physicians/beds and ratio of physicians/beds to population. The basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

	# Physicians	# Beds	Population	
Local Community	38	81	22,835	Basis:
Ratio	1:601	1:282		1 of 1 county
National Ratio (2003)	1:421.2	1:373.7		

## Safety/Crime

The local community's Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) Index for 2002 per 100,000 people and the national UCR based on information from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) for 2002 is provided. The basis of the data (either MSA or state) is indicated.

Local UCR	4,087.0	Basis: state
National UCR	4,118.8	

## **Transportation**

Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

Distance from KANSAS ARMY AMMUNITION PLANT to nearest commercial airport: 106.3 miles Is KANSAS ARMY AMMUNITION PLANT served by regularly scheduled public transportation? No

### **Utilities**

This attribute identifies a local community's water and sewer systems' ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

Does the local community's water system have the ability to meet an expanded need of an additional 1,000 people moving in the local community? Yes

# LAKE CITY AAP, MO

## **Demographics**

The following tables provide a short description of the area near the installation/activity. LAKE CITY AAP is within Independence, MO, the nearest city with a population of 100,000 or more. The nearest metropolitan statistical area (MSA) is

MSA	Population
Kansas City MSA	1,776,062

The following entities comprise the military housing area (MHA):

County/City	Population
Cass	82092
Clay	184006
Jackson	654880
Johnson	48258
Wyandotte	157882
Total	1,127,118

### **Child Care**

This attribute captures the number of nationally accredited child-care centers within the local community: 4

## **Cost of Living**

Cost of Living provides a relative measure of cost of living in the local community. General Schedule (GS) Locality pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) is an indicator of the local rental market. In-state tuition is an indicator of the support provided by the state for active duty family members to participate in higher-level education opportunities. For median household income and house value, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Median Household Income	(US Avg \$41,994)	\$46,193	Basis:
Median House Value	(US Avg \$119,600)	\$104,700	MSA
GS Locality Pay	("Rest of US" 10.9%)	11.5%	
O-3 with Dependents BAH Rate		\$1,121	
In-state Tuition for Family Member		Yes	
In-state Tuition Continues if Member PCSs Out of State		No	

### **Education**

This attribute defines the population in local school districts and identifies capacity. The pupil/teacher ratio, graduation rate, and composite SAT I/ACT scores provide a relative quality indicator of education. This attribute also attempts to give communities credit for the potential intellectual capital they provide.

NOTE: "MFR"--means a Memorandum For Record is on file at the installation/activity/agency to document problems in obtaining the required information. Reasons for not being able to obtain information may be that the school district refused to provide the information or the school district does not use or track the information. For each entry, the number of school districts for which data are available of the total number of school districts reported, and the number of MFRs is indicated.

		Basis
School District(s) Capacity	657,240	12 of 12
	·	districts
Students Enrolled	657,240	12 of 12
		districts
Average Pupil/Teacher Ratio	18.0:1	12 of 12
		districts
High School Students Enrolled	6,879	12 of 12
8	,	districts
Average High School Graduation Rate (US Avg 67.3%)	80.7%	12 of 12
		districts
Average Composite SAT I Score (US Avg 1026)	1149	12 of 12
(02 11 /g 10 10)	,	districts
Average ACT Score (US Avg 20.8)	22	12 of 12
(0211/82010)		districts
Available Graduate/PhD Programs	8	
Available Colleges and/or Universities	10	
Available Vocational and/or Technical Schools	8	

## **Employment**

Unemployment and job growth rates provide an indicator of job availability in the local community. National rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics are also provided. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

The unemployment rates for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	3.0%	3.3%	4.4%	5.7%	6.0%
National	4.2%	4.0%	4.7%	5.8%	6.0%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

The annual job growth rate for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	1.9%	-29.5%	41.7%	-1.2%	1.9%
National	1.5%	2.4%	.03%	31%	.86%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

## Housing

	Total Vacant Housing Units	80,496	Basis:
--	----------------------------	--------	--------

Vacant Sale Units	14,128	MSA
Vacant Rental Units	27,339	

### **Medical Providers**

This attribute provides an indicator of availability of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community. The table reflects the raw number of physicians/beds and ratio of physicians/beds to population. The basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

	# Physicians	# Beds	Population	
Local Community	4,720	5,244	1,776,062	Basis:
Ratio	1:376	1:339		MSA
National Ratio (2003)	1:421.2	1:373.7		

## Safety/Crime

The local community's Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) Index for 2002 per 100,000 people and the national UCR based on information from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) for 2002 is provided. The basis of the data (either MSA or state) is indicated.

Local UCR	4,602.0	Basis: MSA
National UCR	4,118.8	

## **Transportation**

Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

Distance from LAKE CITY AAP to nearest commercial airport: 50.0 miles Is LAKE CITY AAP served by regularly scheduled public transportation? No

#### **Utilities**

This attribute identifies a local community's water and sewer systems' ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

Does the local community's water system have the ability to meet an expanded need of an additional 1,000 people moving in the local community? Yes

# LETTERKENNY ARMY DEPOT, PA

## **Demographics**

The following tables provide a short description of the area near the installation/activity. LETTERKENNY ARMY DEPOT is 71 miles from Baltimore, MD, the nearest city with a population of 100,000 or more. The nearest metropolitan statistical area (MSA) is

MSA	Population
Harrisburg-Lebanon-Carlisle, PA MSA	629,401

The following entities comprise the military housing area (MHA):

County/City	Population
Franklin	129313
Total	129,313

### **Child Care**

This attribute captures the number of nationally accredited child-care centers within the local community: 0

### **Cost of Living**

Cost of Living provides a relative measure of cost of living in the local community. General Schedule (GS) Locality pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) is an indicator of the local rental market. In-state tuition is an indicator of the support provided by the state for active duty family members to participate in higher-level education opportunities. For median household income and house value, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Median Household Income	(US Avg \$41,994)	\$40,476	Basis:
Median House Value	(US Avg \$119,600)	\$97,800	1 of 1 county
GS Locality Pay	("Rest of US" 10.9%)	10.9%	
O-3 with Dependents BAH R	\$ 964		
In-state Tuition for Family M	Yes		
In-state Tuition Continues if I	No		

### **Education**

This attribute defines the population in local school districts and identifies capacity. The pupil/teacher ratio, graduation rate, and composite SAT I/ACT scores provide a relative quality indicator of education. This attribute also attempts to give communities credit for the potential intellectual capital they provide.

NOTE: "MFR"--means a Memorandum For Record is on file at the installation/activity/agency to document problems in obtaining the required information. Reasons for not being able to obtain information may be that the school district refused to provide the information or the school district does not use or track the information. For each entry, the number of school districts for which data are available of the total number of school districts reported, and the number of MFRs is indicated.

		Basis
School District(s) Capacity	18,888	5 of 5 districts
Students Enrolled	17,922	5 of 5 districts
Average Pupil/Teacher Ratio	14.4:1	5 of 5 districts
High School Students Enrolled	4,726	5 of 5 districts
Average High School Graduation Rate (US Avg 67.3%)	92.9%	5 of 5 districts
Average Composite SAT I Score (US Avg 1026)	1014	5 of 5 districts
Average ACT Score (US Avg 20.8)		0 of 5 districts, 5 MFRs
Available Graduate/PhD Programs	3	
Available Colleges and/or Universities	8	
Available Vocational and/or Technical Schools	4	

## **Employment**

Unemployment and job growth rates provide an indicator of job availability in the local community. National rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics are also provided. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

The unemployment rates for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	4.6%	3.8%	4.8%	4.9%	4.2%
National	4.2%	4.0%	4.7%	5.8%	6.0%
Basis:	1 of 1 county				

The annual job growth rate for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	-2.0%	9%	-2.4%	1.2%	.2%
National	1.5%	2.4%	.03%	31%	.86%
Basis:	1 of 1 county				

## Housing

Total Vacant Housing Units	3,170	ъ.
Vacant Sale Units	696	Basis: 1 of 1 county
Vacant Rental Units	984	T of T county

### **Medical Providers**

This attribute provides an indicator of availability of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community. The table reflects the raw number of physicians/beds and ratio of physicians/beds to population. The basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

	# Physicians	# Beds	Population	
Local Community	190	294	129,313	Basis:
Ratio	1:681	1:440		1 of 1 county
National Ratio (2003)	1:421.2	1:373.7		

## Safety/Crime

The local community's Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) Index for 2002 per 100,000 people and the national UCR based on information from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) for 2002 is provided. The basis of the data (either MSA or state) is indicated.

Local UCR	2,841.0	Basis: state
National UCR	4,118.8	

## **Transportation**

Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

Distance from LETTERKENNY ARMY DEPOT to nearest commercial airport: 22.9 miles Is LETTERKENNY ARMY DEPOT served by regularly scheduled public transportation? No

### **Utilities**

This attribute identifies a local community's water and sewer systems' ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

Does the local community's water system have the ability to meet an expanded need of an additional 1,000 people moving in the local community? Yes

# LIMA ARMY TANK PLT, OH

## **Demographics**

The following tables provide a short description of the area near the installation/activity. LIMA ARMY TANK PLT is 69.7 miles from Dayton, OH, the nearest city with a population of 100,000 or more. The nearest metropolitan statistical area (MSA) is

MSA	Population
Lima MSA	155,084

The following entities comprise the military housing area (MHA):

County/City	Population
Allen	108473
Total	108,473

### **Child Care**

This attribute captures the number of nationally accredited child-care centers within the local community: 0

## **Cost of Living**

Cost of Living provides a relative measure of cost of living in the local community. General Schedule (GS) Locality pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) is an indicator of the local rental market. In-state tuition is an indicator of the support provided by the state for active duty family members to participate in higher-level education opportunities. For median household income and house value, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Median Household Income	(US Avg \$41,994)	\$39,284	Basis:
Median House Value	(US Avg \$119,600)	\$84,900	MSA
GS Locality Pay	("Rest of US" 10.9%)	10.9%	
O-3 with Dependents BAH Rate		\$ 835	
In-state Tuition for Family Member		Yes	
In-state Tuition Continues if Member PCSs Out of State		Yes	

### **Education**

This attribute defines the population in local school districts and identifies capacity. The pupil/teacher ratio, graduation rate, and composite SAT I/ACT scores provide a relative quality indicator of education. This attribute also attempts to give communities credit for the potential intellectual capital they provide.

NOTE: "MFR"--means a Memorandum For Record is on file at the installation/activity/agency to document problems in obtaining the required information. Reasons for not being able to obtain information may be that the school district refused to provide the information or the school district does not use or track the information. For each entry, the number of school districts for which data are available of the total number of school districts reported, and the number of MFRs is indicated.

		Basis
School District(s) Capacity	23,235	9 of 9 districts
Students Enrolled	17,427	9 of 9 districts
Average Pupil/Teacher Ratio	16.0:1	9 of 9 districts
High School Students Enrolled	5,440	9 of 9 districts
Average High School Graduation Rate (US Avg 67.3%)	85.2%	9 of 9 districts
Average Composite SAT I Score (US Avg 1026)	1166	5 of 9 districts, 9 MFRs
Average ACT Score (US Avg 20.8)	21	9 of 9 districts, 8 MFRs
Available Graduate/PhD Programs	4	
Available Colleges and/or Universities	7	
Available Vocational and/or Technical Schools	5	

## **Employment**

Unemployment and job growth rates provide an indicator of job availability in the local community. National rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics are also provided. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

The unemployment rates for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	4.5%	4.2%	4.8%	6.2%	6.3%
National	4.2%	4.0%	4.7%	5.8%	6.0%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

The annual job growth rate for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	2.0%	1.4%	-2.6%	-1.5%	1.0%
National	1.5%	2.4%	.03%	31%	.86%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

## Housing

Total Vacant Housing Units	4,693	D .
Vacant Sale Units	813	Basis: MSA
Vacant Rental Units	1,821	141571

### **Medical Providers**

This attribute provides an indicator of availability of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community. The table reflects the raw number of physicians/beds and ratio of physicians/beds to population. The basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

	# Physicians	# Beds	Population	
Local Community	278	645	155,084	Basis:
Ratio	1:558	1:240		MSA
National Ratio (2003)	1:421.2	1:373.7		

## Safety/Crime

The local community's Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) Index for 2002 per 100,000 people and the national UCR based on information from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) for 2002 is provided. The basis of the data (either MSA or state) is indicated.

Local UCR	3,662.0	Basis: MSA
National UCR	4,118.8	

## **Transportation**

Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

Distance from LIMA ARMY TANK PLT to nearest commercial airport: 63.0 miles Is LIMA ARMY TANK PLT served by regularly scheduled public transportation? No

### **Utilities**

This attribute identifies a local community's water and sewer systems' ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

Does the local community's water system have the ability to meet an expanded need of an additional 1,000 people moving in the local community? Yes

# LONE STAR AAP, TX

## **Demographics**

The following tables provide a short description of the area near the installation/activity. LONE STAR AAP is 85 miles from Shreveport, LA, the nearest city with a population of 100,000 or more. The nearest metropolitan statistical area (MSA) is

MSA	Population
Texarkana MSA	129,749

The following entities comprise the military housing area (MHA):

County/City	Population
Bowie	89306
Total	89,306

### **Child Care**

This attribute captures the number of nationally accredited child-care centers within the local community: 1

## **Cost of Living**

Cost of Living provides a relative measure of cost of living in the local community. General Schedule (GS) Locality pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) is an indicator of the local rental market. In-state tuition is an indicator of the support provided by the state for active duty family members to participate in higher-level education opportunities. For median household income and house value, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Median Household Income	(US Avg \$41,994)	\$32,238	Basis:
Median House Value	(US Avg \$119,600)	\$65,600	MSA
GS Locality Pay	("Rest of US" 10.9%)	10.9%	
O-3 with Dependents BAH Rate		\$1,027	
In-state Tuition for Family Member		Yes	
In-state Tuition Continues if Member PCSs Out of State		Yes	

### **Education**

This attribute defines the population in local school districts and identifies capacity. The pupil/teacher ratio, graduation rate, and composite SAT I/ACT scores provide a relative quality indicator of education. This attribute also attempts to give communities credit for the potential intellectual capital they provide.

NOTE: "MFR"--means a Memorandum For Record is on file at the installation/activity/agency to document problems in obtaining the required information. Reasons for not being able to obtain information may be that the school district refused to provide the information or the school district does not use or track the information. For each entry, the number of school districts for which data are available of the total number of school districts reported, and the number of MFRs is indicated.

		Basis
School District(s) Capacity	25,955	10 of 10
Sensor Bistrict(s) capacity	20,700	districts
Students Enrolled	19,228	10 of 10
		districts
Average Pupil/Teacher Ratio	13.4:1	10 of 10
<i>C</i> 1		districts
High School Students Enrolled	8,656	8 of 8
C	,	districts
Average High School Graduation Rate (US Avg 67.3%)	85.5%	8 of 8
		districts
Average Composite SAT I Score (US Avg 1026)	1072	3 of 8
		districts, 5
		MFRs
Average ACT Score (US Avg 20.8)	20	8 of 8
		districts
Available Graduate/PhD Programs	1	
Available Colleges and/or Universities	1	
Available Vocational and/or Technical Schools	0	

## **Employment**

Unemployment and job growth rates provide an indicator of job availability in the local community. National rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics are also provided. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

The unemployment rates for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	5.6%	4.9%	4.5%	5.1%	5.4%
National	4.2%	4.0%	4.7%	5.8%	6.0%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

The annual job growth rate for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	2.5%	3%	5%	1.8%	.0%
National	1.5%	2.4%	.03%	31%	.86%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

# Housing

Total Vacant Housing Units	5,495	ъ ;
Vacant Sale Units	856	Basis: MSA
Vacant Rental Units	2,078	1/15/1

### **Medical Providers**

This attribute provides an indicator of availability of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community. The table reflects the raw number of physicians/beds and ratio of physicians/beds to population. The basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

	# Physicians	# Beds	Population	
Local Community	290	565	129,749	Basis:
Ratio	1:447	1:230		MSA
National Ratio (2003)	1:421.2	1:373.7		

## Safety/Crime

The local community's Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) Index for 2002 per 100,000 people and the national UCR based on information from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) for 2002 is provided. The basis of the data (either MSA or state) is indicated.

Local UCR	4,847.0	Basis: MSA
National UCR	4,118.8	

## **Transportation**

Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

Distance from LONE STAR AAP to nearest commercial airport: 23.0 miles Is LONE STAR AAP served by regularly scheduled public transportation? No

### **Utilities**

This attribute identifies a local community's water and sewer systems' ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

Does the local community's water system have the ability to meet an expanded need of an additional 1,000 people moving in the local community? Yes

# LOUISIANA AAP, LA

## **Demographics**

The following tables provide a short description of the area near the installation/activity. LOUISIANA AAP is 18 miles from Bossier City, LA, the nearest city with a population of 100,000 or more. The nearest metropolitan statistical area (MSA) is

MSA	Population
Shreveport-Bossier City MSA	392,302

The following entities comprise the military housing area (MHA):

County/City	Population
Bossier	98310
Cado	252161
Total	350,471

### **Child Care**

This attribute captures the number of nationally accredited child-care centers within the local community: 0

## **Cost of Living**

Cost of Living provides a relative measure of cost of living in the local community. General Schedule (GS) Locality pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) is an indicator of the local rental market. In-state tuition is an indicator of the support provided by the state for active duty family members to participate in higher-level education opportunities. For median household income and house value, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Median Household Income	(US Avg \$41,994)	\$32,558	Basis:
Median House Value	(US Avg \$119,600)	\$76,300	MSA
GS Locality Pay	("Rest of US" 10.9%)	10.9%	
O-3 with Dependents BAH R	\$1,058		
In-state Tuition for Family M	Yes		
In-state Tuition Continues if	Yes		

### **Education**

This attribute defines the population in local school districts and identifies capacity. The pupil/teacher ratio, graduation rate, and composite SAT I/ACT scores provide a relative quality indicator of education. This attribute also attempts to give communities credit for the potential intellectual capital they provide.

NOTE: "MFR"--means a Memorandum For Record is on file at the installation/activity/agency to document problems in obtaining the required information. Reasons for not being able to obtain information may be that the school district refused to provide the information or the school district does not use or track the information. For

This document may contain information protected from disclosure by public law, regulations or orders. each entry, the number of school districts for which data are available of the total number of school districts reported, and the number of MFRs is indicated.

		Basis
School District(s) Capacity	35,170	2 of 2 districts
Students Enrolled	38,237	2 of 2 districts
Average Pupil/Teacher Ratio	16.2:1	2 of 2 districts
High School Students Enrolled	8,288	2 of 2 districts
Average High School Graduation Rate (US Avg 67.3%)	92.8%	2 of 2 districts
Average Composite SAT I Score (US Avg 1026)	1101	2 of 2 districts
Average ACT Score (US Avg 20.8)	20	2 of 2 districts
Available Graduate/PhD Programs	2	
Available Colleges and/or Universities	4	
Available Vocational and/or Technical Schools	4	

## **Employment**

Unemployment and job growth rates provide an indicator of job availability in the local community. National rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics are also provided. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

The unemployment rates for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	4.8%	5.2%	6.3%	7.3%	7.5%
National	4.2%	4.0%	4.7%	5.8%	6.0%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

The annual job growth rate for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	.9%	-1.7%	.4%	-3.9%	1.5%
National	1.5%	2.4%	.03%	31%	.86%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

# Housing

Total Vacant Housing Units	16,470	ъ.
Vacant Sale Units	2,350	Basis: MSA
Vacant Rental Units	6,131	141571

### **Medical Providers**

This attribute provides an indicator of availability of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community. The table reflects the raw number of physicians/beds and ratio of physicians/beds to population. The basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

	# Physicians	# Beds	Population	
Local Community	1,491	2,101	392,302	Basis:
Ratio	1:263	1:187		MSA
National Ratio (2003)	1:421.2	1:373.7		

## Safety/Crime

The local community's Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) Index for 2002 per 100,000 people and the national UCR based on information from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) for 2002 is provided. The basis of the data (either MSA or state) is indicated.

Local UCR	6,136.0	Basis: MSA
National UCR	4,118.8	

# **Transportation**

Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

Distance from LOUISIANA AAP to nearest commercial airport: 30.0 miles Is LOUISIANA AAP served by regularly scheduled public transportation? No

### **Utilities**

This attribute identifies a local community's water and sewer systems' ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

Does the local community's water system have the ability to meet an expanded need of an additional 1,000 people moving in the local community? Yes

# MCALESTER AAP, OK

# **Demographics**

The following tables provide a short description of the area near the installation/activity. MCALESTER AAP is 91 miles from Tulsa, OK, the nearest city with a population of 100,000 or more. The nearest metropolitan statistical area (MSA) is

MSA	Population
Fort Smith, AR MSA	207,290

The following entities comprise the military housing area (MHA):

County/City	Population
Pittsburg	43953
Total	43,953

### **Child Care**

This attribute captures the number of nationally accredited child-care centers within the local community: 1

## **Cost of Living**

Cost of Living provides a relative measure of cost of living in the local community. General Schedule (GS) Locality pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) is an indicator of the local rental market. In-state tuition is an indicator of the support provided by the state for active duty family members to participate in higher-level education opportunities. For median household income and house value, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Median Household Income	(US Avg \$41,994)	\$28,679	Basis:
Median House Value	(US Avg \$119,600)	\$53,400	1 of 1 county
GS Locality Pay	("Rest of US" 10.9%)	10.9%	
O-3 with Dependents BAH R	\$ 811		
In-state Tuition for Family Member		Yes	
In-state Tuition Continues if I	Yes		

### **Education**

This attribute defines the population in local school districts and identifies capacity. The pupil/teacher ratio, graduation rate, and composite SAT I/ACT scores provide a relative quality indicator of education. This attribute also attempts to give communities credit for the potential intellectual capital they provide.

NOTE: "MFR"--means a Memorandum For Record is on file at the installation/activity/agency to document problems in obtaining the required information. Reasons for not being able to obtain information may be that the school district refused to provide the information or the school district does not use or track the information. For each entry, the number of school districts for which data are available of the total number of school districts reported, and the number of MFRs is indicated.

		Basis
School District(s) Capacity	4,399	5 of 5 districts
Students Enrolled	26,685	5 of 5 districts
Average Pupil/Teacher Ratio	15.9:1	5 of 5 districts
High School Students Enrolled	1,281	5 of 5 districts
Average High School Graduation Rate (US Avg 67.3%)	70.8%	5 of 5 districts
Average Composite SAT I Score (US Avg 1026)		0 of 5 districts, 5 MFRs
Average ACT Score (US Avg 20.8)	21	5 of 5 districts
Available Graduate/PhD Programs	0	
Available Colleges and/or Universities	1	
Available Vocational and/or Technical Schools	1	

## **Employment**

Unemployment and job growth rates provide an indicator of job availability in the local community. National rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics are also provided. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

The unemployment rates for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	6.2%	4.7%	4.2%	5.7%	6.3%
National	4.2%	4.0%	4.7%	5.8%	6.0%
Basis:	1 of 1 county				

The annual job growth rate for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	6.5%	-3.0%	1.4%	2.9%	5.2%
National	1.5%	2.4%	.03%	31%	.86%
Basis:	1 of 1 county				

# Housing

Total Vacant Housing Units	4,363	ъ ;
Vacant Sale Units	320	Basis: 1 of 1 county
Vacant Rental Units	538	1 of 1 county

### **Medical Providers**

This attribute provides an indicator of availability of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community. The table reflects the raw number of physicians/beds and ratio of physicians/beds to population. The basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

	# Physicians	# Beds	Population	
Local Community	63	197	43,953	Basis:
Ratio	1:698	1:223		1 of 1 county
National Ratio (2003)	1:421.2	1:373.7		

## Safety/Crime

The local community's Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) Index for 2002 per 100,000 people and the national UCR based on information from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) for 2002 is provided. The basis of the data (either MSA or state) is indicated.

Local UCR	4,743.0	Basis: state
National UCR	4,118.8	

# **Transportation**

Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

Distance from MCALESTER AAP to nearest commercial airport: 96.0 miles Is MCALESTER AAP served by regularly scheduled public transportation? No

### **Utilities**

This attribute identifies a local community's water and sewer systems' ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

Does the local community's water system have the ability to meet an expanded need of an additional 1,000 people moving in the local community? Yes

# MILAN AAP, TN

## **Demographics**

The following tables provide a short description of the area near the installation/activity. MILAN AAP is 99.4 miles from Clarksville, TN, the nearest city with a population of 100,000 or more. The nearest metropolitan statistical area (MSA) is

MSA	Population
Jackson, TN MSA	107,377

The following entities comprise the military housing area (MHA):

County/City	Population
Carroll	29475
Total	29,475

### **Child Care**

This attribute captures the number of nationally accredited child-care centers within the local community: 0

## **Cost of Living**

Cost of Living provides a relative measure of cost of living in the local community. General Schedule (GS) Locality pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) is an indicator of the local rental market. In-state tuition is an indicator of the support provided by the state for active duty family members to participate in higher-level education opportunities. For median household income and house value, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Median Household Income	(US Avg \$41,994)	\$30,463	Basis:
Median House Value	(US Avg \$119,600)	\$60,900	1 of 1 county
GS Locality Pay	("Rest of US" 10.9%)	10.9%	
O-3 with Dependents BAH Rate		\$ 811	
In-state Tuition for Family Member		Yes	
In-state Tuition Continues if Member PCSs Out of State		Yes	

### **Education**

This attribute defines the population in local school districts and identifies capacity. The pupil/teacher ratio, graduation rate, and composite SAT I/ACT scores provide a relative quality indicator of education. This attribute also attempts to give communities credit for the potential intellectual capital they provide.

NOTE: "MFR"--means a Memorandum For Record is on file at the installation/activity/agency to document problems in obtaining the required information. Reasons for not being able to obtain information may be that the school district refused to provide the information or the school district does not use or track the information. For each entry, the number of school districts for which data are available of the total number of school districts reported, and the number of MFRs is indicated.

		Basis
School District(s) Capacity	9,826	5 of 5 districts
Students Enrolled	9,108	5 of 5 districts
Average Pupil/Teacher Ratio	15.6:1	5 of 5 districts
High School Students Enrolled	2,664	5 of 5 districts
Average High School Graduation Rate (US Avg 67.3%)	82.3%	5 of 5 districts
Average Composite SAT I Score (US Avg 1026)		0 of 5 districts, 5 MFRs
Average ACT Score (US Avg 20.8)	20	5 of 5 districts
Available Graduate/PhD Programs	1	
Available Colleges and/or Universities	6	
Available Vocational and/or Technical Schools	1	

## **Employment**

Unemployment and job growth rates provide an indicator of job availability in the local community. National rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics are also provided. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

The unemployment rates for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	9.4%	12.1%	9.5%	12.1%	12.4%
National	4.2%	4.0%	4.7%	5.8%	6.0%
Basis:	1 of 1 county				

The annual job growth rate for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	-3.6%	-7.7%	.3%	7%	.6%
National	1.5%	2.4%	.03%	31%	.86%
Basis:	1 of 1 county				

# Housing

Total Vacant Housing Units	1,278	ъ :
Vacant Sale Units	208	Basis: 1 of 1 county
Vacant Rental Units	281	1 of 1 county

### **Medical Providers**

This attribute provides an indicator of availability of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community. The table reflects the raw number of physicians/beds and ratio of physicians/beds to population. The basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

	# Physicians	# Beds	Population	
Local Community	24	74	29,475	Basis:
Ratio	1:1,228	1:398		1 of 1 county
National Ratio (2003)	1:421.2	1:373.7		

## Safety/Crime

The local community's Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) Index for 2002 per 100,000 people and the national UCR based on information from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) for 2002 is provided. The basis of the data (either MSA or state) is indicated.

Local UCR	5,019.0	Basis: state
National UCR	4,118.8	

# **Transportation**

Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

Distance from MILAN AAP to nearest commercial airport: 32.6 miles Is MILAN AAP served by regularly scheduled public transportation? No

### **Utilities**

This attribute identifies a local community's water and sewer systems' ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

Does the local community's water system have the ability to meet an expanded need of an additional 1,000 people moving in the local community? Yes

# MILITARY OCEAN TML SUNNY POINT, NC

# **Demographics**

The following tables provide a short description of the area near the installation/activity. MILITARY OCEAN TML SUNNY POINT is 156 miles from Raleigh, NC, the nearest city with a population of 100,000 or more. The nearest metropolitan statistical area (MSA) is

MSA	Population
Wilmington MSA	233,450

The following entities comprise the military housing area (MHA):

County/City	Population
Brunswick	73143
New Hanover	160307
Total	233,450

#### **Child Care**

This attribute captures the number of nationally accredited child-care centers within the local community: 15

## **Cost of Living**

Cost of Living provides a relative measure of cost of living in the local community. General Schedule (GS) Locality pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) is an indicator of the local rental market. In-state tuition is an indicator of the support provided by the state for active duty family members to participate in higher-level education opportunities. For median household income and house value, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Median Household Income	(US Avg \$41,994)	\$38,632	Basis:
Median House Value	(US Avg \$119,600)	\$133,200	MSA
GS Locality Pay	("Rest of US" 10.9%)	10.9%	
O-3 with Dependents BAH Rate		\$1,102	
In-state Tuition for Family Member		Yes	
In-state Tuition Continues if Member PCSs Out of State		No	

### **Education**

This attribute defines the population in local school districts and identifies capacity. The pupil/teacher ratio, graduation rate, and composite SAT I/ACT scores provide a relative quality indicator of education. This attribute also attempts to give communities credit for the potential intellectual capital they provide.

NOTE: "MFR"--means a Memorandum For Record is on file at the installation/activity/agency to document problems in obtaining the required information. Reasons for not being able to obtain information may be that the school district refused to provide the information or the school district does not use or track the information. For

This document may contain information protected from disclosure by public law, regulations or orders. each entry, the number of school districts for which data are available of the total number of school districts reported, and the number of MFRs is indicated.

		Basis
School District(s) Capacity	3,993	3 of 3
, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,		districts
Students Enrolled	13,900	3 of 3
	,	districts
Average Pupil/Teacher Ratio	30.5:1	3 of 3
		districts
High School Students Enrolled	13,900	3 of 3
8	,	districts
Average High School Graduation Rate (US Avg 67.3%)	97.7%	3 of 3
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		districts
Average Composite SAT I Score (US Avg 1026)	995	3 of 3
		districts
Average ACT Score (US Avg 20.8)		0 of 3
		districts, 3
		MFRs
Available Graduate/PhD Programs	5	
Available Colleges and/or Universities	2	
Available Vocational and/or Technical Schools	1	

## **Employment**

Unemployment and job growth rates provide an indicator of job availability in the local community. National rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics are also provided. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

The unemployment rates for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	3.3%	3.8%	4.8%	6.4%	5.5%
National	4.2%	4.0%	4.7%	5.8%	6.0%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

The annual job growth rate for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	4.4%	1.7%	1.3%	7%	3.1%
National	1.5%	2.4%	.03%	31%	.86%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

# Housing

Total Vacant Housing Units	32,426	ъ.
Vacant Sale Units	2,567	Basis: MSA
Vacant Rental Units	5,996	1/10/11

### **Medical Providers**

This attribute provides an indicator of availability of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community. The table reflects the raw number of physicians/beds and ratio of physicians/beds to population. The basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

	# Physicians	# Beds	Population	
Local Community	635	772	233,450	Basis:
Ratio	1:368	1:302		MSA
National Ratio (2003)	1:421.2	1:373.7		

## Safety/Crime

The local community's Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) Index for 2002 per 100,000 people and the national UCR based on information from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) for 2002 is provided. The basis of the data (either MSA or state) is indicated.

Local UCR	6,574.0	Basis: MSA
National UCR	4,118.8	

# **Transportation**

Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

Distance from MILITARY OCEAN TML SUNNY POINT to nearest commercial airport: 35.0 miles Is MILITARY OCEAN TML SUNNY POINT served by regularly scheduled public transportation? No

### **Utilities**

This attribute identifies a local community's water and sewer systems' ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

Does the local community's water system have the ability to meet an expanded need of an additional 1,000 people moving in the local community? Yes

# MISSISSIPPI AAP, MS

# **Demographics**

The following tables provide a short description of the area near the installation/activity. MISSISSIPPI AAP is 47 miles from New Orleans, LA, the nearest city with a population of 100,000 or more. The nearest metropolitan statistical area (MSA) is

MSA	Population
Bloxi-Gulfport-Pascagoula, MI MSA	363,988

The following entities comprise the military housing area (MHA):

County/City	Population
Pearl River	48621
Total	48,621

### **Child Care**

This attribute captures the number of nationally accredited child-care centers within the local community: 2

## **Cost of Living**

Cost of Living provides a relative measure of cost of living in the local community. General Schedule (GS) Locality pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) is an indicator of the local rental market. In-state tuition is an indicator of the support provided by the state for active duty family members to participate in higher-level education opportunities. For median household income and house value, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Median Household Income	(US Avg \$41,994)	\$30,912	Basis:
Median House Value	(US Avg \$119,600)	\$76,500	1 of 1 county
GS Locality Pay	("Rest of US" 10.9%)	10.9%	
O-3 with Dependents BAH R	\$1,133		
In-state Tuition for Family M	Yes		
In-state Tuition Continues if I	Member PCSs Out of State	No	

### **Education**

This attribute defines the population in local school districts and identifies capacity. The pupil/teacher ratio, graduation rate, and composite SAT I/ACT scores provide a relative quality indicator of education. This attribute also attempts to give communities credit for the potential intellectual capital they provide.

NOTE: "MFR"--means a Memorandum For Record is on file at the installation/activity/agency to document problems in obtaining the required information. Reasons for not being able to obtain information may be that the school district refused to provide the information or the school district does not use or track the information. For each entry, the number of school districts for which data are available of the total number of school districts reported, and the number of MFRs is indicated.

		Basis
School District(s) Capacity	7,300	2 of 2 districts
Students Enrolled	6,507	2 of 2 districts
Average Pupil/Teacher Ratio	15.0:1	2 of 2 districts
High School Students Enrolled	1,765	2 of 2 districts
Average High School Graduation Rate (US Avg 67.3%)	71.7%	2 of 2 districts
Average Composite SAT I Score (US Avg 1026)		0 of 2 districts, 2 MFRs
Average ACT Score (US Avg 20.8)	20	2 of 2 districts
Available Graduate/PhD Programs	1	
Available Colleges and/or Universities	2	
Available Vocational and/or Technical Schools	3	

# **Employment**

Unemployment and job growth rates provide an indicator of job availability in the local community. National rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics are also provided. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

The unemployment rates for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	4.1%	4.4%	3.4%	4.5%	4.1%
National	4.2%	4.0%	4.7%	5.8%	6.0%
Basis:	1 of 1 county				

The annual job growth rate for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	1%	4.7%	1.4%	-3.2%	4.7%
National	1.5%	2.4%	.03%	31%	.86%
Basis:	1 of 1 county				

# Housing

Total Vacant Housing Units	2,532	ъ.
Vacant Sale Units	252	Basis: 1 of 1 county
Vacant Rental Units	464	Tor Teounty

### **Medical Providers**

This attribute provides an indicator of availability of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community. The table reflects the raw number of physicians/beds and ratio of physicians/beds to population. The basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

	# Physicians	# Beds	Population	
Local Community	29	151	48,621	Basis:
Ratio	1:1,677	1:322		1 of 1 county
National Ratio (2003)	1:421.2	1:373.7		

## Safety/Crime

The local community's Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) Index for 2002 per 100,000 people and the national UCR based on information from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) for 2002 is provided. The basis of the data (either MSA or state) is indicated.

Local UCR	4,159.0	Basis: state
National UCR	4,118.8	

# **Transportation**

Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

Distance from MISSISSIPPI AAP to nearest commercial airport: 40.0 miles Is MISSISSIPPI AAP served by regularly scheduled public transportation? No

### **Utilities**

This attribute identifies a local community's water and sewer systems' ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

Does the local community's water system have the ability to meet an expanded need of an additional 1,000 people moving in the local community? Yes

# NEWPORT CHEM DEPOT, IN

## **Demographics**

The following tables provide a short description of the area near the installation/activity. NEWPORT CHEM DEPOT is 98.18 miles from Indiananpolis, IN, the nearest city with a population of 100,000 or more. The nearest metropolitan statistical area (MSA) is

MSA	Population
Terre Haute, IN MSA	149,192

The following entities comprise the military housing area (MHA):

County/City	Population
Parke	17241
Total	17,241

### **Child Care**

This attribute captures the number of nationally accredited child-care centers within the local community: 0

## **Cost of Living**

Cost of Living provides a relative measure of cost of living in the local community. General Schedule (GS) Locality pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) is an indicator of the local rental market. In-state tuition is an indicator of the support provided by the state for active duty family members to participate in higher-level education opportunities. For median household income and house value, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Median Household Income	(US Avg \$41,994)	\$35,724	Basis:
Median House Value	(US Avg \$119,600)	\$64,900	1 of 1 county
GS Locality Pay	("Rest of US" 10.9%)	10.9%	
O-3 with Dependents BAH R	\$ 964		
In-state Tuition for Family Member		No	
In-state Tuition Continues if Member PCSs Out of State		No	

### **Education**

This attribute defines the population in local school districts and identifies capacity. The pupil/teacher ratio, graduation rate, and composite SAT I/ACT scores provide a relative quality indicator of education. This attribute also attempts to give communities credit for the potential intellectual capital they provide.

NOTE: "MFR"--means a Memorandum For Record is on file at the installation/activity/agency to document problems in obtaining the required information. Reasons for not being able to obtain information may be that the school district refused to provide the information or the school district does not use or track the information. For each entry, the number of school districts for which data are available of the total number of school districts reported, and the number of MFRs is indicated.

		Basis
School District(s) Capacity	3,600	2 of 2 districts
Students Enrolled	2,881	2 of 2 districts
Average Pupil/Teacher Ratio	13.7:1	2 of 2 districts
High School Students Enrolled	985	2 of 2 districts
Average High School Graduation Rate (US Avg 67.3%)	93.9%	2 of 2 districts
Average Composite SAT I Score (US Avg 1026)	949	2 of 2 districts
Average ACT Score (US Avg 20.8)	22	2 of 2 districts
Available Graduate/PhD Programs	0	
Available Colleges and/or Universities	0	
Available Vocational and/or Technical Schools	1	

# **Employment**

Unemployment and job growth rates provide an indicator of job availability in the local community. National rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics are also provided. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

The unemployment rates for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	3.4%	3.9%	4.8%	5.5%	5.7%
National	4.2%	4.0%	4.7%	5.8%	6.0%
Basis:	1 of 1 county				

The annual job growth rate for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	-3.2%	1.4%	-3.1%	-2.5%	1.7%
National	1.5%	2.4%	.03%	31%	.86%
Basis:	1 of 1 county				

# Housing

Total Vacant Housing Units	1,124	ъ.
Vacant Sale Units	127	Basis: 1 of 1 county
Vacant Rental Units	74	1 of 1 county

### **Medical Providers**

This attribute provides an indicator of availability of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community. The table reflects the raw number of physicians/beds and ratio of physicians/beds to population. The basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

	# Physicians	# Beds	Population	
Local Community	7		17,241	Basis:
Ratio	1:2,463	1:		1 of 1 county
National Ratio (2003)	1:421.2	1:373.7		

## Safety/Crime

The local community's Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) Index for 2002 per 100,000 people and the national UCR based on information from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) for 2002 is provided. The basis of the data (either MSA or state) is indicated.

Local UCR	3,750.0	Basis: state
National UCR	4,118.8	

# **Transportation**

Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

Distance from NEWPORT CHEM DEPOT to nearest commercial airport: 91.6 miles Is NEWPORT CHEM DEPOT served by regularly scheduled public transportation? No

### **Utilities**

This attribute identifies a local community's water and sewer systems' ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

Does the local community's water system have the ability to meet an expanded need of an additional 1,000 people moving in the local community? Yes

# NTC AND FORT IRWIN CA, CA

# **Demographics**

The following tables provide a short description of the area near the installation/activity. NTC AND FORT IRWIN CA is 109 miles from Ontario, CA, the nearest city with a population of 100,000 or more. The nearest metropolitan statistical area (MSA) is

MSA	Population
RIVERSIDE-SAN BERNANDINO	3,254,821

The following entities comprise the military housing area (MHA):

County/City	Population
San Bernandino	1709434
Total	1,709,434

### **Child Care**

This attribute captures the number of nationally accredited child-care centers within the local community: 12

## **Cost of Living**

Cost of Living provides a relative measure of cost of living in the local community. General Schedule (GS) Locality pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) is an indicator of the local rental market. In-state tuition is an indicator of the support provided by the state for active duty family members to participate in higher-level education opportunities. For median household income and house value, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Median Household Income	(US Avg \$41,994)	\$42,404	Basis:
Median House Value	(US Avg \$119,600)	\$138,500	MSA
GS Locality Pay	("Rest of US" 10.9%)	20.5%	
O-3 with Dependents BAH Rate		\$1,059	
In-state Tuition for Family Member		Yes	
In-state Tuition Continues if Member PCSs Out of State		No	

### **Education**

This attribute defines the population in local school districts and identifies capacity. The pupil/teacher ratio, graduation rate, and composite SAT I/ACT scores provide a relative quality indicator of education. This attribute also attempts to give communities credit for the potential intellectual capital they provide.

NOTE: "MFR"--means a Memorandum For Record is on file at the installation/activity/agency to document problems in obtaining the required information. Reasons for not being able to obtain information may be that the school district refused to provide the information or the school district does not use or track the information. For each entry, the number of school districts for which data are available of the total number of school districts reported, and the number of MFRs is indicated.

		Basis
School District(s) Capacity	11,550	2 of 2
Sensor Bismet(s) Suparity	11,000	districts
Students Enrolled	9,659	2 of 2
		districts
Average Pupil/Teacher Ratio	24.0:1	2 of 2
		districts
High School Students Enrolled	2,476	2 of 2
C	,	districts
Average High School Graduation Rate (US Avg 67.3%)	90.7%	2 of 2
		districts
Average Composite SAT I Score (US Avg 1026)	965	2 of 2
		districts
Average ACT Score (US Avg 20.8)	23	1 of 2
		districts, 1
		MFR
Available Graduate/PhD Programs	0	
Available Colleges and/or Universities	0	
Available Vocational and/or Technical Schools	0	

## **Employment**

Unemployment and job growth rates provide an indicator of job availability in the local community. National rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics are also provided. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

The unemployment rates for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	5.1%	5.1%	5.0%	5.9%	5.9%
National	4.2%	4.0%	4.7%	5.8%	6.0%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

The annual job growth rate for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	5.5%	5.0%	3.7%	4.0%	2.9%
National	1.5%	2.4%	.03%	31%	.86%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

# Housing

Total Vacant Housing Units	151,231	ъ ;
Vacant Sale Units	22,464	Basis: MSA
Vacant Rental Units	28,161	1/15/1

### **Medical Providers**

This attribute provides an indicator of availability of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community. The table reflects the raw number of physicians/beds and ratio of physicians/beds to population. The basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

	# Physicians	# Beds	Population	
Local Community	5,037	6,001	3,254,821	Basis:
Ratio	1:646	1:542		MSA
National Ratio (2003)	1:421.2	1:373.7		

## Safety/Crime

The local community's Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) Index for 2002 per 100,000 people and the national UCR based on information from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) for 2002 is provided. The basis of the data (either MSA or state) is indicated.

Local UCR	4,236.0	Basis: MSA
National UCR	4,118.8	

# **Transportation**

Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

Distance from NTC AND FORT IRWIN CA to nearest commercial airport: 111.0 miles Is NTC AND FORT IRWIN CA served by regularly scheduled public transportation? No

### **Utilities**

This attribute identifies a local community's water and sewer systems' ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

Does the local community's water system have the ability to meet an expanded need of an additional 1,000 people moving in the local community? No

# PICATINNY ARSENAL, NJ

# **Demographics**

The following tables provide a short description of the area near the installation/activity. PICATINNY ARSENAL is 24.8 miles from Paterson, NJ, the nearest city with a population of 100,000 or more. The nearest metropolitan statistical area (MSA) is

MSA	Population
Newark MSA	2,032,989

The following entities comprise the military housing area (MHA):

The following charles comprise the mintary housing area (with y).		
County/City	Population	
Bergen	884118	
Essex	793633	
Hudson	608975	
Morris	470212	
Passaic	489049	
Sussex	144166	
Union	522541	
Warren	102437	
Total	4,015,131	

### **Child Care**

This attribute captures the number of nationally accredited child-care centers within the local community: 101

# **Cost of Living**

Cost of Living provides a relative measure of cost of living in the local community. General Schedule (GS) Locality pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) is an indicator of the local rental market. In-state tuition is an indicator of the support provided by the state for active duty family members to participate in higher-level education opportunities. For median household income and house value, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Median Household Income	(US Avg \$41,994)	\$56,957	Basis:
Median House Value	(US Avg \$119,600)	\$205,700	MSA
GS Locality Pay	("Rest of US" 10.9%)	19.3%	
O-3 with Dependents BAH Rate		\$2,030	
In-state Tuition for Family Member		Yes	
In-state Tuition Continues if Member PCSs Out of State		Yes	

### **Education**

This attribute defines the population in local school districts and identifies capacity. The pupil/teacher ratio, graduation rate, and composite SAT I/ACT scores provide a relative quality indicator of education. This attribute also attempts to give communities credit for the potential intellectual capital they provide.

NOTE: "MFR"--means a Memorandum For Record is on file at the installation/activity/agency to document problems in obtaining the required information. Reasons for not being able to obtain information may be that the school district refused to provide the information or the school district does not use or track the information. For each entry, the number of school districts for which data are available of the total number of school districts reported, and the number of MFRs is indicated.

		Basis
School District(s) Capacity	161,943	147 of 147 districts
Students Enrolled	804,651	147 of 147 districts
Average Pupil/Teacher Ratio	10.3:1	147 of 147 districts
High School Students Enrolled	169,943	147 of 147 districts
Average High School Graduation Rate (US Avg 67.3%)	91.3%	147 of 147 districts
Average Composite SAT I Score (US Avg 1026)	996	147 of 147 districts
Average ACT Score (US Avg 20.8)	18	147 of 147 districts
Available Graduate/PhD Programs	15	
Available Colleges and/or Universities	23	
Available Vocational and/or Technical Schools	7	

# **Employment**

Unemployment and job growth rates provide an indicator of job availability in the local community. National rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics are also provided. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

The unemployment rates for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	4.5%	3.6%	4.3%	6.1%	6.1%
National	4.2%	4.0%	4.7%	5.8%	6.0%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

The annual job growth rate for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	2.0%	1.1%	-1.0%	6%	1.0%
National	1.5%	2.4%	.03%	31%	.86%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

## Housing

This attribute provides an indication of availability of housing, both sales and rental, in the local community. Note: According to the 2000 Census, Vacant Sale and Vacant Rental Units do not equal total Vacant Housing Units. Vacant housing units may also include units that are vacant but not on the market for sale or rent. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Total Vacant Housing Units	36,958	ъ .
Vacant Sale Units	5,676	Basis: MSA
Vacant Rental Units	14,303	171571

### **Medical Providers**

This attribute provides an indicator of availability of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community. The table reflects the raw number of physicians/beds and ratio of physicians/beds to population. The basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

	# Physicians	# Beds	Population	
Local Community	6,410	6,936	2,032,989	Basis:
Ratio	1:317	1:293		MSA
National Ratio (2003)	1:421.2	1:373.7		

## Safety/Crime

The local community's Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) Index for 2002 per 100,000 people and the national UCR based on information from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) for 2002 is provided. The basis of the data (either MSA or state) is indicated.

Local UCR	3,492.0	Basis: MSA
National UCR	4,118.8	

# **Transportation**

Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

Distance from PICATINNY ARSENAL to nearest commercial airport: 34.0 miles Is PICATINNY ARSENAL served by regularly scheduled public transportation? No

#### **Utilities**

This attribute identifies a local community's water and sewer systems' ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

Does the local community's water system have the ability to meet an expanded need of an additional 1,000 people moving in the local community? Yes

# PINE BLUFF ARSENAL, AR

# **Demographics**

The following tables provide a short description of the area near the installation/activity. PINE BLUFF ARSENAL is 45 miles from Little Rock, AR, the nearest city with a population of 100,000 or more. The nearest metropolitan statistical area (MSA) is

MSA	Population
PINE BLUFF MSA	84,278

The following entities comprise the military housing area (MHA):

County/City	Population
Jefferson	84278
Total	84,278

### **Child Care**

This attribute captures the number of nationally accredited child-care centers within the local community: 0

## **Cost of Living**

Cost of Living provides a relative measure of cost of living in the local community. General Schedule (GS) Locality pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) is an indicator of the local rental market. In-state tuition is an indicator of the support provided by the state for active duty family members to participate in higher-level education opportunities. For median household income and house value, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Median Household Income	(US Avg \$41,994)	\$31,327	Basis:
Median House Value	(US Avg \$119,600)	\$57,600	MSA
GS Locality Pay	("Rest of US" 10.9%)	10.9%	
O-3 with Dependents BAH R	\$ 884		
In-state Tuition for Family M	Yes		
In-state Tuition Continues if I	No		

### **Education**

This attribute defines the population in local school districts and identifies capacity. The pupil/teacher ratio, graduation rate, and composite SAT I/ACT scores provide a relative quality indicator of education. This attribute also attempts to give communities credit for the potential intellectual capital they provide.

NOTE: "MFR"--means a Memorandum For Record is on file at the installation/activity/agency to document problems in obtaining the required information. Reasons for not being able to obtain information may be that the school district refused to provide the information or the school district does not use or track the information. For each entry, the number of school districts for which data are available of the total number of school districts reported, and the number of MFRs is indicated.

		Basis
School District(s) Capacity	15,373	5 of 5
		districts
Students Enrolled	14,652	5 of 5
	,	districts
Average Pupil/Teacher Ratio	16.7:1	5 of 5
<i>U</i> 1		districts
High School Students Enrolled	3,297	5 of 5
C	,	districts
Average High School Graduation Rate (US Avg 67.3%)	79.1%	5 of 5
		districts
Average Composite SAT I Score (US Avg 1026)		0 of 5
		districts, 5
		MFRs
Average ACT Score (US Avg 20.8)	18	5 of 5
		districts
Available Graduate/PhD Programs	1	
Available Colleges and/or Universities	1	
Available Vocational and/or Technical Schools	0	

# **Employment**

Unemployment and job growth rates provide an indicator of job availability in the local community. National rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics are also provided. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

The unemployment rates for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	7.5%	7.0%	8.1%	8.8%	9.5%
National	4.2%	4.0%	4.7%	5.8%	6.0%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

The annual job growth rate for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	.9%	3%	-2.1%	3%	.1%
National	1.5%	2.4%	.03%	31%	.86%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

# Housing

Total Vacant Housing Units	3,795	ъ ;
Vacant Sale Units	552	Basis: MSA
Vacant Rental Units	1,027	141571

### **Medical Providers**

This attribute provides an indicator of availability of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community. The table reflects the raw number of physicians/beds and ratio of physicians/beds to population. The basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

	# Physicians	# Beds	Population	
Local Community	162	377	84,278	Basis:
Ratio	1:520	1:224		MSA
National Ratio (2003)	1:421.2	1:373.7		

## Safety/Crime

The local community's Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) Index for 2002 per 100,000 people and the national UCR based on information from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) for 2002 is provided. The basis of the data (either MSA or state) is indicated.

Local UCR	7,046.0	Basis: MSA
National UCR	4,118.8	

# **Transportation**

Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

Distance from PINE BLUFF ARSENAL to nearest commercial airport: 33.0 miles Is PINE BLUFF ARSENAL served by regularly scheduled public transportation? No

### **Utilities**

This attribute identifies a local community's water and sewer systems' ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

Does the local community's water system have the ability to meet an expanded need of an additional 1,000 people moving in the local community? Yes

# PRESIDIO OF MONTEREY, CA

## **Demographics**

The following tables provide a short description of the area near the installation/activity. PRESIDIO OF MONTEREY is 23.6 miles from Salinas, CA, the nearest city with a population of 100,000 or more. The nearest metropolitan statistical area (MSA) is

MSA	Population
SALINAS MSA	401,762

The following entities comprise the military housing area (MHA):

	<u> </u>
County/City	Population
Monterey	401762
San Benito	53234
Santa Cruz	255602
Total	710,598

### **Child Care**

This attribute captures the number of nationally accredited child-care centers within the local community: 7

### **Cost of Living**

Cost of Living provides a relative measure of cost of living in the local community. General Schedule (GS) Locality pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) is an indicator of the local rental market. In-state tuition is an indicator of the support provided by the state for active duty family members to participate in higher-level education opportunities. For median household income and house value, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Median Household Income	(US Avg \$41,994)	\$48,305	Basis:
Median House Value	(US Avg \$119,600)	\$265,800	MSA
GS Locality Pay	("Rest of US" 10.9%)	24.2%	
O-3 with Dependents BAH Rate		\$2,291	
In-state Tuition for Family Member		Yes	
In-state Tuition Continues if Member PCSs Out of State		No	

### **Education**

This attribute defines the population in local school districts and identifies capacity. The pupil/teacher ratio, graduation rate, and composite SAT I/ACT scores provide a relative quality indicator of education. This attribute also attempts to give communities credit for the potential intellectual capital they provide.

NOTE: "MFR"--means a Memorandum For Record is on file at the installation/activity/agency to document problems in obtaining the required information. Reasons for not being able to obtain information may be that the school district refused to provide the information or the school district does not use or track the information. For

This document may contain information protected from disclosure by public law, regulations or orders. each entry, the number of school districts for which data are available of the total number of school districts reported, and the number of MFRs is indicated.

		Basis
School District(s) Capacity	56,370	16 of 25
, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	,	districts, 9
		MFRs
Students Enrolled	73,812	25 of 25
	,	districts
Average Pupil/Teacher Ratio	19.9:1	25 of 25
		districts
High School Students Enrolled	20,336	10 of 10
	,	districts
Average High School Graduation Rate (US Avg 67.3%)	89.1%	10 of 10
		districts
Average Composite SAT I Score (US Avg 1026)	922	8 of 10
		districts, 2
		MFRs
Average ACT Score (US Avg 20.8)	20	6 of 10
		districts, 4
		MFRs
Available Graduate/PhD Programs	7	
Available Colleges and/or Universities	8	
Available Vocational and/or Technical Schools	1	

# **Employment**

Unemployment and job growth rates provide an indicator of job availability in the local community. National rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics are also provided. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

The unemployment rates for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	9.6%	9.6%	9.4%	10.5%	10.4%
National	4.2%	4.0%	4.7%	5.8%	6.0%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

The annual job growth rate for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	3.1%	3.0%	.3%	1.0%	.7%
National	1.5%	2.4%	.03%	31%	.86%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

# Housing

Total Vacant Housing Units	10,472	Basis:
Vacant Sale Units	3,261	MSA

Vacant Rental Units	1,711		
---------------------	-------	--	--

### **Medical Providers**

This attribute provides an indicator of availability of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community. The table reflects the raw number of physicians/beds and ratio of physicians/beds to population. The basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

	# Physicians	# Beds	Population	
Local Community	683	596	401,762	Basis:
Ratio	1:588	1:674		MSA
National Ratio (2003)	1:421.2	1:373.7		

## Safety/Crime

The local community's Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) Index for 2002 per 100,000 people and the national UCR based on information from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) for 2002 is provided. The basis of the data (either MSA or state) is indicated.

Local UCR	3,463.0	Basis: MSA
National UCR	4,118.8	

## **Transportation**

Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

Distance from PRESIDIO OF MONTEREY to nearest commercial airport: 4.3 miles Is PRESIDIO OF MONTEREY served by regularly scheduled public transportation? Yes

#### **Utilities**

This attribute identifies a local community's water and sewer systems' ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

Does the local community's water system have the ability to meet an expanded need of an additional 1,000 people moving in the local community? Yes

# PUEBLO CHEM DEPOT, CO

## **Demographics**

The following tables provide a short description of the area near the installation/activity. PUEBLO CHEM DEPOT is 7 miles from Pueblo, CO, the nearest city with a population of 100,000 or more. The nearest metropolitan statistical area (MSA) is

MSA	Population
PUEBLO MSA	141,472

The following entities comprise the military housing area (MHA):

County/City	Population
El Paso	516929
Pueblo	141472
Teller	20555
Total	678,956

### **Child Care**

This attribute captures the number of nationally accredited child-care centers within the local community: 2

### **Cost of Living**

Cost of Living provides a relative measure of cost of living in the local community. General Schedule (GS) Locality pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) is an indicator of the local rental market. In-state tuition is an indicator of the support provided by the state for active duty family members to participate in higher-level education opportunities. For median household income and house value, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Median Household Income	(US Avg \$41,994)	\$32,775	Basis:
Median House Value	(US Avg \$119,600)	\$95,200	MSA
GS Locality Pay	("Rest of US" 10.9%)	10.9%	
O-3 with Dependents BAH R	\$1,166		
In-state Tuition for Family M	Yes		
In-state Tuition Continues if I	No		

### Education

This attribute defines the population in local school districts and identifies capacity. The pupil/teacher ratio, graduation rate, and composite SAT I/ACT scores provide a relative quality indicator of education. This attribute also attempts to give communities credit for the potential intellectual capital they provide.

NOTE: "MFR"--means a Memorandum For Record is on file at the installation/activity/agency to document problems in obtaining the required information. Reasons for not being able to obtain information may be that the school district refused to provide the information or the school district does not use or track the information. For

This document may contain information protected from disclosure by public law, regulations or orders. each entry, the number of school districts for which data are available of the total number of school districts reported, and the number of MFRs is indicated.

		Basis
School District(s) Capacity		0 of 2
		districts, 2
		MFRs
Students Enrolled	20,000	2 of 2
	,	districts
Average Pupil/Teacher Ratio	17.9:1	2 of 2
		districts
High School Students Enrolled	7,040	2 of 2
8	,	districts
Average High School Graduation Rate (US Avg 67.3%)	86.9%	2 of 2
<i>v v</i> , <i>v</i>		districts
Average Composite SAT I Score (US Avg 1026)		0 of 2
		districts, 2
		MFRs
Average ACT Score (US Avg 20.8)	18	2 of 2
` ' '		districts
Available Graduate/PhD Programs	1	
Available Colleges and/or Universities	1	
Available Vocational and/or Technical Schools	1	

# **Employment**

Unemployment and job growth rates provide an indicator of job availability in the local community. National rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics are also provided. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

The unemployment rates for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	4.8%	4.3%	5.2%	7.0%	7.3%
National	4.2%	4.0%	4.7%	5.8%	6.0%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

The annual job growth rate for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	5%	-1.9%	-1.0%	.4%	1.7%
National	1.5%	2.4%	.03%	31%	.86%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

# Housing

Total Vacant Housing Units	4,347	Basis:
Vacant Sale Units	1,001	MSA

### **Medical Providers**

This attribute provides an indicator of availability of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community. The table reflects the raw number of physicians/beds and ratio of physicians/beds to population. The basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

	# Physicians	# Beds	Population	
Local Community	354	543	141,472	Basis:
Ratio	1:400	1:261		MSA
National Ratio (2003)	1:421.2	1:373.7		

## Safety/Crime

The local community's Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) Index for 2002 per 100,000 people and the national UCR based on information from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) for 2002 is provided. The basis of the data (either MSA or state) is indicated.

Local UCR	4,999.0	Basis: MSA
National UCR	4,118.8	

## **Transportation**

Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

Distance from PUEBLO CHEM DEPOT to nearest commercial airport: 8.0 miles Is PUEBLO CHEM DEPOT served by regularly scheduled public transportation? No

#### **Utilities**

This attribute identifies a local community's water and sewer systems' ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

Does the local community's water system have the ability to meet an expanded need of an additional 1,000 people moving in the local community? Yes

# RADFORD AAP, VA

# **Demographics**

The following tables provide a short description of the area near the installation/activity. RADFORD AAP is 156.5 miles from Charlotte, NC, the nearest city with a population of 100,000 or more. The nearest metropolitan statistical area (MSA) is

MSA	Population
Roanoke MSA	235,932

The following entities comprise the military housing area (MHA):

County/City	Population
Montgomery	83629
Total	83,629

### **Child Care**

This attribute captures the number of nationally accredited child-care centers within the local community: 23

## **Cost of Living**

Cost of Living provides a relative measure of cost of living in the local community. General Schedule (GS) Locality pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) is an indicator of the local rental market. In-state tuition is an indicator of the support provided by the state for active duty family members to participate in higher-level education opportunities. For median household income and house value, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Median Household Income	(US Avg \$41,994)	\$32,330	Basis:
Median House Value	(US Avg \$119,600)	\$114,600	1 of 1 county
GS Locality Pay	("Rest of US" 10.9%)	10.9%	
O-3 with Dependents BAH Rate		\$1,119	
In-state Tuition for Family Member		No	
In-state Tuition Continues if Member PCSs Out of State		No	

### **Education**

This attribute defines the population in local school districts and identifies capacity. The pupil/teacher ratio, graduation rate, and composite SAT I/ACT scores provide a relative quality indicator of education. This attribute also attempts to give communities credit for the potential intellectual capital they provide.

NOTE: "MFR"--means a Memorandum For Record is on file at the installation/activity/agency to document problems in obtaining the required information. Reasons for not being able to obtain information may be that the school district refused to provide the information or the school district does not use or track the information. For each entry, the number of school districts for which data are available of the total number of school districts reported, and the number of MFRs is indicated.

		Basis
School District(s) Capacity	16,297	2 of 2
* *		districts
Students Enrolled	14,700	2 of 2
	,	districts
Average Pupil/Teacher Ratio	13.7:1	2 of 2
Try orago Tapin Toucher Ratio	15.7.1	districts
High School Students Enrolled	4,234	2 of 2
Tigh behoof budents Emoned	1,231	districts
Average High School Graduation Rate (US Avg 67.3%)	89.6%	2 of 2
11 oruge 111gh sensor eruusuuren 11110 (es 117g eruere)	07.070	districts
Average Composite SAT I Score (US Avg 1026)	1064	2 of 2
(50 11.8 10.0)		districts
Average ACT Score (US Avg 20.8)		0 of 2
(62 11/8 2010)		districts, 2
		MFRs
Available Graduate/PhD Programs	2	
Available Colleges and/or Universities	3	
Available Vocational and/or Technical Schools	1	

### **Employment**

Unemployment and job growth rates provide an indicator of job availability in the local community. National rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics are also provided. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

The unemployment rates for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	1.8%	1.7%	3.0%	2.8%	2.4%
National	4.2%	4.0%	4.7%	5.8%	6.0%
Basis:	1 of 1 county				

The annual job growth rate for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	1.9%	3.2%	2%	-1.6%	6.7%
National	1.5%	2.4%	.03%	31%	.86%
Basis:	1 of 1 county				

# Housing

Total Vacant Housing Units	1,530	ъ.
Vacant Sale Units	296	Basis: 1 of 1 county
Vacant Rental Units	495	1 of 1 county

### **Medical Providers**

This attribute provides an indicator of availability of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community. The table reflects the raw number of physicians/beds and ratio of physicians/beds to population. The basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

	# Physicians	# Beds	Population	
Local Community	123	186	83,629	Basis:
Ratio	1:680	1:450		1 of 1 county
National Ratio (2003)	1:421.2	1:373.7		

## Safety/Crime

The local community's Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) Index for 2002 per 100,000 people and the national UCR based on information from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) for 2002 is provided. The basis of the data (either MSA or state) is indicated.

Local UCR	3,140.3	Basis: state
National UCR	4,118.8	

### **Transportation**

Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

Distance from RADFORD AAP to nearest commercial airport: 45.3 miles Is RADFORD AAP served by regularly scheduled public transportation? No

#### **Utilities**

This attribute identifies a local community's water and sewer systems' ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

Does the local community's water system have the ability to meet an expanded need of an additional 1,000 people moving in the local community? Yes

# RED RIVER ARMY DEPOT, TX

## **Demographics**

The following tables provide a short description of the area near the installation/activity. RED RIVER ARMY DEPOT is 90 miles from Shreveport, LA, the nearest city with a population of 100,000 or more. The nearest metropolitan statistical area (MSA) is

MSA	Population
Texarkana MSA	129,749

The following entities comprise the military housing area (MHA):

County/City	Population
Bowie	89306
Total	89,306

### **Child Care**

This attribute captures the number of nationally accredited child-care centers within the local community: 1

### **Cost of Living**

Cost of Living provides a relative measure of cost of living in the local community. General Schedule (GS) Locality pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) is an indicator of the local rental market. In-state tuition is an indicator of the support provided by the state for active duty family members to participate in higher-level education opportunities. For median household income and house value, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Median Household Income	(US Avg \$41,994)	\$32,238	Basis:
Median House Value	(US Avg \$119,600)	\$65,600	MSA
GS Locality Pay	("Rest of US" 10.9%)	10.9%	
O-3 with Dependents BAH R	\$1,027		
In-state Tuition for Family M	Yes		
In-state Tuition Continues if I	Yes		

#### **Education**

This attribute defines the population in local school districts and identifies capacity. The pupil/teacher ratio, graduation rate, and composite SAT I/ACT scores provide a relative quality indicator of education. This attribute also attempts to give communities credit for the potential intellectual capital they provide.

NOTE: "MFR"--means a Memorandum For Record is on file at the installation/activity/agency to document problems in obtaining the required information. Reasons for not being able to obtain information may be that the school district refused to provide the information or the school district does not use or track the information. For each entry, the number of school districts for which data are available of the total number of school districts reported, and the number of MFRs is indicated.

		Basis
School District(s) Capacity	25,955	10 of 10
Sensor Bistrict(s) capacity	20,700	districts
Students Enrolled	19,228	10 of 10
		districts
Average Pupil/Teacher Ratio	13.4:1	10 of 10
<i>C</i> 1		districts
High School Students Enrolled	5,199	8 of 8
C	,	districts
Average High School Graduation Rate (US Avg 67.3%)	89.9%	8 of 8
\ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \		districts
Average Composite SAT I Score (US Avg 1026)	1072	3 of 8
		districts, 5
		MFRs
Average ACT Score (US Avg 20.8)	21	8 of 8
		districts
Available Graduate/PhD Programs	1	
Available Colleges and/or Universities	1	
Available Vocational and/or Technical Schools	1	

### **Employment**

Unemployment and job growth rates provide an indicator of job availability in the local community. National rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics are also provided. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

The unemployment rates for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	5.6%	4.9%	4.5%	5.1%	5.4%
National	4.2%	4.0%	4.7%	5.8%	6.0%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

The annual job growth rate for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	2.5%	3%	2%	1.6%	.0%
National	1.5%	2.4%	.03%	31%	.86%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

# Housing

Total Vacant Housing Units	5,495	ъ.
Vacant Sale Units	856	Basis: MSA
Vacant Rental Units	2,078	141571

### **Medical Providers**

This attribute provides an indicator of availability of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community. The table reflects the raw number of physicians/beds and ratio of physicians/beds to population. The basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

	# Physicians	# Beds	Population	
Local Community	290	565	129,749	Basis:
Ratio	1:447	1:230		MSA
National Ratio (2003)	1:421.2	1:373.7		

## Safety/Crime

The local community's Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) Index for 2002 per 100,000 people and the national UCR based on information from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) for 2002 is provided. The basis of the data (either MSA or state) is indicated.

Local UCR	4,847.0	Basis: MSA
National UCR	4,118.8	

### **Transportation**

Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

Distance from RED RIVER ARMY DEPOT to nearest commercial airport: 28.0 miles Is RED RIVER ARMY DEPOT served by regularly scheduled public transportation? No

#### **Utilities**

This attribute identifies a local community's water and sewer systems' ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

Does the local community's water system have the ability to meet an expanded need of an additional 1,000 people moving in the local community? Yes

# REDSTONE ARSENAL, AL

### **Demographics**

The following tables provide a short description of the area near the installation/activity. REDSTONE ARSENAL is within Huntsville, AL, the nearest city with a population of 100,000 or more. The nearest metropolitan statistical area (MSA) is

MSA	Population
Huntsville, AL MSA	342,376

The following entities comprise the military housing area (MHA):

County/City	Population
Giles	29447
Lauderdale	87766
Limestone	65676
Madison	276700
Marshall	82213
Morgan	111064
Total	652,866

### **Child Care**

This attribute captures the number of nationally accredited child-care centers within the local community: 7

# **Cost of Living**

Cost of Living provides a relative measure of cost of living in the local community. General Schedule (GS) Locality pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) is an indicator of the local rental market. In-state tuition is an indicator of the support provided by the state for active duty family members to participate in higher-level education opportunities. For median household income and house value, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Median Household Income	(US Avg \$41,994)	\$43,104	Basis:
Median House Value	(US Avg \$119,600)	\$99,300	MSA
GS Locality Pay	("Rest of US" 10.9%)	11.5%	
O-3 with Dependents BAH Rate		\$ 933	
In-state Tuition for Family Member		Yes	
In-state Tuition Continues if	No		

#### **Education**

This attribute defines the population in local school districts and identifies capacity. The pupil/teacher ratio, graduation rate, and composite SAT I/ACT scores provide a relative quality indicator of education. This attribute also attempts to give communities credit for the potential intellectual capital they provide.

NOTE: "MFR"--means a Memorandum For Record is on file at the installation/activity/agency to document problems in obtaining the required information. Reasons for not being able to obtain information may be that the school district refused to provide the information or the school district does not use or track the information. For each entry, the number of school districts for which data are available of the total number of school districts reported, and the number of MFRs is indicated.

		Basis
School District(s) Capacity	112,363	12 of 12
		districts
Students Enrolled	96,694	12 of 12
	,	districts
Average Pupil/Teacher Ratio	17.2:1	12 of 12
		districts
High School Students Enrolled	24,364	11 of 11
angii somooi sowamis zimonou	2 .,00 .	districts
Average High School Graduation Rate (US Avg 67.3%)	92.5%	11 of 11
Tribugo Ingli School Studention Italic (SS 1118 07.570)	) <b>2.</b> 570	districts
Average Composite SAT I Score (US Avg 1026)	1148	1 of 11
(0211/g1020)	11.0	districts,
		10 MFRs
Average ACT Score (US Avg 20.8)	21	11 of 11
(0011/8 2010)		districts
Available Graduate/PhD Programs	2	
Available Colleges and/or Universities	6	
Available Vocational and/or Technical Schools	2	

### **Employment**

Unemployment and job growth rates provide an indicator of job availability in the local community. National rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics are also provided. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

The unemployment rates for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	3.3%	2.8%	3.5%	4.4%	4.5%
National	4.2%	4.0%	4.7%	5.8%	6.0%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

The annual job growth rate for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	8%	2.4%	1.0%	-1.7%	4.8%
National	1.5%	2.4%	.03%	31%	.86%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

# Housing

Total Vacant Housing Units	12,542	
Vacant Sale Units	2,575	Basis: MSA
Vacant Rental Units	5,482	141571

### **Medical Providers**

This attribute provides an indicator of availability of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community. The table reflects the raw number of physicians/beds and ratio of physicians/beds to population. The basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

	# Physicians	# Beds	Population	
Local Community	705	938	342,376	Basis:
Ratio	1:486	1:365		MSA
National Ratio (2003)	1:421.2	1:373.7		

# Safety/Crime

The local community's Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) Index for 2002 per 100,000 people and the national UCR based on information from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) for 2002 is provided. The basis of the data (either MSA or state) is indicated.

Local UCR	4,244.0	Basis: MSA
National UCR	4,118.8	

### **Transportation**

Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

Distance from REDSTONE ARSENAL to nearest commercial airport: 9.1 miles Is REDSTONE ARSENAL served by regularly scheduled public transportation? No

#### **Utilities**

This attribute identifies a local community's water and sewer systems' ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

Does the local community's water system have the ability to meet an expanded need of an additional 1,000 people moving in the local community? Yes

# Rivanna, VA

# **Demographics**

The following tables provide a short description of the area near the installation/activity. Rivanna is 78 miles from Richmond, VA, the nearest city with a population of 100,000 or more. The nearest metropolitan statistical area (MSA) is

MSA	Population
Charlottesville	159,576

The following entities comprise the military housing area (MHA):

County/City	Population
Albermarle	79236
Total	79,236

### **Child Care**

This attribute captures the number of nationally accredited child-care centers within the local community: 0

### **Cost of Living**

Cost of Living provides a relative measure of cost of living in the local community. General Schedule (GS) Locality pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) is an indicator of the local rental market. In-state tuition is an indicator of the support provided by the state for active duty family members to participate in higher-level education opportunities. For median household income and house value, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Median Household Income	(US Avg \$41,994)	\$44,356	Basis:
Median House Value	(US Avg \$119,600)	\$136,200	MSA
GS Locality Pay	("Rest of US" 10.9%)	10.9%	
O-3 with Dependents BAH Rate		\$1,359	
In-state Tuition for Family Member		No	
In-state Tuition Continues if Member PCSs Out of State		No	

#### **Education**

This attribute defines the population in local school districts and identifies capacity. The pupil/teacher ratio, graduation rate, and composite SAT I/ACT scores provide a relative quality indicator of education. This attribute also attempts to give communities credit for the potential intellectual capital they provide.

NOTE: "MFR"--means a Memorandum For Record is on file at the installation/activity/agency to document problems in obtaining the required information. Reasons for not being able to obtain information may be that the school district refused to provide the information or the school district does not use or track the information. For each entry, the number of school districts for which data are available of the total number of school districts reported, and the number of MFRs is indicated.

		Basis
School District(s) Capacity	13,411	1 of 2
Sensor 2 issues (s) cupating	10,111	districts
Students Enrolled	16,603	2 of 2
	,	districts
Average Pupil/Teacher Ratio	11.9:1	2 of 2
		districts
High School Students Enrolled	5,149	2 of 2
9	-,- :-	districts
Average High School Graduation Rate (US Avg 67.3%)	86.8%	2 of 2
(52 - 178 5 - 18	00.070	districts
Average Composite SAT I Score (US Avg 1026)	1089	2 of 2
(11 18 1)		districts
Average ACT Score (US Avg 20.8)		0 of 2
(-2-1-18-1-1)		districts
Available Graduate/PhD Programs	7	
Available Colleges and/or Universities	1	
Available Vocational and/or Technical Schools	11	

# **Employment**

Unemployment and job growth rates provide an indicator of job availability in the local community. National rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics are also provided. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

The unemployment rates for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	1.3%	1.5%	2.0%	2.6%	3.1%
National	4.2%	4.0%	4.7%	5.8%	6.0%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

The annual job growth rate for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	1.4%	1.1%	5%	.2%	.4%
National	1.5%	2.4%	.03%	31%	.86%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

# Housing

Total Vacant Housing Units	3,627	ъ.
Vacant Sale Units	552	Basis: MSA
Vacant Rental Units	814	1,1,5/1

### **Medical Providers**

This attribute provides an indicator of availability of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community. The table reflects the raw number of physicians/beds and ratio of physicians/beds to population. The basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

	# Physicians	# Beds	Population	
Local Community	1,250	694	159,576	Basis:
Ratio	1:128	1:230		MSA
National Ratio (2003)	1:421.2	1:373.7		

## Safety/Crime

The local community's Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) Index for 2002 per 100,000 people and the national UCR based on information from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) for 2002 is provided. The basis of the data (either MSA or state) is indicated.

Local UCR	3,140.0	Basis: 1 of 1 county
National UCR	4,118.8	

# **Transportation**

Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

Distance from Rivanna to nearest commercial airport: 3.0 miles Is Rivanna served by regularly scheduled public transportation?

#### **Utilities**

This attribute identifies a local community's water and sewer systems' ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

Does the local community's water system have the ability to meet an expanded need of an additional 1,000 people moving in the local community? Yes

# RIVERBANK AAP, CA

### **Demographics**

The following tables provide a short description of the area near the installation/activity. RIVERBANK AAP is 1.5 miles from Modesto, CA, the nearest city with a population of 100,000 or more. The nearest metropolitan statistical area (MSA) is

MSA	Population
MODESTO MSA	446,997

The following entities comprise the military housing area (MHA):

County/City	Population
San Joaquin	563598
Stanislaus	446997
Total	1,010,595

#### **Child Care**

This attribute captures the number of nationally accredited child-care centers within the local community: 6

### **Cost of Living**

Cost of Living provides a relative measure of cost of living in the local community. General Schedule (GS) Locality pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) is an indicator of the local rental market. In-state tuition is an indicator of the support provided by the state for active duty family members to participate in higher-level education opportunities. For median household income and house value, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Median Household Income	(US Avg \$41,994)	\$40,101	Basis:
Median House Value	(US Avg \$119,600)	\$125,300	MSA
GS Locality Pay	("Rest of US" 10.9%)	10.9%	
O-3 with Dependents BAH Rate		\$1,439	
In-state Tuition for Family Member		Yes	
In-state Tuition Continues if Member PCSs Out of State		No	

### **Education**

This attribute defines the population in local school districts and identifies capacity. The pupil/teacher ratio, graduation rate, and composite SAT I/ACT scores provide a relative quality indicator of education. This attribute also attempts to give communities credit for the potential intellectual capital they provide.

NOTE: "MFR"--means a Memorandum For Record is on file at the installation/activity/agency to document problems in obtaining the required information. Reasons for not being able to obtain information may be that the school district refused to provide the information or the school district does not use or track the information. For

This document may contain information protected from disclosure by public law, regulations or orders. each entry, the number of school districts for which data are available of the total number of school districts reported, and the number of MFRs is indicated.

		Basis
School District(s) Capacity	2,649	1 of 1
\ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \	,	district
Students Enrolled	3,193	1 of 1
		district
Average Pupil/Teacher Ratio	20.2:1	1 of 1
		district
High School Students Enrolled	944	1 of 1
8		district
Average High School Graduation Rate (US Avg 67.3%)	93.2%	1 of 1
` ` ` ` ` ` ` ` ` ` ` ` ` ` ` ` ` ` ` `		district
Average Composite SAT I Score (US Avg 1026)	958	1 of 1
		district
Average ACT Score (US Avg 20.8)	20	1 of 1
8		district
Available Graduate/PhD Programs	1	
Available Colleges and/or Universities	2	
Available Vocational and/or Technical Schools	0	

### **Employment**

Unemployment and job growth rates provide an indicator of job availability in the local community. National rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics are also provided. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

The unemployment rates for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	10.5%	10.5%	10.3%	11.5%	11.5%
National	4.2%	4.0%	4.7%	5.8%	6.0%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

The annual job growth rate for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	2.3%	1.1%	2.5%	1.3%	1.3%
National	1.5%	2.4%	.03%	31%	.86%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

# Housing

Total Vacant Housing Units	5,661	ъ.
Vacant Sale Units	1,646	Basis: MSA
Vacant Rental Units	2,111	141571

### **Medical Providers**

This attribute provides an indicator of availability of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community. The table reflects the raw number of physicians/beds and ratio of physicians/beds to population. The basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

	# Physicians	# Beds	Population	
Local Community	730	1,144	446,997	Basis:
Ratio	1:612	1:391		MSA
National Ratio (2003)	1:421.2	1:373.7		

## Safety/Crime

The local community's Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) Index for 2002 per 100,000 people and the national UCR based on information from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) for 2002 is provided. The basis of the data (either MSA or state) is indicated.

Local UCR	6,027.0	Basis: MSA
National UCR	4,118.8	

### **Transportation**

Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

Distance from RIVERBANK AAP to nearest commercial airport: 7.9 miles Is RIVERBANK AAP served by regularly scheduled public transportation? No

#### **Utilities**

This attribute identifies a local community's water and sewer systems' ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

Does the local community's water system have the ability to meet an expanded need of an additional 1,000 people moving in the local community? Yes

# ROCK ISLAND ARSENAL, IL

## **Demographics**

The following tables provide a short description of the area near the installation/activity. ROCK ISLAND ARSENAL is within Davenport, IA, the nearest city with a population of 100,000 or more. The nearest metropolitan statistical area (MSA) is

MSA	Population
Davenport-Moline-Rock Island, IA-Il	359,062
MSA	

The following entities comprise the military housing area (MHA):

_ ind idno wing division comprise the immunity	110 0001118 011 011 1/1
County/City	Population
Rock Island	149374
Scott	5537
Total	154,911

#### **Child Care**

This attribute captures the number of nationally accredited child-care centers within the local community: 12

### **Cost of Living**

Cost of Living provides a relative measure of cost of living in the local community. General Schedule (GS) Locality pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) is an indicator of the local rental market. In-state tuition is an indicator of the support provided by the state for active duty family members to participate in higher-level education opportunities. For median household income and house value, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Median Household Income	(US Avg \$41,994)	\$40,621	Basis:
Median House Value	(US Avg \$119,600)	\$84,500	MSA
GS Locality Pay	("Rest of US" 10.9%)	10.9%	
O-3 with Dependents BAH R	\$ 927		
In-state Tuition for Family Member		Yes	
In-state Tuition Continues if I	No		

#### **Education**

This attribute defines the population in local school districts and identifies capacity. The pupil/teacher ratio, graduation rate, and composite SAT I/ACT scores provide a relative quality indicator of education. This attribute also attempts to give communities credit for the potential intellectual capital they provide.

NOTE: "MFR"--means a Memorandum For Record is on file at the installation/activity/agency to document problems in obtaining the required information. Reasons for not being able to obtain information may be that the school district refused to provide the information or the school district does not use or track the information. For

This document may contain information protected from disclosure by public law, regulations or orders. each entry, the number of school districts for which data are available of the total number of school districts reported, and the number of MFRs is indicated.

		Basis
School District(s) Capacity	49,367	6 of 6
, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	- ,	districts
Students Enrolled	42,396	6 of 6
	,	districts
Average Pupil/Teacher Ratio	17.1:1	6 of 6
		districts
High School Students Enrolled	13,054	6 of 6
8	,	districts
Average High School Graduation Rate (US Avg 67.3%)	84.1%	6 of 6
( )		districts
Average Composite SAT I Score (US Avg 1026)		0 of 6
		districts, 6
		MFRs
Average ACT Score (US Avg 20.8)	21	6 of 6
		districts
Available Graduate/PhD Programs	5	
Available Colleges and/or Universities	8	
Available Vocational and/or Technical Schools	7	

### **Employment**

Unemployment and job growth rates provide an indicator of job availability in the local community. National rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics are also provided. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

The unemployment rates for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	4.4%	4.2%	4.6%	5.2%	5.3%
National	4.2%	4.0%	4.7%	5.8%	6.0%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

The annual job growth rate for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	.6%	7%	9%	-1.4%	-1.1%
National	1.5%	2.4%	.03%	31%	.86%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

# Housing

Total Vacant Housing Units	8,306	ъ.
Vacant Sale Units	1,835	Basis: MSA
Vacant Rental Units	3,164	1,1011

### **Medical Providers**

This attribute provides an indicator of availability of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community. The table reflects the raw number of physicians/beds and ratio of physicians/beds to population. The basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

	# Physicians	# Beds	Population	
Local Community	670	1,156	359,062	Basis:
Ratio	1:536	1:311		MSA
National Ratio (2003)	1:421.2	1:373.7		

## Safety/Crime

The local community's Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) Index for 2002 per 100,000 people and the national UCR based on information from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) for 2002 is provided. The basis of the data (either MSA or state) is indicated.

Local UCR	4,016.0	Basis: MSA
National UCR	4,118.8	

### **Transportation**

Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

Distance from ROCK ISLAND ARSENAL to nearest commercial airport: 7.0 miles Is ROCK ISLAND ARSENAL served by regularly scheduled public transportation? Yes

### **Utilities**

This attribute identifies a local community's water and sewer systems' ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

Does the local community's water system have the ability to meet an expanded need of an additional 1,000 people moving in the local community? Yes

# SCHOFIELD BARRACKS, HI

## **Demographics**

The following tables provide a short description of the area near the installation/activity. SCHOFIELD BARRACKS is 25 miles from Honolulu, HI, the nearest city with a population of 100,000 or more. The nearest metropolitan statistical area (MSA) is

MSA	Population
HONOLULU MSA	876,156

The following entities comprise the military housing area (MHA):

County/City	Population
Honolulu	876156
Kauai	58463
Total	934,619

#### **Child Care**

This attribute captures the number of nationally accredited child-care centers within the local community: 44

### **Cost of Living**

Cost of Living provides a relative measure of cost of living in the local community. General Schedule (GS) Locality pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) is an indicator of the local rental market. In-state tuition is an indicator of the support provided by the state for active duty family members to participate in higher-level education opportunities. For median household income and house value, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Median Household Income	(US Avg \$41,994)	\$51,914	Basis:
Median House Value	(US Avg \$119,600)	\$309,000	MSA
GS Locality Pay	("Rest of US" 10.9%)	25.0%	
O-3 with Dependents BAH R	\$2,089		
In-state Tuition for Family M	Yes		
In-state Tuition Continues if	No		

### **Education**

This attribute defines the population in local school districts and identifies capacity. The pupil/teacher ratio, graduation rate, and composite SAT I/ACT scores provide a relative quality indicator of education. This attribute also attempts to give communities credit for the potential intellectual capital they provide.

NOTE: "MFR"--means a Memorandum For Record is on file at the installation/activity/agency to document problems in obtaining the required information. Reasons for not being able to obtain information may be that the school district refused to provide the information or the school district does not use or track the information. For

This document may contain information protected from disclosure by public law, regulations or orders. each entry, the number of school districts for which data are available of the total number of school districts reported, and the number of MFRs is indicated.

		Basis
School District(s) Capacity	1,355	1 of 1
\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\	•	district
Students Enrolled	16,543	1 of 1
	,	district
Average Pupil/Teacher Ratio	17.5:1	1 of 1
		district
High School Students Enrolled	4,658	1 of 1
	•	district
Average High School Graduation Rate (US Avg 67.3%)	99.2%	1 of 1
		district
Average Composite SAT I Score (US Avg 1026)	941	1 of 1
		district
Average ACT Score (US Avg 20.8)	20	1 of 1
		district
Available Graduate/PhD Programs	6	
Available Colleges and/or Universities	18	
Available Vocational and/or Technical Schools	21	

### **Employment**

Unemployment and job growth rates provide an indicator of job availability in the local community. National rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics are also provided. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

The unemployment rates for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	4.9%	3.7%	4.0%	3.9%	3.9%
National	4.2%	4.0%	4.7%	5.8%	6.0%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

The annual job growth rate for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	4%	9%	8%	2.6%	1.7%
National	1.5%	2.4%	.03%	31%	.86%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

# Housing

Total Vacant Housing Units	29,538	ъ.
Vacant Sale Units	3,007	Basis: MSA
Vacant Rental Units	12,286	141571

### **Medical Providers**

This attribute provides an indicator of availability of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community. The table reflects the raw number of physicians/beds and ratio of physicians/beds to population. The basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

	# Physicians	# Beds	Population	
Local Community	2,571	1,804	876,156	Basis:
Ratio	1:341	1:486		MSA
National Ratio (2003)	1:421.2	1:373.7		

## Safety/Crime

The local community's Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) Index for 2002 per 100,000 people and the national UCR based on information from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) for 2002 is provided. The basis of the data (either MSA or state) is indicated.

Local UCR	6,360.0	Basis: MSA
National UCR	4,118.8	

# **Transportation**

Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

Distance from SCHOFIELD BARRACKS to nearest commercial airport: 20.0 miles Is SCHOFIELD BARRACKS served by regularly scheduled public transportation? Yes

#### **Utilities**

This attribute identifies a local community's water and sewer systems' ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

Does the local community's water system have the ability to meet an expanded need of an additional 1,000 people moving in the local community? Yes

# SCRANTON AAP, PA

## **Demographics**

The following tables provide a short description of the area near the installation/activity. SCRANTON AAP is 78.3 miles from Allentown, PA, the nearest city with a population of 100,000 or more. The nearest metropolitan statistical area (MSA) is

MSA	Population
Scranton-Wilkes-Barre-Hazleton MSA	624,776

The following entities comprise the military housing area (MHA):

	l /
County/City	Population
Lackawanna	213295
Luzerne	319250
Monroe	138687
Total	671,232

#### **Child Care**

This attribute captures the number of nationally accredited child-care centers within the local community: 5

### **Cost of Living**

Cost of Living provides a relative measure of cost of living in the local community. General Schedule (GS) Locality pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) is an indicator of the local rental market. In-state tuition is an indicator of the support provided by the state for active duty family members to participate in higher-level education opportunities. For median household income and house value, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Median Household Income	(US Avg \$41,994)	\$34,161	Basis:
Median House Value	(US Avg \$119,600)	\$88,100	MSA
GS Locality Pay	("Rest of US" 10.9%)	10.9%	
O-3 with Dependents BAH Rate		\$ 877	
In-state Tuition for Family Member		Yes	
In-state Tuition Continues if Member PCSs Out of State		No	

#### **Education**

This attribute defines the population in local school districts and identifies capacity. The pupil/teacher ratio, graduation rate, and composite SAT I/ACT scores provide a relative quality indicator of education. This attribute also attempts to give communities credit for the potential intellectual capital they provide.

NOTE: "MFR"--means a Memorandum For Record is on file at the installation/activity/agency to document problems in obtaining the required information. Reasons for not being able to obtain information may be that the school district refused to provide the information or the school district does not use or track the information. For

This document may contain information protected from disclosure by public law, regulations or orders. each entry, the number of school districts for which data are available of the total number of school districts reported, and the number of MFRs is indicated.

		Basis
School District(s) Capacity	28,141	10 of 10
, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	- 7	districts
Students Enrolled	27,322	10 of 10
	,	districts
Average Pupil/Teacher Ratio	16.1:1	10 of 10
		districts
High School Students Enrolled	9,052	10 of 10
	,	districts
Average High School Graduation Rate (US Avg 67.3%)	92.4%	10 of 10
		districts
Average Composite SAT I Score (US Avg 1026)	937	10 of 10
		districts
Average ACT Score (US Avg 20.8)		0 of 10
		districts,
		10 MFRs
Available Graduate/PhD Programs	7	
Available Colleges and/or Universities	10	
Available Vocational and/or Technical Schools	6	

### **Employment**

Unemployment and job growth rates provide an indicator of job availability in the local community. National rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics are also provided. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

The unemployment rates for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	5.6%	4.9%	5.4%	6.2%	6.0%
National	4.2%	4.0%	4.7%	5.8%	6.0%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

The annual job growth rate for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	.3%	.3%	.6%	7%	-1.2%
National	1.5%	2.4%	.03%	31%	.86%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

# Housing

Total Vacant Housing Units	27,912	ъ.
Vacant Sale Units	3,919	Basis: MSA
Vacant Rental Units	6,864	111011

### **Medical Providers**

This attribute provides an indicator of availability of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community. The table reflects the raw number of physicians/beds and ratio of physicians/beds to population. The basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

	# Physicians	# Beds	Population	
Local Community	1,433	2,423	624,776	Basis:
Ratio	1:436	1:258		MSA
National Ratio (2003)	1:421.2	1:373.7		

## Safety/Crime

The local community's Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) Index for 2002 per 100,000 people and the national UCR based on information from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) for 2002 is provided. The basis of the data (either MSA or state) is indicated.

Local UCR	2,541.0	Basis: MSA
National UCR	4,118.8	

# **Transportation**

Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

Distance from SCRANTON AAP to nearest commercial airport: 10.0 miles Is SCRANTON AAP served by regularly scheduled public transportation? Yes

#### **Utilities**

This attribute identifies a local community's water and sewer systems' ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

Does the local community's water system have the ability to meet an expanded need of an additional 1,000 people moving in the local community? Yes

# SIERRA ARMY DEPOT, CA

## **Demographics**

The following tables provide a short description of the area near the installation/activity. SIERRA ARMY DEPOT is 50.2 miles from Reno, NV, the nearest city with a population of 100,000 or more. The nearest metropolitan statistical area (MSA) is

MSA	Population
Redding, CA MSA	163,256

The following entities comprise the military housing area (MHA):

County/City	Population
Lassen	33828
Total	33,828

### **Child Care**

This attribute captures the number of nationally accredited child-care centers within the local community: 0

### **Cost of Living**

Cost of Living provides a relative measure of cost of living in the local community. General Schedule (GS) Locality pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) is an indicator of the local rental market. In-state tuition is an indicator of the support provided by the state for active duty family members to participate in higher-level education opportunities. For median household income and house value, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Median Household Income	(US Avg \$41,994)	\$36,310	Basis:
Median House Value	(US Avg \$119,600)	\$106,700	1 of 1 county
GS Locality Pay	("Rest of US" 10.9%)	10.9%	
O-3 with Dependents BAH Rate		\$1,119	
In-state Tuition for Family Member		Yes	
In-state Tuition Continues if Member PCSs Out of State		No	

#### **Education**

This attribute defines the population in local school districts and identifies capacity. The pupil/teacher ratio, graduation rate, and composite SAT I/ACT scores provide a relative quality indicator of education. This attribute also attempts to give communities credit for the potential intellectual capital they provide.

NOTE: "MFR"--means a Memorandum For Record is on file at the installation/activity/agency to document problems in obtaining the required information. Reasons for not being able to obtain information may be that the school district refused to provide the information or the school district does not use or track the information. For each entry, the number of school districts for which data are available of the total number of school districts reported, and the number of MFRs is indicated.

		Basis
School District(s) Capacity	400	1 of 1
		district
Students Enrolled	180	1 of 1
		district
Average Pupil/Teacher Ratio	18.0:1	1 of 1
		district
High School Students Enrolled	77	1 of 1
8	, ,	district
Average High School Graduation Rate (US Avg 67.3%)	100.0%	1 of 1
		district
Average Composite SAT I Score (US Avg 1026)	1075	1 of 1
(11 g 1)		district
Average ACT Score (US Avg 20.8)	29	1 of 1
(	_,	district
Available Graduate/PhD Programs	0	
Available Colleges and/or Universities	1	
Available Vocational and/or Technical Schools	0	

# **Employment**

Unemployment and job growth rates provide an indicator of job availability in the local community. National rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics are also provided. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

The unemployment rates for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	7.0%	7.0%	6.8%	6.7%	6.3%
National	4.2%	4.0%	4.7%	5.8%	6.0%
Basis:	1 of 1 county				

The annual job growth rate for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	.6%	-1.8%	2.2%	4.6%	1.2%
National	1.5%	2.4%	.03%	31%	.86%
Basis:	1 of 1 county				

# Housing

Total Vacant Housing Units	2,375	ъ.
Vacant Sale Units	288	Basis: 1 of 1 county
Vacant Rental Units	466	1 of 1 country

### **Medical Providers**

This attribute provides an indicator of availability of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community. The table reflects the raw number of physicians/beds and ratio of physicians/beds to population. The basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

	# Physicians	# Beds	Population	
Local Community	30	58	33,828	Basis:
Ratio	1:1,128	1:583		1 of 1 county
National Ratio (2003)	1:421.2	1:373.7		

## Safety/Crime

The local community's Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) Index for 2002 per 100,000 people and the national UCR based on information from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) for 2002 is provided. The basis of the data (either MSA or state) is indicated.

Local UCR	3,944.0	Basis: state
National UCR	4,118.8	

### **Transportation**

Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

Distance from SIERRA ARMY DEPOT to nearest commercial airport: 55.0 miles Is SIERRA ARMY DEPOT served by regularly scheduled public transportation? Yes

#### **Utilities**

This attribute identifies a local community's water and sewer systems' ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

Does the local community's water system have the ability to meet an expanded need of an additional 1,000 people moving in the local community? Yes

# SOLDIER SYSTEMS CENTER, MA

### **Demographics**

The following tables provide a short description of the area near the installation/activity. SOLDIER SYSTEMS CENTER is 20 miles from Boston, MA, the nearest city with a population of 100,000 or more. The nearest metropolitan statistical area (MSA) is

MSA	Population
Boston MSA	3,406,829

The following entities comprise the military housing area (MHA):

County/City	Population
Bristol	534678
Essex	723419
Middlesex	1465396
Norfolk	650308
Plymouth	472822
Suffolk	689
Worcester	750963
Total	4,598,275

### **Child Care**

This attribute captures the number of nationally accredited child-care centers within the local community: 21

# **Cost of Living**

Cost of Living provides a relative measure of cost of living in the local community. General Schedule (GS) Locality pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) is an indicator of the local rental market. In-state tuition is an indicator of the support provided by the state for active duty family members to participate in higher-level education opportunities. For median household income and house value, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Median Household Income	(US Avg \$41,994)	\$55,183	Basis:
Median House Value	(US Avg \$119,600)	\$233,600	MSA
GS Locality Pay	("Rest of US" 10.9%)	17.0%	
O-3 with Dependents BAH R	\$2,359		
In-state Tuition for Family M	No		
In-state Tuition Continues if I	No		

#### **Education**

This attribute defines the population in local school districts and identifies capacity. The pupil/teacher ratio, graduation rate, and composite SAT I/ACT scores provide a relative quality indicator of education. This attribute also attempts to give communities credit for the potential intellectual capital they provide.

NOTE: "MFR"--means a Memorandum For Record is on file at the installation/activity/agency to document problems in obtaining the required information. Reasons for not being able to obtain information may be that the school district refused to provide the information or the school district does not use or track the information. For each entry, the number of school districts for which data are available of the total number of school districts reported, and the number of MFRs is indicated.

		Basis
School District(s) Capacity	17,480	4 of 4
` ' '	<u> </u>	districts
Students Enrolled	14,885	4 of 4
	,	districts
Average Pupil/Teacher Ratio	15.5:1	4 of 4
		districts
High School Students Enrolled	4,348	4 of 4
8	,	districts
Average High School Graduation Rate (US Avg 67.3%)	98.5%	4 of 4
		districts
Average Composite SAT I Score (US Avg 1026)	1124	4 of 4
(14 18 17)		districts
Average ACT Score (US Avg 20.8)		0 of 4
		districts, 4
		MFRs
Available Graduate/PhD Programs	47	
Available Colleges and/or Universities	63	
Available Vocational and/or Technical Schools	31	

# **Employment**

Unemployment and job growth rates provide an indicator of job availability in the local community. National rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics are also provided. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

The unemployment rates for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	2.7%	2.2%	3.2%	4.8%	5.2%
National	4.2%	4.0%	4.7%	5.8%	6.0%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

The annual job growth rate for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	.5%	5%	1.1%	2%	-2.6%
National	1.5%	2.4%	.03%	31%	.86%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

# Housing

Total Vacant Housing Units	54,219	ъ.
Vacant Sale Units	6,248	Basis: MSA
Vacant Rental Units	16,124	1416/1

### **Medical Providers**

This attribute provides an indicator of availability of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community. The table reflects the raw number of physicians/beds and ratio of physicians/beds to population. The basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

	# Physicians	# Beds	Population	
Local Community	3,812	2,975	3,406,829	Basis:
Ratio	1:894	1:1,145		MSA
National Ratio (2003)	1:421.2	1:373.7		

# Safety/Crime

The local community's Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) Index for 2002 per 100,000 people and the national UCR based on information from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) for 2002 is provided. The basis of the data (either MSA or state) is indicated.

Local UCR	3,094.0	Basis: state
National UCR	4,118.8	

### **Transportation**

Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

Distance from SOLDIER SYSTEMS CENTER to nearest commercial airport: 21.0 miles Is SOLDIER SYSTEMS CENTER served by regularly scheduled public transportation? Yes

#### **Utilities**

This attribute identifies a local community's water and sewer systems' ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

Does the local community's water system have the ability to meet an expanded need of an additional 1,000 people moving in the local community? Yes

# TOBYHANNA ARMY DEPOT, PA

### **Demographics**

The following tables provide a short description of the area near the installation/activity. TOBYHANNA ARMY DEPOT is 56 miles from Allentown, PA, the nearest city with a population of 100,000 or more. The nearest metropolitan statistical area (MSA) is

MSA	Population
Scranton-Wilkes-Barre-Hazleton MSA	624,776

The following entities comprise the military housing area (MHA):

County/City	Population
Lackawanna	213295
Luzerne	319250
Monroe	213295
Total	745,840

#### **Child Care**

This attribute captures the number of nationally accredited child-care centers within the local community: 25

### **Cost of Living**

Cost of Living provides a relative measure of cost of living in the local community. General Schedule (GS) Locality pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) is an indicator of the local rental market. In-state tuition is an indicator of the support provided by the state for active duty family members to participate in higher-level education opportunities. For median household income and house value, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Median Household Income	(US Avg \$41,994)	\$34,161	Basis:
Median House Value	(US Avg \$119,600)	\$88,100	MSA
GS Locality Pay	("Rest of US" 10.9%)	10.9%	
O-3 with Dependents BAH R	\$ 877		
In-state Tuition for Family M	Yes		
In-state Tuition Continues if I	No		

### **Education**

This attribute defines the population in local school districts and identifies capacity. The pupil/teacher ratio, graduation rate, and composite SAT I/ACT scores provide a relative quality indicator of education. This attribute also attempts to give communities credit for the potential intellectual capital they provide.

NOTE: "MFR"--means a Memorandum For Record is on file at the installation/activity/agency to document problems in obtaining the required information. Reasons for not being able to obtain information may be that the school district refused to provide the information or the school district does not use or track the information. For

This document may contain information protected from disclosure by public law, regulations or orders. each entry, the number of school districts for which data are available of the total number of school districts reported, and the number of MFRs is indicated.

		Basis
School District(s) Capacity	171,522	31 of 31
a construction of the confidence of the confiden		districts
Students Enrolled	112,123	31 of 31
	ŕ	districts
Average Pupil/Teacher Ratio	16.5:1	31 of 31
C 1		districts
High School Students Enrolled	37,172	31 of 31
	,	districts
Average High School Graduation Rate (US Avg 67.3%)	93.7%	29 of 31
\ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \		districts
Average Composite SAT I Score (US Avg 1026)	978	31 of 31
		districts
Average ACT Score (US Avg 20.8)	21	9 of 31
		districts,
		22 MFRs
Available Graduate/PhD Programs	3	
Available Colleges and/or Universities	7	
Available Vocational and/or Technical Schools	2	

## **Employment**

Unemployment and job growth rates provide an indicator of job availability in the local community. National rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics are also provided. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

The unemployment rates for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	5.6%	4.9%	5.6%	6.2%	6.0%
National	4.2%	4.0%	4.7%	5.8%	6.0%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

The annual job growth rate for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	.3%	.3%	.6%	7%	-1.2%
National	1.5%	2.4%	.03%	31%	.86%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

# Housing

Total Vacant Housing Units	27,912	ъ.
Vacant Sale Units	3,919	Basis: MSA
Vacant Rental Units	6,864	1/10/11

### **Medical Providers**

This attribute provides an indicator of availability of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community. The table reflects the raw number of physicians/beds and ratio of physicians/beds to population. The basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

	# Physicians	# Beds	Population	
Local Community	1,433	2,423	624,776	Basis:
Ratio	1:436	1:258		MSA
National Ratio (2003)	1:421.2	1:373.7		

## Safety/Crime

The local community's Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) Index for 2002 per 100,000 people and the national UCR based on information from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) for 2002 is provided. The basis of the data (either MSA or state) is indicated.

Local UCR	2,541.0	Basis: MSA
National UCR	4,118.8	

# **Transportation**

Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

Distance from TOBYHANNA ARMY DEPOT to nearest commercial airport: 30.1 miles Is TOBYHANNA ARMY DEPOT served by regularly scheduled public transportation? Yes

#### **Utilities**

This attribute identifies a local community's water and sewer systems' ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

Does the local community's water system have the ability to meet an expanded need of an additional 1,000 people moving in the local community? Yes

# TOOELE ARMY DEPOT, UT

## **Demographics**

The following tables provide a short description of the area near the installation/activity. TOOELE ARMY DEPOT is 38.6 miles from Salt Lake City, UT, the nearest city with a population of 100,000 or more. The nearest metropolitan statistical area (MSA) is

MSA	Population
Salt Lake City, UT MSA	1,333,914

The following entities comprise the military housing area (MHA):

	1 7 7
County/City	Population
Davis	238994
Salt Lake	898387
Tooele	40735
Total	1,178,116

#### **Child Care**

This attribute captures the number of nationally accredited child-care centers within the local community: 0

### **Cost of Living**

Cost of Living provides a relative measure of cost of living in the local community. General Schedule (GS) Locality pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) is an indicator of the local rental market. In-state tuition is an indicator of the support provided by the state for active duty family members to participate in higher-level education opportunities. For median household income and house value, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Median Household Income	(US Avg \$41,994)	\$49,369	Basis:
Median House Value	(US Avg \$119,600)	\$155,869	3 of 3 counties
GS Locality Pay ("Rest of US" 10.9%)		10.9%	
O-3 with Dependents BAH Rate		\$1,029	
In-state Tuition for Family Member		Yes	
In-state Tuition Continues if Member PCSs Out of State		Yes	

### **Education**

This attribute defines the population in local school districts and identifies capacity. The pupil/teacher ratio, graduation rate, and composite SAT I/ACT scores provide a relative quality indicator of education. This attribute also attempts to give communities credit for the potential intellectual capital they provide.

NOTE: "MFR"--means a Memorandum For Record is on file at the installation/activity/agency to document problems in obtaining the required information. Reasons for not being able to obtain information may be that the school district refused to provide the information or the school district does not use or track the information. For

This document may contain information protected from disclosure by public law, regulations or orders. each entry, the number of school districts for which data are available of the total number of school districts reported, and the number of MFRs is indicated.

		Basis
School District(s) Capacity	12,000	1 of 1
Total Carlotte Carlot	,	district
Students Enrolled	9,916	1 of 1
	,	district
Average Pupil/Teacher Ratio	26.1:1	1 of 1
		district
High School Students Enrolled	2,417	1 of 1
8	,	district
Average High School Graduation Rate (US Avg 67.3%)	90.0%	1 of 1
( )		district
Average Composite SAT I Score (US Avg 1026)		0 of 1
		district, 1
		MFR
Average ACT Score (US Avg 20.8)	20	1 of 1
		district
Available Graduate/PhD Programs	1	
Available Colleges and/or Universities	1	
Available Vocational and/or Technical Schools	0	

### **Employment**

Unemployment and job growth rates provide an indicator of job availability in the local community. National rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics are also provided. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

The unemployment rates for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	5.5%	3.1%	4.3%	6.2%	5.7%
National	4.2%	4.0%	4.7%	5.8%	6.0%
Basis:	3 of 3 counties				

The annual job growth rate for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	2.3%	1.7%	6%	-1.4%	1.7%
National	1.5%	2.4%	.03%	31%	.86%
Basis:	3 of 3 counties				

# Housing

Total Vacant Housing Units	19,895	ъ.
Vacant Sale Units	5,769	Basis: 3 of 3 counties
Vacant Rental Units	8,207	or or or countries

### **Medical Providers**

This attribute provides an indicator of availability of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community. The table reflects the raw number of physicians/beds and ratio of physicians/beds to population. The basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

	# Physicians	# Beds	Population	
Local Community	2,900	2,018	1,178,116	Basis:
Ratio	1:406	1:584		3 of 3 counties
National Ratio (2003)	1:421.2	1:373.7		

## Safety/Crime

The local community's Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) Index for 2002 per 100,000 people and the national UCR based on information from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) for 2002 is provided. The basis of the data (either MSA or state) is indicated.

Local UCR	4,452.0	Basis: state
National UCR	4,118.8	

# **Transportation**

Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

Distance from TOOELE ARMY DEPOT to nearest commercial airport: 37.1 miles Is TOOELE ARMY DEPOT served by regularly scheduled public transportation? Yes

### **Utilities**

This attribute identifies a local community's water and sewer systems' ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

Does the local community's water system have the ability to meet an expanded need of an additional 1,000 people moving in the local community? Yes

# TRIPLER ARMY MEDICAL CENTER, HI

# **Demographics**

The following tables provide a short description of the area near the installation/activity. TRIPLER ARMY MEDICAL CENTER is within Honolulu, HI, the nearest city with a population of 100,000 or more. The nearest metropolitan statistical area (MSA) is

MSA	Population
HONOLULU MSA	876,156

The following entities comprise the military housing area (MHA):

County/City	Population
Honolulu	876156
Kauai	58463
Total	934,619

#### **Child Care**

This attribute captures the number of nationally accredited child-care centers within the local community: 44

### **Cost of Living**

Cost of Living provides a relative measure of cost of living in the local community. General Schedule (GS) Locality pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) is an indicator of the local rental market. In-state tuition is an indicator of the support provided by the state for active duty family members to participate in higher-level education opportunities. For median household income and house value, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Median Household Income	(US Avg \$41,994)	\$51,914	Basis:
Median House Value	(US Avg \$119,600)	\$309,000	MSA
GS Locality Pay	("Rest of US" 10.9%)	25.0%	
O-3 with Dependents BAH Rate		\$2,089	
In-state Tuition for Family Member		Yes	
In-state Tuition Continues if Member PCSs Out of State		No	

### **Education**

This attribute defines the population in local school districts and identifies capacity. The pupil/teacher ratio, graduation rate, and composite SAT I/ACT scores provide a relative quality indicator of education. This attribute also attempts to give communities credit for the potential intellectual capital they provide.

NOTE: "MFR"--means a Memorandum For Record is on file at the installation/activity/agency to document problems in obtaining the required information. Reasons for not being able to obtain information may be that the school district refused to provide the information or the school district does not use or track the information. For

This document may contain information protected from disclosure by public law, regulations or orders. each entry, the number of school districts for which data are available of the total number of school districts reported, and the number of MFRs is indicated.

		Basis
School District(s) Capacity	910	1 of 1
\ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \		district
Students Enrolled	12,861	1 of 1
		district
Average Pupil/Teacher Ratio	19.3:1	1 of 1
		district
High School Students Enrolled	3,416	1 of 1
C		district
Average High School Graduation Rate (US Avg 67.3%)	97.7%	1 of 1
( )		district
Average Composite SAT I Score (US Avg 1026)	985	1 of 1
C 1		district
Average ACT Score (US Avg 20.8)	21	1 of 1
` ' '		district
Available Graduate/PhD Programs	6	
Available Colleges and/or Universities	18	
Available Vocational and/or Technical Schools	21	

## **Employment**

Unemployment and job growth rates provide an indicator of job availability in the local community. National rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics are also provided. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

The unemployment rates for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	4.9%	3.7%	4.0%	3.9%	3.9%
National	4.2%	4.0%	4.7%	5.8%	6.0%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

The annual job growth rate for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	4%	1.6%	-3.2%	.1%	4.2%
National	1.5%	2.4%	.03%	31%	.86%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

## Housing

Total Vacant Housing Units	29,538	ъ.
Vacant Sale Units	3,007	Basis: MSA
Vacant Rental Units	12,286	141571

### **Medical Providers**

This attribute provides an indicator of availability of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community. The table reflects the raw number of physicians/beds and ratio of physicians/beds to population. The basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

	# Physicians	# Beds	Population	
Local Community	2,571	1,804	876,156	Basis:
Ratio	1:341	1:486		MSA
National Ratio (2003)	1:421.2	1:373.7		

## Safety/Crime

The local community's Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) Index for 2002 per 100,000 people and the national UCR based on information from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) for 2002 is provided. The basis of the data (either MSA or state) is indicated.

Local UCR	6,360.0	Basis: MSA
National UCR	4,118.8	

## **Transportation**

Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

Distance from TRIPLER ARMY MEDICAL CENTER to nearest commercial airport: 5.0 miles Is TRIPLER ARMY MEDICAL CENTER served by regularly scheduled public transportation? Yes

#### **Utilities**

This attribute identifies a local community's water and sewer systems' ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

Does the local community's water system have the ability to meet an expanded need of an additional 1,000 people moving in the local community? Yes

# UMATILLA CHEM DEPOT, OR

## **Demographics**

The following tables provide a short description of the area near the installation/activity. UMATILLA CHEM DEPOT is 170 miles from Spokane, WA, the nearest city with a population of 100,000 or more. The nearest metropolitan statistical area (MSA) is

MSA	Population
Richland-Kennewick-Pasco, WA MSA	191,822

The following entities comprise the military housing area (MHA):

County/City	Population
Marion	284834
Total	284,834

### **Child Care**

This attribute captures the number of nationally accredited child-care centers within the local community: 0

## **Cost of Living**

Cost of Living provides a relative measure of cost of living in the local community. General Schedule (GS) Locality pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) is an indicator of the local rental market. In-state tuition is an indicator of the support provided by the state for active duty family members to participate in higher-level education opportunities. For median household income and house value, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Median Household Income	(US Avg \$41,994)	\$40,314	Basis:
Median House Value	(US Avg \$119,600)	\$132,600	1 of 1 county
GS Locality Pay	("Rest of US" 10.9%)	10.9%	
O-3 with Dependents BAH Rate		\$1,058	
In-state Tuition for Family M	Yes		
In-state Tuition Continues if I	Yes		

#### **Education**

This attribute defines the population in local school districts and identifies capacity. The pupil/teacher ratio, graduation rate, and composite SAT I/ACT scores provide a relative quality indicator of education. This attribute also attempts to give communities credit for the potential intellectual capital they provide.

NOTE: "MFR"--means a Memorandum For Record is on file at the installation/activity/agency to document problems in obtaining the required information. Reasons for not being able to obtain information may be that the school district refused to provide the information or the school district does not use or track the information. For each entry, the number of school districts for which data are available of the total number of school districts reported, and the number of MFRs is indicated.

		Basis
School District(s) Capacity	712	1 of 1
Sensor Bistrict(s) Suparity	, 12	district
Students Enrolled	5,254	1 of 1
	- , -	district
Average Pupil/Teacher Ratio	21.0:1	1 of 1
<i>C</i> 1		district
High School Students Enrolled	1,150	1 of 1
	,	district
Average High School Graduation Rate (US Avg 67.3%)	92.0%	1 of 1
		district
Average Composite SAT I Score (US Avg 1026)	487	1 of 1
		district
Average ACT Score (US Avg 20.8)		0 of 1
		district, 1
		MFR
Available Graduate/PhD Programs	0	
Available Colleges and/or Universities	0	
Available Vocational and/or Technical Schools	0	

## **Employment**

Unemployment and job growth rates provide an indicator of job availability in the local community. National rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics are also provided. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

The unemployment rates for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	6.2%	5.5%	6.4%	7.1%	7.9%
National	4.2%	4.0%	4.7%	5.8%	6.0%
Basis:	1 of 1 county				

The annual job growth rate for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	4.6%	.6%	-1.2%	2.0%	3%
National	1.5%	2.4%	.03%	31%	.86%
Basis:	1 of 1 county				

## Housing

Total Vacant Housing Units	6,533	ъ.
Vacant Sale Units	1,869	Basis: 1 of 1 county
Vacant Rental Units	2,858	1 of 1 county

### **Medical Providers**

This attribute provides an indicator of availability of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community. The table reflects the raw number of physicians/beds and ratio of physicians/beds to population. The basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

	# Physicians	# Beds	Population	
Local Community	492	481	284,834	Basis:
Ratio	1:579	1:592		1 of 1 county
National Ratio (2003)	1:421.2	1:373.7		

## Safety/Crime

The local community's Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) Index for 2002 per 100,000 people and the national UCR based on information from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) for 2002 is provided. The basis of the data (either MSA or state) is indicated.

Local UCR	4,868.4	Basis: state
National UCR	4,118.8	

## **Transportation**

Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

Distance from UMATILLA CHEM DEPOT to nearest commercial airport: 30.0 miles Is UMATILLA CHEM DEPOT served by regularly scheduled public transportation? No

### **Utilities**

This attribute identifies a local community's water and sewer systems' ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

Does the local community's water system have the ability to meet an expanded need of an additional 1,000 people moving in the local community? Yes

# US ARMY GARRISON SELFRIDGE, MI

## **Demographics**

The following tables provide a short description of the area near the installation/activity. US ARMY GARRISON SELFRIDGE is 14.9 miles from Sterling Heights, MI, the nearest city with a population of 100,000 or more. The nearest metropolitan statistical area (MSA) is

MSA	Population
Detroit MSA	4,441,551

The following entities comprise the military housing area (MHA):

County/City	Population
Oakland	1194156
Total	1,194,156

### **Child Care**

This attribute captures the number of nationally accredited child-care centers within the local community: 3

## **Cost of Living**

Cost of Living provides a relative measure of cost of living in the local community. General Schedule (GS) Locality pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) is an indicator of the local rental market. In-state tuition is an indicator of the support provided by the state for active duty family members to participate in higher-level education opportunities. For median household income and house value, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Median Household Income	(US Avg \$41,994)	\$49,175	Basis:
Median House Value	(US Avg \$119,600)	\$132,700	MSA
GS Locality Pay	("Rest of US" 10.9%)	18.3%	
O-3 with Dependents BAH Rate		\$1,441	
In-state Tuition for Family Member		No	
In-state Tuition Continues if Member PCSs Out of State		No	

#### **Education**

This attribute defines the population in local school districts and identifies capacity. The pupil/teacher ratio, graduation rate, and composite SAT I/ACT scores provide a relative quality indicator of education. This attribute also attempts to give communities credit for the potential intellectual capital they provide.

NOTE: "MFR"--means a Memorandum For Record is on file at the installation/activity/agency to document problems in obtaining the required information. Reasons for not being able to obtain information may be that the school district refused to provide the information or the school district does not use or track the information. For each entry, the number of school districts for which data are available of the total number of school districts reported, and the number of MFRs is indicated.

		Basis
School District(s) Capacity	22,493	3 of 3 districts
Students Enrolled	20,601	3 of 3
Stadents Emoned	20,001	districts
Average Pupil/Teacher Ratio	21.9:1	3 of 3
The state of the s		districts
High School Students Enrolled	1,892	3 of 3
6	,	districts
Average High School Graduation Rate (US Avg 67.3%)	87.0%	3 of 3
\ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \		districts
Average Composite SAT I Score (US Avg 1026)	1088	1 of 3
		districts, 2
		MFRs
Average ACT Score (US Avg 20.8)	20	3 of 3
		districts
Available Graduate/PhD Programs	19	
Available Colleges and/or Universities	25	
Available Vocational and/or Technical Schools	3	

## **Employment**

Unemployment and job growth rates provide an indicator of job availability in the local community. National rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics are also provided. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

The unemployment rates for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	3.5%	3.2%	5.1%	6.2%	7.3%
National	4.2%	4.0%	4.7%	5.8%	6.0%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

The annual job growth rate for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	2.7%	1.5%	-3.0%	-4.7%	7%
National	1.5%	2.4%	.03%	31%	.86%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

## Housing

Total Vacant Housing Units	99,406	ъ ;
Vacant Sale Units	19,990	Basis: MSA
Vacant Rental Units	33,942	141571

### **Medical Providers**

This attribute provides an indicator of availability of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community. The table reflects the raw number of physicians/beds and ratio of physicians/beds to population. The basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

	# Physicians	# Beds	Population	
Local Community	12,435	10,669	4,441,551	Basis:
Ratio	1:357	1:416		MSA
National Ratio (2003)	1:421.2	1:373.7		

## Safety/Crime

The local community's Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) Index for 2002 per 100,000 people and the national UCR based on information from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) for 2002 is provided. The basis of the data (either MSA or state) is indicated.

Local UCR	4,298.0	Basis: MSA
National UCR	4,118.8	

## **Transportation**

Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

Distance from US ARMY GARRISON SELFRIDGE to nearest commercial airport: 36.0 miles Is US ARMY GARRISON SELFRIDGE served by regularly scheduled public transportation? Yes

#### **Utilities**

This attribute identifies a local community's water and sewer systems' ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

Does the local community's water system have the ability to meet an expanded need of an additional 1,000 people moving in the local community? Yes

# WALTER REED ARMY MEDICAL CENTER, DC

## **Demographics**

The following tables provide a short description of the area near the installation/activity. WALTER REED ARMY MEDICAL CENTER is within Washington, DC, the nearest city with a population of 100,000 or more. The nearest metropolitan statistical area (MSA) is

MSA	Population
WASHINGTON MSA	4,923,153

The following entities comprise the military housing area (MHA):

County/City	Population
	1
Alexandria	128283
Arlington	189453
District Of Columbia	572059
Fairfax	969749
Falls Church	10377
Montgomery	873341
Prince George's	801515
Total	3,544,777

### **Child Care**

This attribute captures the number of nationally accredited child-care centers within the local community: 117

## **Cost of Living**

Cost of Living provides a relative measure of cost of living in the local community. General Schedule (GS) Locality pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) is an indicator of the local rental market. In-state tuition is an indicator of the support provided by the state for active duty family members to participate in higher-level education opportunities. For median household income and house value, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Median Household Income	(US Avg \$41,994)	\$62,216	Basis:
Median House Value	(US Avg \$119,600)	\$178,900	MSA
GS Locality Pay	("Rest of US" 10.9%)	14.6%	
O-3 with Dependents BAH Rate		\$2,006	
In-state Tuition for Family Member		No	
In-state Tuition Continues if Member PCSs Out of State		No	

#### **Education**

This attribute defines the population in local school districts and identifies capacity. The pupil/teacher ratio, graduation rate, and composite SAT I/ACT scores provide a relative quality indicator of education. This attribute also attempts to give communities credit for the potential intellectual capital they provide.

NOTE: "MFR"--means a Memorandum For Record is on file at the installation/activity/agency to document problems in obtaining the required information. Reasons for not being able to obtain information may be that the school district refused to provide the information or the school district does not use or track the information. For each entry, the number of school districts for which data are available of the total number of school districts reported, and the number of MFRs is indicated.

		Basis
School District(s) Capacity	139,950	1 of 1
\		district
Students Enrolled	138,879	1 of 1
		district
Average Pupil/Teacher Ratio	10.8:1	1 of 1
		district
High School Students Enrolled	43,467	1 of 1
8		district
Average High School Graduation Rate (US Avg 67.3%)	91.8%	1 of 1
		district
Average Composite SAT I Score (US Avg 1026)	1094	1 of 1
(13.86.1)		district
Average ACT Score (US Avg 20.8)		0 of 1
(		district, 1
		MFR
Available Graduate/PhD Programs	25	
Available Colleges and/or Universities	12	
Available Vocational and/or Technical Schools	22	

## **Employment**

Unemployment and job growth rates provide an indicator of job availability in the local community. National rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics are also provided. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

The unemployment rates for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	2.6%	2.4%	3.1%	3.7%	3.5%
National	4.2%	4.0%	4.7%	5.8%	6.0%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

The annual job growth rate for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	3.3%	3.0%	1.4%	1.0%	1.0%
National	1.5%	2.4%	.03%	31%	.86%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

## Housing

Total Vacant Housing Units	94,577	ъ.
Vacant Sale Units	19,464	Basis: MSA
Vacant Rental Units	29,918	111071

### **Medical Providers**

This attribute provides an indicator of availability of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community. The table reflects the raw number of physicians/beds and ratio of physicians/beds to population. The basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

	# Physicians	# Beds	Population	
Local Community	15,810	9,163	4,923,153	Basis:
Ratio	1:311	1:537		MSA
National Ratio (2003)	1:421.2	1:373.7		

## Safety/Crime

The local community's Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) Index for 2002 per 100,000 people and the national UCR based on information from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) for 2002 is provided. The basis of the data (either MSA or state) is indicated.

Local UCR	4,047.0	Basis: MSA
National UCR	4,118.8	

## **Transportation**

Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

Distance from WALTER REED ARMY MEDICAL CENTER to nearest commercial airport: 10.0 miles Is WALTER REED ARMY MEDICAL CENTER served by regularly scheduled public transportation? Yes

### **Utilities**

This attribute identifies a local community's water and sewer systems' ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

Does the local community's water system have the ability to meet an expanded need of an additional 1,000 people moving in the local community? Yes

# WATERVLIET ARSENAL, NY

## **Demographics**

The following tables provide a short description of the area near the installation/activity. WATERVLIET ARSENAL is 84 miles from Springfield, MA, the nearest city with a population of 100,000 or more. The nearest metropolitan statistical area (MSA) is

MSA	Population
Albany-Schenectady MSA	875,583

The following entities comprise the military housing area (MHA):

County/City	Population
Albany	294565
Rensselaer	152538
Saratoga	200635
Schenectady	146555
Total	794,293

#### **Child Care**

This attribute captures the number of nationally accredited child-care centers within the local community: 8

## **Cost of Living**

Cost of Living provides a relative measure of cost of living in the local community. General Schedule (GS) Locality pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) is an indicator of the local rental market. In-state tuition is an indicator of the support provided by the state for active duty family members to participate in higher-level education opportunities. For median household income and house value, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Median Household Income	(US Avg \$41,994)	\$43,250	Basis:
Median House Value	(US Avg \$119,600)	\$107,400	MSA
GS Locality Pay	("Rest of US" 10.9%)	10.9%	
O-3 with Dependents BAH Rate		\$1,360	
In-state Tuition for Family Member		Yes	
In-state Tuition Continues if Member PCSs Out of State		No	

#### **Education**

This attribute defines the population in local school districts and identifies capacity. The pupil/teacher ratio, graduation rate, and composite SAT I/ACT scores provide a relative quality indicator of education. This attribute also attempts to give communities credit for the potential intellectual capital they provide.

NOTE: "MFR"--means a Memorandum For Record is on file at the installation/activity/agency to document problems in obtaining the required information. Reasons for not being able to obtain information may be that the

school district refused to provide the information or the school district does not use or track the information. For each entry, the number of school districts for which data are available of the total number of school districts reported, and the number of MFRs is indicated.

		Basis
School District(s) Capacity	92,725	27 of 27
Sensor 2 issues (s) supusing	> = , , = e	districts
Students Enrolled	79,202	27 of 27
	,	districts
Average Pupil/Teacher Ratio	13.1:1	27 of 27
<i>C</i> 1		districts
High School Students Enrolled	23,996	23 of 23
C	,	districts
Average High School Graduation Rate (US Avg 67.3%)	91.1%	23 of 23
\ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \		districts
Average Composite SAT I Score (US Avg 1026)	1077	19 of 23
		districts, 4
		MFRs
Average ACT Score (US Avg 20.8)	23	9 of 23
		districts,
		14 MFRs
Available Graduate/PhD Programs	12	
Available Colleges and/or Universities	5	
Available Vocational and/or Technical Schools	19	

## **Employment**

Unemployment and job growth rates provide an indicator of job availability in the local community. National rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics are also provided. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

The unemployment rates for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	3.5%	3.4%	3.1%	3.8%	4.0%
National	4.2%	4.0%	4.7%	5.8%	6.0%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

The annual job growth rate for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	5%	4%	.5%	2.2%	1%
National	1.5%	2.4%	.03%	31%	.86%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

## Housing

Total Vacant Housing Units	35.978	Basis:
Total Vacant Housing Units	33,970	Dasis.

Vacant Sale Units	5,320	MSA
Vacant Rental Units	9,748	

### **Medical Providers**

This attribute provides an indicator of availability of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community. The table reflects the raw number of physicians/beds and ratio of physicians/beds to population. The basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

	# Physicians	# Beds	Population	
Local Community	2,495	2,757	875,583	Basis:
Ratio	1:351	1:318		MSA
National Ratio (2003)	1:421.2	1:373.7		

## Safety/Crime

The local community's Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) Index for 2002 per 100,000 people and the national UCR based on information from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) for 2002 is provided. The basis of the data (either MSA or state) is indicated.

Local UCR	2,803.7	Basis: MSA
National UCR	4,118.8	

## **Transportation**

Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

Distance from WATERVLIET ARSENAL to nearest commercial airport: 10.0 miles Is WATERVLIET ARSENAL served by regularly scheduled public transportation? Yes

#### **Utilities**

This attribute identifies a local community's water and sewer systems' ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

Does the local community's water system have the ability to meet an expanded need of an additional 1,000 people moving in the local community? Yes

# WEST POINT MIL RESERVATION, NY

## **Demographics**

The following tables provide a short description of the area near the installation/activity. WEST POINT MIL RESERVATION is 56 miles from New York, NY, the nearest city with a population of 100,000 or more. The nearest metropolitan statistical area (MSA) is

MSA	Population
Newburgh MSA	387,669

The following entities comprise the military housing area (MHA):

County/City	Population
Orange	341367
Rockland	286753
Total	628,120

### **Child Care**

This attribute captures the number of nationally accredited child-care centers within the local community: 8

## **Cost of Living**

Cost of Living provides a relative measure of cost of living in the local community. General Schedule (GS) Locality pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) is an indicator of the local rental market. In-state tuition is an indicator of the support provided by the state for active duty family members to participate in higher-level education opportunities. For median household income and house value, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Median Household Income	(US Avg \$41,994)	\$51,151	Basis:
Median House Value	(US Avg \$119,600)	\$140,400	MSA
GS Locality Pay	("Rest of US" 10.9%)	19.3%	
O-3 with Dependents BAH Rate		\$2,106	
In-state Tuition for Family Member		Yes	
In-state Tuition Continues if Member PCSs Out of State		No	

### **Education**

This attribute defines the population in local school districts and identifies capacity. The pupil/teacher ratio, graduation rate, and composite SAT I/ACT scores provide a relative quality indicator of education. This attribute also attempts to give communities credit for the potential intellectual capital they provide.

NOTE: "MFR"--means a Memorandum For Record is on file at the installation/activity/agency to document problems in obtaining the required information. Reasons for not being able to obtain information may be that the school district refused to provide the information or the school district does not use or track the information. For

This document may contain information protected from disclosure by public law, regulations or orders. each entry, the number of school districts for which data are available of the total number of school districts reported, and the number of MFRs is indicated.

		Basis
School District(s) Capacity	4,004	2 of 2
Solitori Distriction Culturing	.,00	districts
Students Enrolled	4,892	2 of 2
		districts
Average Pupil/Teacher Ratio	15.6:1	2 of 2
<i>U</i> 1		districts
High School Students Enrolled	1,582	2 of 2
8	<b>7</b>	districts
Average High School Graduation Rate (US Avg 67.3%)	92.4%	2 of 2
		districts
Average Composite SAT I Score (US Avg 1026)	1101	2 of 2
		districts
Average ACT Score (US Avg 20.8)	22	1 of 2
		districts, 1
		MFR
Available Graduate/PhD Programs	2	
Available Colleges and/or Universities	4	
Available Vocational and/or Technical Schools	9	

## **Employment**

Unemployment and job growth rates provide an indicator of job availability in the local community. National rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics are also provided. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

The unemployment rates for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	3.7%	3.4%	3.8%	4.4%	4.7%
National	4.2%	4.0%	4.7%	5.8%	6.0%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

The annual job growth rate for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	1.3%	5%	1.0%	3.9%	1.4%
National	1.5%	2.4%	.03%	31%	.86%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

## Housing

Total Vacant Housing Units	25,214	ъ.
Vacant Sale Units	1,933	Basis: MSA
Vacant Rental Units	1,915	1/10/11

### **Medical Providers**

This attribute provides an indicator of availability of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community. The table reflects the raw number of physicians/beds and ratio of physicians/beds to population. The basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

	# Physicians	# Beds	Population	
Local Community	714	817	387,669	Basis:
Ratio	1:543	1:475		MSA
National Ratio (2003)	1:421.2	1:373.7		

## Safety/Crime

The local community's Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) Index for 2002 per 100,000 people and the national UCR based on information from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) for 2002 is provided. The basis of the data (either MSA or state) is indicated.

Local UCR	2,380.0	Basis: MSA
National UCR	4,118.8	

## **Transportation**

Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

Distance from WEST POINT MIL RESERVATION to nearest commercial airport: 16.0 miles Is WEST POINT MIL RESERVATION served by regularly scheduled public transportation? Yes

#### **Utilities**

This attribute identifies a local community's water and sewer systems' ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

Does the local community's water system have the ability to meet an expanded need of an additional 1,000 people moving in the local community? Yes

# WHITE SANDS MISSILE RANGE, NM

## **Demographics**

The following tables provide a short description of the area near the installation/activity. WHITE SANDS MISSILE RANGE is 69.9 miles from El Paso, TX, the nearest city with a population of 100,000 or more. The nearest metropolitan statistical area (MSA) is

MSA	Population
Las Cruces MSA	174,682

The following entities comprise the military housing area (MHA):

County/City	Population
Dona Ana	174682
Total	174,682

### **Child Care**

This attribute captures the number of nationally accredited child-care centers within the local community: 8

## **Cost of Living**

Cost of Living provides a relative measure of cost of living in the local community. General Schedule (GS) Locality pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) is an indicator of the local rental market. In-state tuition is an indicator of the support provided by the state for active duty family members to participate in higher-level education opportunities. For median household income and house value, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Median Household Income	(US Avg \$41,994)	\$29,808	Basis:
Median House Value	(US Avg \$119,600)	\$90,900	MSA
GS Locality Pay	("Rest of US" 10.9%)	10.9%	
O-3 with Dependents BAH R	\$1,044		
In-state Tuition for Family M	Yes		
In-state Tuition Continues if I	No		

#### **Education**

This attribute defines the population in local school districts and identifies capacity. The pupil/teacher ratio, graduation rate, and composite SAT I/ACT scores provide a relative quality indicator of education. This attribute also attempts to give communities credit for the potential intellectual capital they provide.

NOTE: "MFR"--means a Memorandum For Record is on file at the installation/activity/agency to document problems in obtaining the required information. Reasons for not being able to obtain information may be that the school district refused to provide the information or the school district does not use or track the information. For each entry, the number of school districts for which data are available of the total number of school districts reported, and the number of MFRs is indicated.

		Basis
School District(s) Capacity	20,546	1 of 1
		district
Students Enrolled	22,778	1 of 1
	,	district
Average Pupil/Teacher Ratio	15.2:1	1 of 1
		district
High School Students Enrolled	8,288	1 of 1
8	-,	district
Average High School Graduation Rate (US Avg 67.3%)	95.4%	1 of 1
		district
Average Composite SAT I Score (US Avg 1026)	1046	1 of 1
		district
Average ACT Score (US Avg 20.8)	20	1 of 1
(12.11.8_01.1)	_ •	district
Available Graduate/PhD Programs	2	
Available Colleges and/or Universities	2	
Available Vocational and/or Technical Schools	2	

## **Employment**

Unemployment and job growth rates provide an indicator of job availability in the local community. National rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics are also provided. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

The unemployment rates for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	8.0%	7.1%	6.9%	6.7%	7.5%
National	4.2%	4.0%	4.7%	5.8%	6.0%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

The annual job growth rate for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	1.4%	5.2%	.3%	3.4%	3.2%
National	1.5%	2.4%	.03%	31%	.86%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

## Housing

Total Vacant Housing Units	5,654	ъ :
Vacant Sale Units	929	Basis: MSA
Vacant Rental Units	2,192	1,1,5/1

### **Medical Providers**

This attribute provides an indicator of availability of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community. The table reflects the raw number of physicians/beds and ratio of physicians/beds to population. The basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

	# Physicians	# Beds	Population	
Local Community	244	240	174,682	Basis:
Ratio	1:716	1:728		MSA
National Ratio (2003)	1:421.2	1:373.7		

## Safety/Crime

The local community's Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) Index for 2002 per 100,000 people and the national UCR based on information from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) for 2002 is provided. The basis of the data (either MSA or state) is indicated.

Local UCR	5,078.0	Basis: MSA
National UCR	4,118.8	

## **Transportation**

Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

Distance from WHITE SANDS MISSILE RANGE to nearest commercial airport: 79.3 miles Is WHITE SANDS MISSILE RANGE served by regularly scheduled public transportation? No

### **Utilities**

This attribute identifies a local community's water and sewer systems' ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

Does the local community's water system have the ability to meet an expanded need of an additional 1,000 people moving in the local community? Yes

# YUMA PROVING GROUND, AZ

## **Demographics**

The following tables provide a short description of the area near the installation/activity. YUMA PROVING GROUND is 180.3 miles from Glendale, AZ, the nearest city with a population of 100,000 or more. The nearest metropolitan statistical area (MSA) is

MSA	Population
YUMA MSA	160,026

The following entities comprise the military housing area (MHA):

County/City	Population
La Paz	19715
Yuma	160026
Total	179,741

### **Child Care**

This attribute captures the number of nationally accredited child-care centers within the local community: 0

## **Cost of Living**

Cost of Living provides a relative measure of cost of living in the local community. General Schedule (GS) Locality pay provides a relative scale to compare local salaries with government salaries and Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) is an indicator of the local rental market. In-state tuition is an indicator of the support provided by the state for active duty family members to participate in higher-level education opportunities. For median household income and house value, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

Median Household Income	(US Avg \$41,994)	\$32,182	Basis:
Median House Value	(US Avg \$119,600)	\$85,100	MSA
GS Locality Pay	("Rest of US" 10.9%)	10.9%	
O-3 with Dependents BAH Rate		\$1,104	
In-state Tuition for Family Member		Yes	
In-state Tuition Continues if Member PCSs Out of State		Yes	

### **Education**

This attribute defines the population in local school districts and identifies capacity. The pupil/teacher ratio, graduation rate, and composite SAT I/ACT scores provide a relative quality indicator of education. This attribute also attempts to give communities credit for the potential intellectual capital they provide.

NOTE: "MFR"--means a Memorandum For Record is on file at the installation/activity/agency to document problems in obtaining the required information. Reasons for not being able to obtain information may be that the school district refused to provide the information or the school district does not use or track the information. For

This document may contain information protected from disclosure by public law, regulations or orders. each entry, the number of school districts for which data are available of the total number of school districts reported, and the number of MFRs is indicated.

		Basis
School District(s) Capacity	30,177	9 of 9
Some of Bibliot (s) Supurity	50,177	districts
Students Enrolled	32,972	9 of 9
	,	districts
Average Pupil/Teacher Ratio	24.1:1	9 of 9
		districts
High School Students Enrolled	9,788	2 of 2
8	,	districts
Average High School Graduation Rate (US Avg 67.3%)	89.5%	2 of 2
<i>C C</i> , <i>C</i> , ,		districts
Average Composite SAT I Score (US Avg 1026)	1074	1 of 2
		districts, 1
		MFR
Average ACT Score (US Avg 20.8)	21	2 of 2
		districts, 1
		MFR
Available Graduate/PhD Programs	2	
Available Colleges and/or Universities	4	
Available Vocational and/or Technical Schools	1	

## **Employment**

Unemployment and job growth rates provide an indicator of job availability in the local community. National rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics are also provided. For each entry, the basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

The unemployment rates for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	29.8%	27.8%	24.3%	23.7%	23.5%
National	4.2%	4.0%	4.7%	5.8%	6.0%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

The annual job growth rate for the last five years:

	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
Local Data	1.2%	4.4%	2.7%	6.1%	2.8%
National	1.5%	2.4%	.03%	31%	.86%
Basis:	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA	MSA

## Housing

Total Vacant Housing Units	20,292	Basis:
Vacant Sale Units	1,082	MSA

Vacant Rental Units	2,152		
---------------------	-------	--	--

### **Medical Providers**

This attribute provides an indicator of availability of medical care for military and DoD civilians in the local community. The table reflects the raw number of physicians/beds and ratio of physicians/beds to population. The basis of the data (either MSA or number of counties in the MHA or the county of the installation) is indicated.

	# Physicians	# Beds	Population	
Local Community	170	276	160,026	Basis:
Ratio	1:941	1:580		MSA
National Ratio (2003)	1:421.2	1:373.7		

## Safety/Crime

The local community's Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) Index for 2002 per 100,000 people and the national UCR based on information from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) for 2002 is provided. The basis of the data (either MSA or state) is indicated.

Local UCR	6,386.0	Basis: MSA
National UCR	4,118.8	

## **Transportation**

Distance to an airport shows convenience and availability of airline transportation. Public transportation shows potential for members and DoD civilians to use it to commute to/from work under normal circumstances and for leisure.

Distance from YUMA PROVING GROUND to nearest commercial airport: 26.9 miles Is YUMA PROVING GROUND served by regularly scheduled public transportation? No

#### **Utilities**

This attribute identifies a local community's water and sewer systems' ability to receive 1,000 additional people.

Does the local community's water system have the ability to meet an expanded need of an additional 1,000 people moving in the local community? Yes